

CENTRO DE INVESTIGACIÓN Y DE ESTUDIOS AVANZADOS DEL INSTITUTO POLITÉCNICO NACIONAL

UNIDAD ZACATENCO

DEPARTAMENTO DE CONTROL AUTOMÁTICO

"Problemas de control para ecuaciones parabólicas acopladas"

$T \to S \to S$

Que presenta

VÍCTOR HERNÁNDEZ SANTAMARÍA

Para obtener el grado de

DOCTOR EN CIENCIAS

EN LA ESPECIALIDAD DE CONTROL AUTOMÁTICO

Directores de Tesis: Dr. Alexander Pozniak Gorbatch Dra. María de la Luz Jimena de Teresa de Oteyza

Ciudad de México

Diciembre 2016

Agradecimientos

Agradezco al CONACyT por la beca otorgada para la realización de la investigación doctoral.

Agradezco a la Dra. Luz de Teresa por todo el tiempo y la dedicación en la realización de este trabajo. Sin su ayuda, nada de esto hubiera sido posible. Así mismo, agradezco al Dr. Alexander Pozniak Gorbatch por su confianza y ayuda durante mis estudios de maestría y doctorado.

Agradezco a la LAISLA [Laboratorio Internacional Asociado (LIA) del CNRS (Francia) y CONACyT (México)] por sufragar los gastos de viaje y estancia en Marsella durante noviembre de 2015. También agradezco a la Red de "Matemáticas y Desarrollo" de CONA-CyT. Ambos apoyos fueron utilizados para el desarrollo de los resultados presentados en el Capítulo 3, realizados con asesoramiento del Dr. Franck Boyer. Franck, je vous remercie beaucoup pour votre aide.

Agradezco al Dr. Francisco Marcos López García y al Dr. Cristhian Montoya Zambrano por la lectura de este trabajo y las sugerencias que mejoraron la escritura de este reporte.

Agradezco al Instituto de Matemáticas por la beca de lugar y el apoyo en la participación de actividades académicas. Algunas de las actividades relacionadas con la investigación fueron financiadas parcialmente por el CINVESTAV, así como por el Proyecto PAPIIT-IN102116 de la UNAM.

Finalmente, agradezco a mi familia por su amor y apoyo incondicional.

Resumen

En este trabajo estudiamos problemas de controlabilidad para ecuaciones parabólicas lineales y semilineales. La tesis está dividida en dos partes.

En la primera parte, estudiamos algunos problemas de control jerárquico para sistemas de ecuaciones parábolicas. En el Capítulo 2, presentamos una estrategia de Stackelberg para control robusto de una ecuación de calor semilineal. Por un lado, tenemos un control, llamado *líder*, encargado de la controlabilidad a cero del sistema. Por el otro, tenemos un control, llamado *seguidor*, que resuelve un problema de control robusto. Para este último, buscamos un punto silla de un funcional de costo, con lo que éste es insensible a una clase de perturbaciones. En el Capítulo 3, presentamos una estrategia de Stackelberg-Nash para el control de un sistema acoplado de ecuaciones parabólicas. Aquí, el líder resuelve un problema de controlabilidad a cero, mientras que los seguidores, resuelven un equilibrio de Nash correspondiente a un problema de optimización multiobjetivo.

En la segunda parte, estudiamos el problema de controles insensibilizantes para ecuaciones parabólicas semidiscretas. En particular, probamos la $\phi(h)$ -controlabilidad a cero del sistema en cascada que surge de la reformulación del problema de control insensibilizante. Aquí, $\phi(h)$ es una función adecuada del parámetro de discretización h, tal que $\lim_{h\to 0} \phi(h) = 0$. Además, presentamos diversos experimentos numéricos para la aproximación de controles insensibilizantes usando el método de unicidad de Hilbert (HUM, por sus siglas en inglés).

Abstract

This work is devoted to the study of some controllability problems concerning linear and semilinear parabolic systems. The dissertation is divided into two parts.

In the first part, we study some hierarchic control problems for linear and semilinear parabolic equations. In Chapter 2, we present a robust Stackelberg strategy for a semilinear heat quation. More precisely, we have one control, called the *leader*, that is responsible for a null controllability property. Additionally, we have a control, named the *follower* that solves a robust control objective. That means that we seek for a saddle point of a cost functional. In this way, the objective for the follower control is insensitive to a broad class of external disturbances. In Chapter 3, we present a Stackelberg-Nash strategy to control a system of coupled parabolic equations. In this case, we consider one leader control and two follower controls. As before, the leader deals with a null controllability objective. On the other hand, we look for a Nash equilibrium for the followers, corresponding to a multi-objective optimization strategy.

In the second part, we study the insensitizing control problem for semi-discrete parabolic equations. In particular, we prove the $\phi(h)$ -null controllability of the cascade system arising from the reformulation of the insensitizing problem. Here, $\phi(h)$ is a suitable function of the discretization parameter h such that $\lim_{h\to 0} \phi(h) = 0$. We perform several numerical experiments approximating the insensitizing controls by using the Hilbert Uniqueness Method (HUM).

Contents

1	Intr	oduction	11
	1.1	Some controllability results for the heat equation	12
	1.2	Carleman Estimates	15
	1.3	The heat equation and the penalized HUM method	17
	1.4	Hierarchic control	19
	1.5	Main contributions	21
		1.5.1 Robust Stackelberg controllability for a semilinear heat equation	22
		1.5.2 Stackelberg-Nash controllability for some parabolic systems	23
		1.5.3 Insensitizing controls for the semi-discrete heat equation	25
	0		20
1	On	hierarchic control problems for parabolic equations	29
2	Rob	oust Stackelberg controllability	31
	2.1	Introduction	31
		2.1.1 The control problem	32
		2.1.2 Main results	34
	2.2	The robust control problem	35
		2.2.1 Existence of the saddle point	35
		2.2.2 Characterization of the saddle point	43
	2.3	The observability inequality	45
	2.4	Proof of Theorem 28	52
	2.5	Proof of Theorem 29	54
3	Sta	ckelberg-Nash controllability	61
	3.1	Introduction	61
		3.1.1 Main results	63
	3.2	Nash equilibrium	65
		3.2.1 Existence and uniqueness	65
		3.2.2 Characterization of the Nash equilibrium	67
	3.3	Proof of Theorem 47	68
		3.3.1 Proof of the observability inequality	70

	3.4	Proof of Theorem 48	74		
	3.5	Concluding remarks	79		
Π	01	n numerical results for the insensitizing control problem	81		
4	Inse	ensitizing control	83		
	4.1	Introduction	83		
		4.1.1 Statement of the problem	85		
		4.1.2 Discrete settings and notation	86		
		4.1.3 Statement of the main results	89		
	4.2	The observability inequality	91		
	4.3	Proof of Theorem 59	103		
	4.4	Penalized HUM	106		
	4.5	Numerical results	112		
		4.5.1 Computational method	112		
		4.5.2 Some experiments	114		
A	Son	ne discrete calculus results	123		
	A.1	Discrete calculus formulae	123		
	A.2	Some results related to the weight functions	124		
Bi	Bibliography				

Chapter 1 Introduction

There are two main branches of control theory for partial differential equations (PDE), which seem to proceed in very different directions, but they are in fact complementary. The first one, the optimal control theory, deals with the problem of finding a control function for a given system such that an optimality criterion is achieved. The second one studies the capability of driving the system from a given initial state to a desired final target. We refer to this property as controllability.

When working in either context, we can formulate a control system of a PDE as

$$\begin{cases} y'(t) = f(t, y(t), v(t)), \quad t > 0, \\ y(0) = y^0, \end{cases}$$
(1.1)

where $y^0 \in \mathfrak{X}$ is the initial datum, $t \mapsto y(t) \in \mathfrak{X}$ is the state of the system, and $t \mapsto v(t) \in \mathcal{V}$ is the control function exerted on the system. The Banach spaces \mathfrak{X} and \mathcal{V} are called the space state and the space of admissible controls, respectively. We denote by $y(t; y^0, v)$ the solution to (1.1) at time t for given $(y^0, v) \in \mathfrak{X} \times \mathcal{V}$.

Assume that system (1.1) is well-posed, this is, there exists a unique solution y depending continuously on the data. For a real-valued and positive function G = G(y, v), we define the cost functional J(v) = G(y(v), v) and consider the optimization problem

$$\min_{v \in \mathcal{V}} J(v). \tag{1.2}$$

The minimum, if it exists, is called the optimal control. Hence, in optimal control theory, we study (among other things) the conditions to determine if the problem (1.2) has a solution, if it is unique or not, global or local, etcetera.

On the other hand, the fundamental question of controllability is: given two states $y^0 \in \mathcal{X}$ and $y^1 \in \mathcal{X}$ of system (1.1), does it exists a function $v \in \mathcal{V}$ such that it can steer the system from y^0 to y^1 on a fixed time T > 0? As we shall see, the word steer may be interpreted in different ways.

Definition 1. Let T > 0.

• **Exact controllability.** System (1.1) is exactly controllable at time T if for all $(y^0, y^1) \in \mathfrak{X} \times \mathfrak{X}$, there exists $v \in \mathcal{V}$ such that

$$y(T; y^0, v) = y^1.$$

• Approximate controllability. System (1.1) is approximately controllable at time T if for all $(y^0, y^1) \in \mathfrak{X} \times \mathfrak{X}$, and every $\varepsilon > 0$, there exists $v \in \mathcal{V}$ such that

$$\|y(T; y^0, v) - y^1\|_{\mathcal{X}} < \varepsilon.$$

• Controllability to trajectories. System (1.1) is controllable to trajectories at time T if for every $(y^0, \hat{y}^0) \in \mathfrak{X} \times \mathfrak{X}$ and $\hat{v} \in \mathcal{V}$, there exists $v \in \mathcal{V}$ such that

$$y(T; y^0, v) = y(T, \hat{y}^0, \hat{v}).$$

Null controllability. System (1.1) is null controllable at time T if for all y⁰ ∈ X, there exists v ∈ V such that

$$y(T; y^0, v) = 0.$$

The nature of the system (1.1) will strongly influence to determine any property of controllability. For instance, in the finite dimension case, all of the controllability properties are by now well understood for linear and nonlinear systems. Indeed, for a linear time-invariant system, a necessary and sufficient condition is the well-known Kalman criterion (see, for instance, [23]), which allows proving that all controllability notions are equivalent.

However, in infinite dimension, the controllability will depend on the particular properties of the equation under study. For instance, it is well known that the wave equation can be approximately controllable at time T and not null controllable for any positive time, while the transport equation may be null controllable at a time T and not approximately controllable at this time. Also, the heat equation and, more generally, the parabolic systems are not exactly controllable at time T. This is due to the regularizing effect of the heat equation.

1.1 Some controllability results for the heat equation

In this dissertation, we are interested in studying some controllability problems for linear and semilinear parabolic systems. Here, we recall some well-known results on the controllability of the linear heat equation.

Here and all along the report we will consider $\Omega \subset \mathbb{R}^N$ a bounded domain with $\partial \Omega \in C^2$. We write $Q = \Omega \times (0,T)$ and $\Sigma = \partial \Omega \times (0,T)$ with T > 0 fixed. Let us consider the controlled heat equation

$$\begin{cases} y_t - \Delta y = v\chi_{\omega}, & \text{in } \mathbf{Q}, \\ y = 0 & \text{on } \Sigma, \\ y(0) = y^0, & \text{in } \Omega. \end{cases}$$
(1.3)

In (1.3), y = y(x,t) is the state, y^0 is the initial datum, and v = v(x,t) is a control function applied on the open set $\omega \subset \Omega$. We denote by χ_{ω} the characteristic function of the set ω . We assume that $y^0 \in L^2(\Omega)$ and $v \in L^2(\omega \times (0,T))$, thus (1.3) admits a unique solution (see, for instance, [27])

$$y \in C([0,T]; L^2(\Omega)) \cap L^2(0,T; H^1_0(\Omega)).$$

From Definition 1, we write the controllability properties for the heat equation as follows:

Definition 2. System (1.3) is null controllable at time T if for all $y^0 \in L^2(\Omega)$, there exists $v \in L^2(\omega \times (0,T))$ such that

$$y(T) = 0.$$

Definition 3. System (1.3) is approximately controllable at time T if for all $y^0, y^1 \in L^2(\Omega)$ and any $\varepsilon > 0$, there exists $v \in L^2(\omega \times (0,T))$ such that

$$\|y(T) - y^1\|_{L^2(\Omega)} < \varepsilon.$$

Note that by linearity, the solution y to (1.3) can be decomposed into the sum of the uncontrolled solution and the solution starting from initial datum zero. More precisely, let us consider

$$y = \hat{y} + \bar{y},$$

where \hat{y} and \bar{y} are solution to the linear systems

$$\begin{cases} \hat{y}_t - \Delta \hat{y} = v \chi_\omega, & \text{in } \mathbf{Q}, \\ \hat{y} = 0 & \text{on } \Sigma, \\ \hat{y}(0) = 0, & \text{in } \Omega, \end{cases} \qquad \qquad \begin{cases} \bar{y}_t - \Delta \bar{y} = 0, & \text{in } \mathbf{Q}, \\ \bar{y} = 0 & \text{on } \Sigma, \\ \bar{y}(0) = y^0, & \text{in } \Omega. \end{cases}$$

In particular, since $y \in C([0,T; L^2(\Omega)])$ we have that for t = T

$$y(T) = L_T v + S_T y^0,$$

where

$$L_T \in \mathcal{L}(L^2(\omega \times (0,T)); L^2(\Omega))$$
 defined as $L_T v = \hat{y}(T)$

and

$$S_T \in \mathcal{L}(L^2(\Omega))$$
 defined as $S_T y^0 = \bar{y}(T)$.

With these notations, we have the following result:

Proposition 4. System (1.3) is

- null controllable at time T if and only if $\text{Im}S_T \subset \text{Im}L_T$,
- approximately controllable at time T if and only if $\text{Im}S_T$ is dense in $L^2(\Omega)$.

In order to write this result in a more suitable form, we need the following theorems

Theorem 5. Let E and F be two Hilbert spaces and let $L : D(L) \subset E \to F$ be a linear operator densely defined and closed. Then $N(L^*)^{\perp} = \overline{\operatorname{Im}(L)}$. In particular, $\operatorname{Im}(L)$ is dense in F if and only if L^* is injective.

Theorem 6. Let E, F and G be three Hilbert spaces and $K : G \to F$, $L : E \to F$ be bounded linear operators. Then

$$\operatorname{Im}(K) \subset \operatorname{Im}(L)$$

if and only if

for some
$$c > 0$$
 and all $f \in F^*$ $||K^*f||_G \le c ||L^*f||_E$.

We refer the reader to [11] for the proof of Theorem 5 (see Corollary II.17 and Theorem II.19) and to [64, Th. 2.2, p. 208] for the proof of Theorem 6.

Applying Theorems 5 and 6 with $E = L^2(\omega \times (0,T))$, $F = G = L^2(\Omega)$, $L = L_T$ and $K = S_T$, we can express the controllability properties of system (1.3) as follows.

Proposition 7. The system (1.3) is

• null controllable at time T if and only if there exists a constant C such that

$$\forall \varphi^T \in L^2(\Omega), \quad \|S_T^* \varphi^T\|_{L^2(\Omega)} \le C \|L_T^* \varphi^T\|_{L^2(\omega \times (0,T))}.$$

• approximately controllable at time T if and only if

$$\forall \varphi^T \in L^2(\Omega), \quad L_T^* \varphi^T = 0 \Rightarrow \varphi^T = 0,$$

In the practice, the properties of L_T^* and S_T^* can be characterized in terms of the adjoint system to (1.3). Let us consider the backward heat equation

$$\begin{cases} -\varphi_t - \Delta \varphi = 0, & \text{in } \mathbf{Q}, \\ \varphi = 0 & \text{on } \Sigma, \\ \varphi(T) = \varphi^T, & \text{in } \Omega. \end{cases}$$
(1.4)

For all $\varphi^T \in L^2(\Omega)$, system (1.4) admits a unique solution $\varphi \in C([0, T]; L^2(\Omega))$. Multiplying (1.4) by y solution to (1.3) in $L^2(Q)$ and integrating by parts, we obtain

$$\int_{\Omega} \varphi^T y(T) - \int_{\Omega} \varphi(0) y^0 = \iint_{Q} \varphi v \chi_{\omega}$$

With this relation, it is not difficult to see that the adjoint operators of S_T and L_T are

$$S_T^*: L^2(\Omega) \to L^2(\Omega) \qquad \qquad L_T^*: L^2(\Omega) \to L^2(\omega \times (0,T))$$
$$\varphi^T \mapsto \varphi(0), \qquad \qquad \varphi^T \mapsto \varphi\chi_\omega.$$

In this way, we can formulate the controllability results for system (1.3) in terms of observability properties for the adjoint system (1.4). We summarize them in the following Theorem

Theorem 8. System (1.3) is

• null controllable at time T if and only if there exists a constant C such that for every $\varphi^T \in L^2(\Omega)$, the solution φ to (1.4) satisfies

$$\|\varphi(0)\|_{L^{2}(\Omega)}^{2} \leq C \iint_{\omega \times (0,T)} |\varphi|^{2},$$
 (1.5)

• approximately controllable at time T if and only if, for all $\varphi^T \in L^2(\Omega)$, the solution φ to (1.4) verifies the unique continuation principle: if $\varphi = 0$ in $\omega \times (0,T)$, then $\varphi^T = 0$.

Remark 9. Inequality (61) is called *observability inequality*.

1.2 Null controllability for the heat equation: Carleman estimates

For the heat equation, the null controllability problem has been solved by Lebeau & Robbiano [46] and Fursikov & Imanuvilov [33] by employing different methods. In fact, the following result was proved

Theorem 10. The heat equation (1.3) is null controllable for all T > 0 and all non-empty open set $\omega \subset \Omega$.

Here, we briefly recall the techniques used in [33] to prove the null controllability of the heat equation. According to Theorem 8, if we are able to obtain an observability inequality for the adjoint system (1.4), then the heat equation (1.3) is null controllable

Originally introduced in [20] to prove a unique continuation property, the Carleman estimates are weighted inequalities which are very effective tools to prove controllability properties for a wide variety of problems. Following [30], we will prove inequality (61) by using Carleman estimates.

Let $\tilde{\omega}$ be a non-empty subset satisfying $\tilde{\omega} \subset \omega$. Set for any m > 1 the weight functions

$$\alpha(x,t) = \frac{e^{2\lambda m \|\eta^0\|_{\infty}} - e^{\lambda(m\|\eta^0\|_{\infty} + \eta^0(x))}}{t(T-t)}, \quad \xi(x,t) = \frac{e^{\lambda(m\|\eta^0\|_{\infty} + \eta^0(x))}}{t(T-t)}$$

for $(x,t) \in Q$, where $\eta^0 \in C^2(\overline{\Omega})$ is such that

 $\eta^0>0 \text{ in }\Omega, \quad \eta^0=0 \text{ on }\partial\Omega, \quad |\nabla\eta^0|>0 \quad \overline{\Omega\backslash\tilde{\omega}}.$

For the existence of such function see [33, Lemma 1.1].

Theorem 11 ([33]). There exist constants C > 0, $\lambda_0 \ge 1$ and $s_0 > 0$ such that, for any solution z to

$$\begin{cases} -z_t - \Delta z = F, & \text{in } Q, \\ z = 0 & \text{on } \Sigma, \\ z(T) = z^T, & \text{in } \Omega. \end{cases}$$

with $F \in L^2(Q)$ and $z^T \in L^2(\Omega)$, we have

$$s^{-1} \iint_{Q} e^{-2s\alpha} \xi^{-1} \left(|z_{t}|^{2} + |\Delta z|^{2} \right) + s\lambda^{2} \iint_{Q} e^{-2s\alpha} \xi |\nabla z|^{2} + s^{3} \lambda^{4} \iint_{Q} e^{-2s\alpha} \xi^{3} |z|^{2} \le C \left(s^{3} \lambda^{4} \iint_{\omega \times (0,T)} e^{-2s\alpha} \xi^{3} |z|^{2} + \iint_{Q} e^{-2s\alpha} |F|^{2} \right),$$
(1.6)

for all $\lambda \geq \lambda_0$ and $s \geq s_0(T+T^2)$.

We apply the Carleman inequality (1.6) to the adjoint system (1.4). Fixing $\lambda = \lambda_0$, we obtain

$$\iint_{Q} e^{-2s\alpha} t^{-3} (T-t)^{-3} |\varphi|^2 \le C \iint_{\omega \times (0,T)} e^{-2s\alpha} t^{-3} (T-t)^{-3} |\varphi|^2 \tag{1.7}$$

for all $s \ge s_0(T+T^2)$. Then, it is not difficult to see that

$$e^{-2s_0(T+T^2)\alpha}t^{-3}(T-t)^{-3} \ge e^{-2C(1+1/T)}\frac{1}{T^6} \quad \text{in} \quad \Omega \times (T/4, 3T/4),$$
$$e^{-2s_0(T+T^2)\alpha}t^{-3}(T-t)^{-3} \le e^{-C(1+1/T)}\frac{1}{T^6} \quad \text{in} \quad \Omega \times (0, T).$$

Using the above inequalities in (1.7) we obtain

$$\iint_{\Omega \times (T/4,3T/4)} |\varphi|^2 \le C \iint_{\omega \times (0,T)} |\varphi|^2, \tag{1.8}$$

where C depends only on Ω , ω and T. From the equation verified by φ and classical energy estimates, we get

$$\|\varphi(0)\|_{L^{2}(\Omega)}^{2} \leq \frac{2}{T} \iint_{\Omega \times (T/4, 3T/4)} |\varphi|^{2}.$$
(1.9)

Putting together (1.8) and (1.9) gives the desired observability inequality.

The ideas and tools presented here will serve as a basis for proving the controllability results of this thesis. In fact, we will prove observability inequalities for complex coupled systems, but the way of proceeding will be the same.

1.3 The heat equation and the penalized HUM method

Although apparently are different, the problems of optimal control and controllability are closely related. In the framework of controllability, if one control exists it is certainly not unique. The Hilbert uniqueness method (HUM), originally introduced in [34], aims to formulate the control problem as an optimization problem, which consists in characterize and build the minimal L^2 -norm control. We follow the spirit of [15] to present some results of the HUM approach.

Similar to Section 1.1, we denote for any $(v, y^0) \in L^2(\omega \times (0, T)) \times L^2(\Omega)$, the solution y to (1.3) at time T as

$$L_T(v|y^0) = y(T),$$

where $L_T \in \mathcal{L}(L^2(\omega \times (0,T) \times L^2(\Omega); L^2(\Omega)))$.

For any $\delta \geq 0$, we define the (possible empty) closed convex set

Adm
$$(y_0, \delta) = \{ v \in L^2(\omega \times (0, T)) : \|L_T(v|y^0)\|_{L^2(\Omega)} \le \delta \}.$$

With this notation, we can rewrite the null controllability property as follows:

Definition 12. System (1.3) is null controllable at time T if for all $y^0 \in L^2(\Omega)$,

$$\operatorname{Adm}(y^0, 0) \neq \emptyset.$$

In this situation $v \in Adm(y^0, 0)$ is called a null-control associated with the initial datum y^0 .

As mentioned before, the HUM approach consists in finding the control v with minimal norm. More precisely, for any $\delta \geq 0$ such that $\operatorname{Adm}(y^0, \delta)$ is not empty we define $v^{\delta} \in$ $\operatorname{Adm}(y^0, \delta)$ as the unique control satisfying

$$F(v^{\delta}) = \inf_{v \in \operatorname{Adm}(y^0, \delta)} F(v), \qquad (1.10)$$

where

$$F(v) = \frac{1}{2} \iint_{\omega \times (0,T)} |v|^2, \quad \forall v \in L^2(\omega \times (0,T)).$$

In the minimization problem (1.10), in the case where $\operatorname{Adm}(y^0, 0) \neq \emptyset$, the control v^0 is called the null-control associated with the initial data y^0 .

The minimization problem (1.10) can be handled by duality theory, but the dual functional associated with (1.10) is not coercive in the usual dual state space $L^2(\Omega)$. In fact, a much large space is required. This issue leads to difficulties when using this approach for numerical purposes.

To avoid such problems, it is convenient to introduce a penalized version to the problem. For any $\varepsilon > 0$, we define the quadratic cost functional

$$F_{\varepsilon}(v) = \frac{1}{2} \iint_{\omega \times (0,T)} |v|^2 + \frac{1}{2\varepsilon} \int_{\Omega} |L_T(v|y^0)|^2, \quad \forall v \in L^2(\omega \times (0,T)),$$
(1.11)

that we wish to minimize onto the whole space $L^2(\omega \times (0,T))$.

The study of this optimization problem as a function of ε makes possible to recover the null controllability of the heat equation. Moreover, the penalization technique will play a key role in the numerical results presented in Chapter 4.

For any $\varepsilon > 0$, the functional (1.11) has a unique minimizer on $L^2(\omega \times (0,T))$, denoted as v_{ε} . This is due to the fact that F_{ε} is strictly convex, continuous and coercive. The minimizer is characterized by the following Euler-Lagrange equation

$$\iint_{\omega \times (0,T)} v_{\varepsilon} \tilde{v} + \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \left(L_T(v_{\varepsilon} | y^0), L_T(\tilde{v} | 0) \right)_{L^2(\Omega)} = 0, \quad \forall \tilde{v} \in L^2(\omega \times (0,T)).$$

Using results of the Fenchel-Rockafellar theory (see, for instance, [26]), we can obtain an associated dual problem. For any $\varepsilon > 0$, we define the cost functional

$$J_{\varepsilon}(\varphi^{T}) = \frac{1}{2} \iint_{\omega \times (0,T)} |\varphi|^{2} + \frac{\varepsilon}{2} \|\varphi^{T}\|_{L^{2}(\Omega)}^{2} + \int_{\Omega} y^{0} \varphi(0), \quad \forall \varphi^{T} \in L^{2}(\Omega)$$
(1.12)

where φ is the solution to the adjoint system

$$\begin{cases} -\varphi_t - \Delta \varphi = 0, & \text{in } \mathbf{Q}, \\ \varphi = 0 & \text{on } \Sigma, \\ \varphi(T) = \varphi^T, & \text{in } \Omega. \end{cases}$$
(1.13)

Again, from standard arguments of convex optimization, we have that J_{ε} has a unique minimizer $\varphi_{\varepsilon}^T \in L^2(\Omega)$ for any $\varepsilon > 0$. In this case, the minimizer is characterized by the equation

$$\iint_{\omega \times (0,T)} \varphi_{\varepsilon} \tilde{\varphi} + \varepsilon \left(\varphi_{\varepsilon}^{T}, \tilde{\varphi} \right)_{L^{2}(\Omega)} + (y_{0}, \tilde{\varphi}(0))_{L^{2}(\Omega)} = 0, \quad \forall \tilde{\varphi}^{T} \in L^{2}(\Omega),$$

where we have denoted φ_{ε} as the solution to (1.4) with initial datum $\varphi_{\varepsilon}^{T}$. We have the following important result:

Proposition 13. For any $\varepsilon > 0$, the minimizers v_{ε} and $\varphi_{\varepsilon}^{T}$ of the functionals F_{ε} and J_{ε} , respectively, are related through the formulas

$$v_{\varepsilon} = \varphi_{\varepsilon} \chi_{\omega},$$

and

$$L_T(v_{\varepsilon}|y_0) = y(T) = -\varepsilon \varphi_{\varepsilon}^T.$$

As a consequence, we have

$$\inf_{v \in L^2(\omega \times (0,T))} F_{\varepsilon} = F_{\varepsilon}(v_{\varepsilon}) = -J_{\varepsilon}(\varphi_{\varepsilon}^T) = -\inf_{\varphi^T \in L^2(\Omega)} J_{\varepsilon}.$$

We can express the null controllability of (1.3), for a given initial datum y^0 , in terms of the behavior of the penalized problem (1.11):

Theorem 14. System (1.3) is null controllable from the initial datum y^0 if and only if we have

$$M_{y^0}^2 := 2 \sup_{\varepsilon > 0} \left(\inf_{v \in L^2(\omega \times (0,T))} F_{\varepsilon} \right) < +\infty$$
(1.14)

In this case, we have

$$\|v_{\varepsilon}\|_{L^{2}(\omega\times(0,T))} \leq M_{y^{0}},$$

$$\|L_{T}(v_{\varepsilon}|y^{0})\|_{L^{2}(\Omega)} \leq M_{y^{0}}\sqrt{\varepsilon}.$$

Moreover, we have $||v^0||_{L^2(\omega \times (0,T))} = M_{y^0}^2$ and

$$v_{\varepsilon} \to v^0 \quad as \quad \varepsilon \to 0.$$

Remark 15. For $\varepsilon_1 > \varepsilon_2 > 0$ and $v \in L^2(\omega \times (0,T))$ we have that $F_{\varepsilon_2}(v) \ge F_{\varepsilon_1}(v)$. Then, it follows that the supremum with respect to ε in (1.14) its in fact the limit when $\varepsilon \to 0$ of $\inf_v F_{\varepsilon}$.

In the same way, by analyzing the penalized problems, we can prove a more standard statement of the equivalence between observability and controllability.

Proposition 16. System (1.3) is null controllable for any $y^0 \in L^2(\Omega)$ if and only if there exists $C_{obs} > 0$ such that

$$\|\varphi(0)\|_{L^{2}(\Omega)}^{2} \leq C_{obs}^{2} \iint_{\omega \times (0,T)} |\varphi|^{2}, \quad \forall \varphi^{T} \in L^{2}(\Omega),$$

where φ is the solution to (1.4).

Remark 17. The proof of Proposition 16 is based on the analysis of the penalized HUM functionals instead of the more general functional analysis results presented in Section 1.1.

1.4 Hierarchic control: a multi-objective optimization problem

Optimization problems arise in many applications of engineering and mathematics. Traditionally, such problems deal with a single objective: minimize cost, maximize benefit. When studying more realistic and complex situations, it is desirable to include several different (and even contradictory) control objectives. Therefore, the introduction of multi-objective optimization is essential. Different notions of multi-objective problems were introduced in economics and game theory, see [56], [57], [60]

To fix ideas in the context of PDE control, consider system (1.3) and let us introduce the control point of view. We would like to choose v in order to achieve two different objectives:

- 1. null controllability, i.e., y(T) = 0, and
- 2. find the best control v such that y is "not too far from" a desired target y_d .

As above, we can associate a cost functional for the first objective and design the control v subject to the null control controllability constraint. On the other hand, consider the quadratic cost functional

$$J_2(v) = \frac{1}{2} \iint_{\mathcal{O}_d \times (0,T)} |y - y_d|^2 + \frac{\beta}{2} \iint_{\omega \times (0,T)} |v|^2,$$
(1.15)

where $\beta > 0$ is a constant, $\mathcal{O}_d \subset \Omega$ is a non empty open subset and $y_d \in L^2(\mathcal{O}_d \times (0, T))$ is given. Then, the second control objective is to achieve the optimization problem

$$\min_{v \in L^2(\omega \times (0,T))} J_2(v). \tag{1.16}$$

This classical optimal control problem has been thoroughly studied, see, for instance, [48, 63], and the references within. Since the functional J_2 is continuous, strictly convex and coercive, there exists a unique element $\bar{v} \in L^2(\omega \times (0,T))$ such that (1.16) holds.

It is clear that the control problems 1-2 are well posed and have a solution. Nevertheless, it is not clear how to design the control v satisfying both control objectives. In fact, it is impossible in general to choose the same v fulfilling the control problems 1-2.

We propose here to employ the concept of **hierarchic control** to address the multiobjective problem. Originally introduced in [50, 51] by J.-L. Lions, this methodology uses the notion of Stackelberg optimal control. In the framework of game theory, the Stackelberg competition (see [60]) is a non-cooperative decision problem where one of the participants enforce its strategy on the other participants. The enforcing player is called the **leader** and the other players are called the **followers**.

According to the original work of Lions, to apply this idea we divide first the control set ω into two parts

 $\omega = \omega_1 \cup \omega_2$, up to a set of measure ω ,

where ω_i are open sets of Ω and $\omega_1 \cap \omega_2 = \emptyset$. If χ_{ω_i} denotes the characteristic function of ω_i and v^i denotes the restriction of v to $\omega_i \times (0, T)$, then (1.3) becomes

$$\begin{cases} y_t - \Delta y = v^1 \chi_{\omega_1} + v^2 \chi_{\omega_2}, & \text{in } \mathbf{Q}, \\ y = 0 & \text{on } \Sigma, \\ y(0) = y^0, & \text{in } \Omega. \end{cases}$$
(1.17)

For given $v^i \in L^2(\omega_i \times (0,T))$, i = 1, 2, system (1.17) admits a unique solution that we denote as $y(v^1, v^2) = y(x, t; v^1, v^2)$.

Following [51], we will design first the follower control v^2 . To this end, consider the problem

$$\begin{cases} \text{given } v^1 \in L^2(\omega_1 \times (0, T)), \text{ find} \\ \min_{v^2} J_2(v^1, v^2) \end{cases}$$
(1.18)

where

$$J_2(v^1, v^2) = \frac{1}{2} \iint_{\mathcal{O}_d \times (0,T)} |y - y_d|^2 + \frac{\beta}{2} \iint_{\omega_2 \times (0,T)} |v^2|^2,$$
(1.19)

and y is the solution to (1.17). Problem (1.18) admits a unique solution for each $v^1 \in L^2(\omega_1 \times (0,T))$. Indeed, note that v^1 participates in the minimization problem by means of the variable y, but it can be seen as a constant during the process. Therefore, we write the solution as

$$v^2 = \mathcal{F}(v^1). \tag{1.20}$$

In the second step, we replace v^2 as given in (1.20) and obtain

$$y(v^1, \mathcal{F}(v^1)). \tag{1.21}$$

Then, in a very natural fashion, we address the problem

$$\begin{cases} \text{find } v^1 \in L^2(\omega_1 \times (0,T)), \text{ which minimizes} \\ J_1(v^1) = \frac{1}{2} \iint_{\omega_1 \times (0,T)} |v^1|^2 \quad \text{subject to} \quad y(\cdot,T;v^1,\mathcal{F}(v^1)) = 0. \end{cases}$$
(1.22)

In this way, the Stackelberg problem we consider here is:

Step 1. Given v^1 (the leader), we choose v^2 (the follower) using (1.18)–(1.20).

Step 2. We choose the leader v^1 using (1.22).

Remark 18. The Stackelberg problem described above will be the basis for the problems studied in Chapters 2 and 3. There, we will study hierarchic control problems for other more general equations. Additionally, we are interested in changing the optimization problem in step 1. Indeed, we are going to consider two generalizations for the classical optimal control problem (1.15)-(1.16).

Remark 19. Step (1.20) is known as characterization and commonly involves identifying the optimal point with a suitable adjoint system. Note that this characterization is then substituted in (1.21) and needs to be considered in the optimization problem for the leader control. This process involves additional difficulties to a classic null controllability problem.

1.5 Main contributions

In this section, we present a summary of the main results obtained during the realization of this research. It is divided into two parts. In the first, we present new results on hierarchic control for some linear and semilinear parabolic systems. In the second, we study the insensitizing control problem from a numerical point of view.

1.5.1 Robust Stackelberg controllability for a semilinear heat equation

In Chapter 2, we are interested in controlling the semilinear heat equation

$$\begin{cases} y_t - \Delta y + f(y) = h\chi_{\omega} + v\chi_0 + \psi & \text{in } Q, \\ y = 0 & \text{on } \Sigma, \quad y(x,0) = y_0(x) & \text{in } \Omega. \end{cases}$$
(1.23)

where $f \in C^2$ is a globally Lipschitz function such that f(0) = 0 and $\psi \in L^2(Q)$ is an undesired perturbation disturbing the control objectives. Here, we have denoted h as the leader and v as the follower.

Using the idea of hierarchic control described above, we want to get y(T) = 0 using the minimal L^2 -norm control h and to "stay near" a desired state y_d with the control vbut, unlike the case explained in Section 1.4, there is now a perturbation affecting the performance of the system.

In the case where $\psi = 0$, this problem has been solved in [6]. In chapter 2, we will combine the concept of hierarchic control with the concept of robust control appearing in optimal control problems (see, for instance, [8, 9, 10]). As far as we know, the idea of combining robustness with a Stackelberg strategy is new in literature.

To include the effect of the perturbation ψ in the hierarchic problem, we will change the functional (1.19) to

$$J_r(h,\psi,v) = \frac{1}{2} \iint_{\mathbb{O}_d \times (0,T)} |y - y_d|^2 dx dt + \frac{1}{2} \left[\ell^2 \iint_{\mathbb{O} \times (0,T)} |v^2| dx dt - \gamma^2 \iint_Q |\psi|^2 dx dt \right].$$

where $\ell, \gamma > 0$ are constants and $y_d \in L^2(\mathcal{O}_d \times (0, T))$ is given.

Instead of only looking for the control v of minimal norm, we look also for the worst possible disturbance $\psi \in L^2(Q)$. Given a leader control h, we look for an optimal pair $(\bar{v}, \bar{\psi})$ such that

$$J_r(h, \bar{v}, \bar{\psi}) = \min_{v \in L^2(0 \times (0,T))} \sup_{\psi \in L^2(Q)} J_r(h, v, \psi) = \max_{\psi \in L^2(Q)} \inf_{v \in L^2(0 \times (0,T))} J_r(h, v, \psi).$$
(1.24)

In this way, we obtain the best control v which works in the presence of the worst disturbance ψ . Once the pair $(\bar{v}, \bar{\psi})$ has been identified, we replace it in (1.23) and write

$$y(h, \bar{v}(h), \bar{\psi}(h)).$$

Then, we solve the problem

$$\begin{cases} \text{find } h \in L^2(\omega \times (0,T)), \text{ which minimizes} \\ J(h) = \frac{1}{2} \iint_{\omega \times (0,T)} |h|^2 \quad \text{subject to} \quad y(\cdot,T;h,\bar{v}(h),\bar{\psi}(h)) = 0. \end{cases}$$
(1.25)

We have the following result:

Theorem 20. Assume that $\omega \cap \mathcal{O}_d \neq \emptyset$ and $N \leq 6$. Let $f \in C^2$ be a globally Lipschitz function verifying f(0) = 0 and $f'' \in L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})$. Then, there exist γ_0 , ℓ_0 and a positive function $\rho = \rho(t)$ blowing up at t = T such that for any $\gamma > \gamma_0$, $\ell > \ell_0$, $y_0 \in L^2(\Omega)$, and any $y_d \in L^2(Q)$ verifying

$$\iint_{\mathcal{O}_d \times (0,T)} \rho^2 |y_d|^2 < +\infty, \tag{1.26}$$

there exists a Stackelberg strategy $(h, \bar{\psi}, \bar{v})$ for the optimization problems (1.24)–(1.25)

Observe that in the problem (1.24), the optimization is carried out in the unbounded set $L^2(\mathcal{O} \times (0,T)) \times L^2(Q)$. From a practical point of view, it could be more interesting to optimize over some convex, closed and bounded sets \mathcal{V}_{ad} , Ψ_{ad} defining the sets of admissible controls and admissible perturbations, respectively.

In this spirit, we get the following result:

Theorem 21. Let us assume that f(y) = ay for some $a = a(x,t) \in L^{\infty}(Q)$ and that $\omega \cap \mathcal{O}_d \neq \emptyset$. Then, there exist γ_0 , ℓ_0 and a positive function $\rho = \rho(t)$ blowing up at t = T such that for any $\gamma > \gamma_0$, $\ell > \ell_0$, $y_0 \in L^2(\Omega)$, and $y_d \in L^2(\mathcal{O}_d \times (0,T))$ verifying (1.26), there exist a leader control h and a unique associated point $(\bar{v}, \bar{\psi}) \in \mathcal{V}_{ad} \times \Psi_{ad}$ verifying the optimization problems (1.24)–(1.25).

1.5.2 Stackelberg-Nash controllability for some parabolic systems

There are several papers considering multi-objective optimization in the context of control of PDE (see, for instance, [6, 7, 41, 47, 50, 51]). Most of the previous works have one thing in common: they deal with hierarchical control of a single equation. In the second chapter, we are interested in developing a Stackelberg strategy where the system dynamics is given by a non-scalar system of parabolic equations. These type of systems are particularly studied in mathematical biology (c.f. [22, 24, 55]).

Let us consider

$$\begin{cases} y_{1,t} - \Delta y_1 + a_{11}y_1 + a_{12}y_2 = h_1\chi_\omega + v^1\chi_{\omega_1} + v^2\chi_{\omega_2} & \text{in } Q, \\ y_{2,t} - \Delta y_2 + a_{21}y_1 + a_{22}y_2 = h_2\chi_\omega & \text{in } Q, \\ y_j = 0 \text{ on } \Sigma, \ j = 1, 2, \\ y_j(x,0) = y_j^0(x) \text{ in } \Omega, \ j = 1, 2, \end{cases}$$

$$(1.27)$$

where $a_{ij} = a_{ij}(x,t) \in L^{\infty}(Q)$ and $y_j^0 \in L^2(\Omega)$ are given.

In system (3.1), $y = (y_1, y_2)^t$ is the state, $v^j = v^j(x, t)$ and $h_j = h_j(x, t)$ are the follower and leader control functions, respectively. We write $h = (h_1, h_2)^t$ to abridge the notation.

Note that we have increased the number of follower and leader controls. In this part, we want that each follower control satisfies its own optimization criterium. That is, given $h \in [L^2(\omega \times (0,T))]^2$, we look for a solution to the problem

$$\min_{v^i \in L^2(\omega_i \times (0,T))} J_i(h, v^1, v^2), \quad i = 1, 2,$$
(1.28)

where

$$J_{i}(h, v^{1}, v^{2}) = \frac{\alpha_{i}}{2} \iint_{\mathcal{O}_{d \times (0,T)}} \left(|y_{1} - y_{1,d}^{i}|^{2} + |y_{2} - y_{2,d}^{i}|^{2} \right) dxdt + \frac{\mu_{i}}{2} \iint_{\omega_{i} \times (0,T)} |v^{i}|^{2} dxdt, \ i = 1, 2,$$

$$(1.29)$$

with $\alpha_i, \mu_i > 0$ and $y_{i,d}^i$ are given functions.

To solve simultaneously the optimization problems (1.28) it is necessary to define a concept of solution.

Definition 22. Let $h \in [L^2(\omega \times (0,T))]^2$ be given. The pair (\bar{v}^1, \bar{v}^2) is called a Nash equilibrium for (1.29) if

$$J_1(h, \bar{v}^1, \bar{v}^2) \le J_1(h, v^1, \bar{v}^2), \quad \forall v^1 \in L^2(\omega_1 \times (0, T)), J_2(h, \bar{v}^1, \bar{v}^2) \le J_2(h, \bar{v}^1, v^2), \quad \forall v^2 \in L^2(\omega_2 \times (0, T)).$$
(1.30)

Therefore, we look for conditions to ensure the existence of a unique Nash equilibrium (\bar{v}^1, \bar{v}^2) . If we can do that, we replace it in (1.27) to obtain

$$y(h, v^1(h), v^2(h))$$

Following the hierarchic methodology, we finally solve for the leader problem

$$\begin{cases} \text{find } h_1, h_2 \in L^2(\omega \times (0, T)), \text{ which minimizes} \\ J(h) = \frac{1}{2} \iint_{\omega \times (0, T)} \left(|h_1|^2 + |h_2|^2 \right) \\ \text{subject to} \quad y(\cdot, T; h, \bar{v}^1(h), \bar{v}^2(h)) = 0. \end{cases}$$
(1.31)

We have the following result:

Theorem 23. Suppose that $\omega \cap \mathcal{O}_d \neq \emptyset$ and that μ_i , i = 1, 2, are large enough. Then, there exists a positive function $\rho = \rho(t)$ blowing up at t = T such that for any $y_{j,d}^i \in L^2(\mathcal{O}_d \times (0,T))$ satisfying

$$\iint_{\mathbb{O}_d \times (0,T)} \rho^2 |y_{j,d}^i|^2 dx dt < +\infty, \quad i, j = 1, 2,$$
(1.32)

and any $y^0 \in L^2(\Omega)^2$, there exists a Stackelberg-Nash strategy $(h_1, h_2, \bar{v}^1, \bar{v}^2)$ for the optimization problems (1.28) and (1.31).

One of the most challenging problems when dealing with non-scalar systems is to control many equations with few controls. Observe that we obtained the null controllability of (1.27) by means of two leader controls.

In the pure controllability framework, i.e., when $v^1 = v^2 = 0$, M. González-Burgos and L. de Teresa (see [37]) proved that (1.27) is null controllable when $h_2 \equiv 0$ if the coefficient a_{21} satisfies a sign condition (see eq. (1.34)). We expected to use this condition to prove that Theorem 23 is also valid if $h_2 = 0$. However, it was not possible for the follower functionals defined as (1.29).

In Chapter 3, we will prove that penalizing the action of the followers, we can eliminate the action of the leader control h_2 . Consider the modified follower functionals

$$J_{i}(h, v^{1}, v^{2}) = \frac{\alpha_{i}}{2} \iint_{\mathcal{O}_{d} \times (0,T)} \left(|y_{1} - y_{1,d}^{i}|^{2} + |y_{2} - y_{2,d}^{i}|^{2} \right) dxdt + \frac{\mu_{i}}{2} \iint_{\omega_{i} \times (0,T)} \rho_{*}^{2} |v^{i}|^{2} dxdt, \ i = 1, 2,$$

$$(1.33)$$

where $\rho_* = \rho_*(t)$ is a suitable weight function to be clarified. In this case, we have the following:

Theorem 24. Suppose that $\mathcal{O}_d \cap \omega \neq \emptyset$, μ_i , i = 1, 2, are large enough and assume $h_2 \equiv 0$. If

$$a_{21} \ge a_0 > 0 \quad \text{or} \quad -a_{21} \ge a_0 > 0 \quad in \ (\mathcal{O}_d \cap \omega) \times (0, T),$$
 (1.34)

then there exists a positive function $\rho = \rho(t)$ blowing up at t = T such that if (1.32) holds, then for any $y^0 \in L^2(\Omega)^2$ there exists a Stackelberg-Nash strategy $(h_1, \bar{v}^1, \bar{v}^2)$ for the functionals given by (1.33).

1.5.3 Insensitizing controls for the semi-discrete heat equation

In the second part of this thesis, we study the insensitizing control problem. This problem, originally introduced by Lions [49] reads a follows.

Let us consider

$$\begin{cases} y_t - \Delta y = \xi + v\chi_{\omega} & \text{in } Q, \\ y = 0 & \text{on } \Sigma, \\ y(x,0) = y_0(x) + \tau \bar{y} \end{cases}$$
(1.35)

where $\xi \in L^2(Q)$ is a given source term and v = v(x,t) is the control. We suppose that the initial condition is partially known, that is, y_0 is a known approximate value to $y(\cdot, 0)$ and $\tau \bar{y}$ is an unknown error affecting this approximation. Here \bar{y} is a function in $L^2(\Omega)$ with norm equal to 1 and $\tau \in \mathbb{R}$ is small.

The question arising in the insensitizing control problem is that if there exists a control v such that we can obtain measurements that are independent of the initial condition. More precisely, let $\mathcal{O} \subset \Omega$ be a non-empty set and consider the functional

$$\Psi(y(x,t;\tau,v)) = \frac{1}{2} \iint_{0\times(0,T)} |y(x,t;\tau,v)|^2$$
(1.36)

where $y(\cdot, \cdot; \tau, v)$ is the solution to (1.35) associated to τ and v. The problem of **insensitizing** the functional Ψ is to find a control v such that the energy of the system in the observation set \mathcal{O} is locally insensitive to the small perturbations $\tau \overline{y}$. In other words,

Definition 25. We say that the control v insensitizes the functional Ψ given by (1.36) if

$$\frac{\partial \Psi(y(\cdot, \cdot; \tau, v))}{\partial \tau} \bigg|_{\tau=0} = 0 \qquad \forall \bar{y} \in L^2(\Omega), \ \|\bar{y}\|_{L^2(\Omega)} = 1.$$

In [12] it was proved that the control v insensitizes Ψ if and only if v solves the nonstandard null controllability problem

$$\begin{cases} y_t - \Delta y = \xi + v\chi_\omega & \text{in } Q, \\ y = 0 & \text{on } \Sigma, \\ y(x,0) = y_0(x) & \text{in } \Omega, \\ \\ q = 0 & \text{on } \Sigma, \\ q(x,T) = 0 & \text{in } \Omega, \end{cases}$$

$$q(x,0) = 0 \quad \text{in } \Omega.$$

The insensitizing control problem has been studied for a wide variety of systems and from different perspectives, see, for instance, [12, 13, 14, 21, 40, 43, 62].

In this thesis, we are interested in studying this problem from a numerical point of view. We consider the 1-D semi-discrete system

$$\begin{cases} \partial_t y_h + \mathcal{A}^{\mathfrak{M}} y_h = \mathbf{1}_{\omega} v_h + \xi_h & \text{in } Q = (0, L) \times (0, T), \\ y_h = 0 & \text{on } \Sigma = \{0, L\} \times (0, T), \\ y_h(0) = y_{h,0} + \tau w_{h,0} & \text{in } (0, L). \end{cases}$$
(1.37)

Here $\mathcal{A}^{\mathfrak{M}}$ is the discrete approximation of $\mathcal{A} := -\partial_x^2$ for a mesh \mathfrak{M} with step size h. As in the continuous case, the insensitizing problem is equivalent to steer $q_h(0)$ to 0 where (y_h, q_h) is the solution to

$$\begin{cases} \partial_t y_h + \mathcal{A}^{\mathfrak{M}} y_h = \mathbf{1}_{\omega} v_h + \xi_h & \text{in } Q, \\ -\partial_t q_h + \mathcal{A}^{\mathfrak{M}} q_h = \mathbf{1}_0 y_h & \text{in } Q, \\ y_h = q_h = 0 & \text{on } \Sigma, \\ y_h(0) = y_h^0, \quad q_h(T) = 0 & \text{in } (0, L). \end{cases}$$
(1.38)

By means of discrete Carleman inequalities, we are going to study controllability properties for (1.38). In fact, we will see that we can build a semi-discrete control v_h such that

$$|q_h(0)|_{L^2(\Omega)} \le C e^{-C/h} \|\xi_h\|_{L^2(e_{\mathcal{M}})}$$
(1.39)

where $L^2(e_{\mathcal{M}})$ is a weighted space to be clarified. This means that we will reach a target with size depending on the discretization step h.

On the other hand, following the ideas of [15], we will use the penalized HUM methodology to connect the penalization term of a suitable cost functional to the discretization step h. In this way, we will be able to compute numerical approximations of insensitizing controls for (1.38) verifying (1.39). Several experiments regarding well-known insensitizing results in the continuous case are discussed in Chapter 4.

Part I

On hierarchic control problems for parabolic equations

Chapter 2

Robust Stackelberg controllability for a semilinear heat equation

2.1 Introduction

Let $\Omega \subset \mathbb{R}^N$, $N \geq 1$ be a bounded open set with boundary $\partial \Omega \in C^2$. For T > 0, we denote $Q = \Omega \times (0,T)$ and $\Sigma = \partial \Omega \times (0,T)$. Let ω and 0 be nonempty subsets of Ω with $\omega \cap 0 = \emptyset$. We consider the semilinear heat equation

$$\begin{cases} y_t - \Delta y + f(y) = h\chi_\omega + v\chi_0 + \psi & \text{in } Q, \\ y = 0 & \text{on } \Sigma, \quad y(x,0) = y_0(x) & \text{in } \Omega. \end{cases}$$
(2.1)

where f is a globally Lipschitz-continuous function, $y_0 \in L^2(\Omega)$ is a given initial datum and $\psi \in L^2(Q)$ is an unknown perturbation.

In (2.1), y = y(x,t) is the state and h = h(x,t), v = v(x,t) are two different control functions acting on the system through ω and \mathcal{O} , respectively.

We want to choose the controls v and h in order to achieve two different optimal objectives:

- 1. solve for the "best" control v such that y is "not too far" from a desired target y_d which is effective even in the presence of the "worst" disturbance ψ , and
- 2. find the minimal L^2 -norm control h such that $y(\cdot, T) = 0$.

The first problem, introduced in [9] for the linearized Navier-Stokes system, looks for a control such that a cost functional achieves its minimum for the worst disturbance. Solving for such control is a way of achieving system robustness: a control which works even in the presence of the worst disturbance ψ will also be robust to a class of other possible perturbations. This approach is useful in physical systems in which unpredictable disturbances are common. The second problem is a classical null controllability problem. It has been thoroughly studied in the recent years for a wide variety of systems described by partial differential equations, see for instance [30].

When dealing with multi-objective optimization problems, a concept of a solution needs to be clarified. There are different equilibrium concepts (see [56, 57, 60]) which determine a strategy leading to choice good controls. In the framework of control of PDEs, there are several works applying successfully these strategies, see [7, 36, 41, 47, 50, 51].

Here, we use the so-called hierarchic control introduced by Lions in [51] to achieve the desired goals. This technique uses the notion of Stackelberg optimization. Below, we will explain both the robust control and the null controllability problem and then how we will apply the hierarchic control methodology to solve the multi-objective optimization problem.

2.1.1 The control problem

Let $\mathcal{O}_d \subset \Omega$ be an open set representing an observation domain. Let us introduce the cost functional

$$J_{r}(\psi, v; h) = \frac{1}{2} \iint_{\mathbb{O}_{d} \times (0,T)} |y - y_{d}|^{2} dx dt + \frac{1}{2} \left[\ell^{2} \iint_{\mathbb{O} \times (0,T)} |v|^{2} dx dt - \gamma^{2} \iint_{Q} |\psi|^{2} dx dt \right].$$
(2.2)

where $\ell, \gamma > 0$ are constants and $y_d \in L^2(\mathcal{O}_d \times (0, T))$ is given. This functional describes the robust control problem. We seek to simultaneously maximize J_r with respect to ψ and minimize it with respect to v, while maintaining the state y "close enough" to a desired target y_d in $\mathcal{O}_d \times (0, T)$. Note that the functional (2.2) generalizes some classical optimization problems (see, for instance, [48, 63]).

As explained in [10], one can intuitively consider the problem as a game between a designer looking for the best control v and a malevolent disturbance ψ spoiling the control objective. The parameter ℓ^2 may be interpreted as the price of the control to the designer: the limit $\ell \to \infty$ corresponds to a prohibitively expensive control and results in $v \to 0$ in the minimization with respect to v. On the other hand, the parameter γ^2 may be interpreted as the magnitude of the perturbation that the problem can afford. The $\gamma \to \infty$ limit results in $\psi \to 0$ in the maximization with respect to ψ .

The robust control problem is considered to be solved when a saddle point $(\overline{v}, \overline{\psi})$ is reached. As we will see further, for $\gamma > \gamma_0$ and $\ell > \ell_0$, where γ_0, ℓ_0 are some critical values, we obtain the existence and uniqueness of the saddle point.

The second problem we aim to solve is to find the minimal norm control satisfying a null controllability constraint. More precisely, we look for a control $h \in L^2(\omega \times (0,T))$ minimizing

$$J(h) = \frac{1}{2} \iint_{\omega_{\times}(0,T)} |h|^2 dx dt \quad \text{subject to} \quad y(\cdot,T) = 0.$$

$$(2.3)$$

It is well-known that for nonlinear terms f satisfying a global Lipschitz condition, the

semilinear heat equation is null controllable (see, for instance, [30, 32, 33]). The proof combines an observability inequality for a suitable adjoint linear system and a fixed point technique. We will use a similar argument to deduce the null controllability within the hierarchic control framework.

Now, we are in position to describe the hierarchic control strategy to solve the optimization problems associated to the cost functionals (2.2) and (2.3). According to the formulation originally introduced by H. von Stackelberg [60], we denote h as the *leader* control and v as the *follower* control.

First we assume that the state is well defined in function of the controls, the perturbation and the initial condition, that is, there exists $y = y(h, v, \psi)$ uniquely determined by h, v, ψ , and y_0 . Then, the hierarchic control method follows two steps:

1. The follower v assumes that the leader h has made a choice, that is, given $h \in L^2(\omega \times (0,T))$ we look for an optimal pair (v,ψ) such that is a saddle point to (2.2). Formally defined:

Definition 26. Let $h \in L^2(\omega \times (0,T))$ be fixed. The control $\bar{v} \in \mathcal{V}_{ad}$, the disturbance $\bar{\psi} \in \Psi_{ad}$ and the associated state $\bar{y} = \bar{y}(h, \bar{v}, \bar{\psi})$ solution to (2.1) are said to solve the robust control problem when a saddle point $(\bar{\psi}, \bar{v})$ of the cost functional (2.2) is achieved, that is

$$J_r(\bar{v},\psi;h) \le J_r(\bar{v},\psi;h) \le J_r(v,\psi;h), \quad \forall (v,\psi) \in \mathcal{V}_{ad} \times \Psi_{ad}.$$
(2.4)

Here, \mathcal{V}_{ad} and Ψ_{ad} are non-empty, closed, convex, and bounded or unbounded sets defining the set of admissible controls and perturbations, respectively.

Under certain conditions, we will see that there exists a unique pair $(\bar{v}, \bar{\psi})$ and $\bar{y} = \bar{y}(h, \bar{v}, \bar{\psi})$ satisfying (2.4).

2. Once the saddle point has been identified for each leader control h, we look for an optimal control \hat{h} such that

$$J(\hat{h}) = \min_{h} J(h) \tag{2.5}$$

subject to

$$\bar{y}(\cdot, T; h, \bar{v}(h), \bar{\psi}(h)) = 0.$$
 (2.6)

Remark 27. • As in [51], we use the hierarchic control strategy to reduce the original multi-objective optimization problem to solving the mono-objective problems (2.4) and (2.5)-(2.6). However, in the second minimization problem the optimal strategy of the follower is fixed and its characterization needs to be considered. Indeed, the follower anticipates the leader's strategy and reacts optimally to its action, then if the leader wants to optimize its objective it has to take into account the optimal response of the follower.

• Here, we use the fact that $\omega \cap \mathcal{O} = \emptyset$. Observe that, in practice, the leader control cannot decide explicitly what to do at the points in the domain of the followers. Indeed, if this assumption is not true, once the leader has been chosen, the follower is modifying the leader at those points.

2.1.2 Main results

The first result concerning the robust hierarchic control is the following one:

Theorem 28. Assume that $\omega \cap \mathcal{O}_d \neq \emptyset$ and $N \leq 6$. Let $f \in C^2(\mathbb{R})$ be a globally Lipschitz function verifying f(0) = 0 and $f'' \in L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})$. Then, there exist γ_0 , ℓ_0 and a positive function $\rho = \rho(t)$ blowing up at t = T such that for any $\gamma > \gamma_0$, $\ell > \ell_0$, $y_0 \in L^2(\Omega)$, and any $y_d \in L^2(\mathcal{O}_d \times (0,T))$ verifying

$$\iint_{\mathbb{O}_d \times (0,T)} \rho^2 |y_d|^2 < +\infty, \tag{2.7}$$

there exist a leader control h and a unique associated saddle point $(\bar{v}, \bar{\psi})$ such that the corresponding solution to (2.1) satisfies (2.6).

As usual in the robust control problems, the assumption on γ means that the possible disturbances spoiling the control objectives must have moderate L^2 -norms. Indeed, if this condition is not met we cannot prove the existence of the saddle point (34). On the other hand, the assumption on the target y_d means that it approaches 0 as $t \to T$. This is a common feature in some null controllability problems (see, for instance, [61, 6]).

Within this framework, we are also interested in proving a hierarchic result when the follower control v and the perturbation ψ belong to some bounded sets. To this end, let E_1 and E_2 be two non-empty, closed intervals such that $0 \in E_i$. We define the set of admissible controls by

$$\mathcal{V}_{ad} = \left\{ v \in L^2(\mathcal{O} \times (0,T)) : v(x,t) \in E_1 \text{ for a.e. } (x,t) \in \mathcal{O} \times (0,T) \right\},$$
(2.8)

and the set of admissible perturbations by

$$\Psi_{ad} = \left\{ \psi \in L^2(Q) : \psi(x,t) \in E_2 \text{ for a.e. } (x,t) \in Q \right\}.$$
(2.9)

Defined in this way, the sets \mathcal{V}_{ad} and Ψ_{ad} are non-empty, closed, convex, bounded sets of $L^2(\mathcal{O} \times (0,T))$ and $L^2(Q)$, respectively.

We will carry out the optimization problem in the set $\mathcal{V}_{ad} \times \Psi_{ad}$ and restrict ourselves to the linear case. The controllability result is the following:

Theorem 29. Let us assume that f(y) = ay for some $a = a(x,t) \in L^{\infty}(Q)$ and that $\omega \cap \mathcal{O}_d \neq \emptyset$. Then, there exist γ_0 , ℓ_0 and a positive function $\rho = \rho(t)$ blowing up at t = T such that for any $\gamma > \gamma_0$, $\ell > \ell_0$, $y_0 \in L^2(\Omega)$, and any $y_d \in L^2(\mathcal{O}_d \times (0,T))$ verifying (2.7), there exist a leader control h and a unique associated saddle point $(\bar{v}, \bar{\psi}) \in \mathcal{V}_{ad} \times \Psi_{ad}$ such that the corresponding solution to (2.1) satisfies (2.6).

The above theorem allows us to consider more practical situations. In real-life applications, we may desire to constrain the controls due to the maximum and minimum limits of the actuators. On the other hand, we would like to take into consideration the perturbations affecting the system from a family of functions a priori known, without the necessity to look for the optimal performance over a large set of disturbances.

The rest of the chapter is organized as follows. In section 2.2, we study the corresponding part to the robust control problem. In fact, we will see that provided a sufficiently large value of γ , there exists an optimal pair $(\bar{v}, \bar{\psi})$ that can be chosen for any leader control. Then, in section 3, once the follower strategy has been fixed, we proceed to obtain the leader control h verifying the null controllability problem. We devote section 2.5 to prove Theorem 29.

2.2 The robust control problem

2.2.1 Existence of the saddle point

We devote this section to solve the minimization problem concerning the robust control problem. To do this, we will follow the spirit of [10]. Here, we present results needed to prove the existence and uniqueness of the saddle point, as well as its characterization. In this stage, we assume that the leader has made a choice h, so we will keep it fixed all along this section.

It is well-known (see, for instance, [45]) that for a globally Lipschitz function f and any $y_0 \in L^2(\Omega)$, any $(h, v) \in L^2(\omega \times (0, T)) \times L^2(\mathcal{O} \times (0, T))$ and any $\psi \in L^2(Q)$, system (2.1) admits a unique weak solution $y \in W(0, T)$, where

$$W(0,T) := \left\{ y \in L^2(0,T; H^1_0(\Omega)), \, y_t \in L^2(0,T; H^{-1}(\Omega)) \right\}.$$

Moreover, y satisfies an estimate of the form

$$\|y\|_{W(0,T)} \le C \left(\|y_0\|_{L^2(\Omega)} + \|h\|_{L^2(\omega \times (0,T))} + \|v\|_{L^2(\mathcal{O} \times (0,T))} + \|\psi\|_{L^2(Q)} \right), \tag{2.10}$$

where C > 0 does not depend on ψ , h, v nor y_0 . If, in addition, $y_0 \in H_0^1(\Omega)$, then (2.1) admits a unique solution $y \in W_2^{2,1}(Q)$, where

$$W_2^{2,1}(Q) := \left\{ y \in L^2(0,T; H^2(\Omega) \cap H_0^1(\Omega)), \, y_t \in L^2(0,T; L^2(\Omega)) \right\}.$$

Remark 30. In order to obtain a solution to (2.1) it is sufficient to consider a locally Lipschitz function f. Moreover, if f satisfies a particular growth at infinity, system (2.1)is null controllable in the classical sense, see [32]. At this level, the assumptions on f in Theorem 28 are too strong. However, they will be essential for the differentiability results for the functional (2.2).

The main goal of this section is to proof the existence of a solution (\bar{v}, ψ) to the robust control problem of Definition 26. The result is based on the following:

Proposition 31. Let J be a functional defined on $X \times Y$, where X and Y are convex, closed, non-empty, unbounded sets. If

- 1. $\forall v \in X, \psi \mapsto J(v, \psi)$ is concave and upper semicontinuous,
- 2. $\forall \psi \in Y, v \mapsto J(v, \psi)$ is convex and lower semicontinuous,
- 3. $\exists v_0 \in X \text{ such that } \lim_{\|\psi\|_Y \to \infty} J(v_0, \psi) = -\infty,$
- 4. $\exists \psi_0 \in Y \text{ such that } \lim_{\|v\|_X \to \infty} J(v, \psi_0) = +\infty$,

then \mathcal{J} possesses at least one saddle point $(\bar{v}, \bar{\psi})$ and

$$J(\bar{v},\bar{\psi}) = \min_{v \in X} \sup_{\psi \in Y} J(v,\psi) = \max_{\psi \in Y} \inf_{v \in X} J(v,\psi).$$

The proof can be found on [26, Prop. 2.2, p. 173]. We intend to apply Proposition 31 to the functional (2.2) with $X = L^2(\mathcal{O} \times (0,T))$ and $Y = L^2(Q)$. In order to establish conditions 1–4 for our problem, we need to study first the differentiability of the solution to (2.1) with respect to the data. We have the following results:

Lemma 32. Let f be as in Theorem 28 and $h \in L^2(\omega \times (0,T))$ be given. Then, the operator $G: (v, \psi) \to y$ solution to (2.1) is continuously Fréchet differentiable from $L^2(\mathcal{O} \times (0,T)) \times L^2(Q) \mapsto W_2^{2,1}(Q)$. The directional derivate in every direction (v', ψ') is given by

$$G'(v,\psi)(v',\psi') = w$$
 (2.11)

where w is the solution to the linear system

$$\begin{cases} w_t - \Delta w + f'(y)w = v'\chi_0 + \psi', & in \ Q, \\ w = 0 \quad on \ \Sigma, \quad w(x,0) = 0 \quad in \ \Omega, \end{cases}$$
(2.12)

with $y = G(v, \psi)$ solution to (2.1).

Proof. We derive in a straightforward manner the first derivative of the operator G and its characterization. The arguments used here are by now classic, see for instance [29], [58].

Given $(v', \psi') \in L^2(0 \times (0,T)) \times L^2(Q)$ and $\tau \in (0,1)$, we will prove the Fréchetdifferentiability of G by showing the convergence of $w^{\tau} \to w$ as $\tau \to 0$ where $w^{\tau} := (y^{\tau} - y)/\tau$ for $\tau \neq 0$, with $y = y(h, v, \psi)$, $y^{\tau} = y(h, v + \tau v', \psi + \tau \psi')$ and w is the solution to the linear problem (2.12). From a simple computation we obtain that w^{τ} satisfies

$$\begin{cases} w_t^{\tau} - \Delta w^{\tau} + \frac{1}{\tau} \left(f(y^{\tau}) - f(y) \right) = v' \chi_0 + \psi', & \text{in } Q, \\ w^{\tau} = 0 & \text{on } \Sigma, \quad w^{\tau}(x, 0) = 0 & \text{in } \Omega. \end{cases}$$
(2.13)

Since f is continuously differentiable, we can use the mean value theorem to deduce that

$$g^{\tau}(x,t) = \frac{1}{\tau} \left(f(y^{\tau}) - f(y) \right) = f'(\tilde{y}^{\tau}) w^{\tau}$$
(2.14)
where $\tilde{y}^{\tau} = y - \theta_{\tau}(y^{\tau} - y)$ with $\theta_{\tau} \in (0, 1)$. Replacing (2.14) in (2.13) and then multiplying by w^{τ} in $L^2(\Omega)$, it is not difficult to see

$$\begin{aligned} \|w^{\tau}(t)\|_{L^{2}(\Omega)} + \|\nabla w^{\tau}\|_{L^{2}(0,T;H^{1}_{0}(\Omega))} &\leq C\left(\|v'\|_{L^{2}(0,T;L^{2}(0))} + \|\psi'\|_{L^{2}(Q)}\right), \\ \forall t \in [0,T], \quad \forall \tau \in (0,1). \end{aligned}$$

Hence, the sequence $\{w^{\tau}\}$ is bounded in $C([0,T]; L^2(\Omega)) \cap L^2(0,T; H^1_0(\Omega))$. Taking into account the above estimate, together with (2.13), (2.14) and since f is globally Lipschitz, we conclude that there exists a positive constant C independent of τ , v' and ψ' such that

$$\|w^{\tau}\|_{W(0,T)} \le C\left(\|v'\|_{L^{2}(0,T;L^{2}(\mathbb{O}))} + \|\psi'\|_{L^{2}(Q)}\right), \quad \forall \tau \in (0,1).$$

On the other hand, w^{τ} can be viewed as the solution of an initial boundary-value problem with right-hand side term $\tilde{g} := v'\chi_0 + \psi' - g^{\tau}$ and zero initial datum. Thus, from classical energy estimates,

$$\|w^{\tau}\|_{W_{2}^{2,1}(Q)} \le C \|\tilde{g}\|_{L^{2}(Q)}, \quad \forall \tau \in (0,1),$$

for some constant C independent of τ , v' and ψ' . In view of the expression of g^{τ} and from the the global Lipschitz property of f, we deduce the existence of a positive constant still denoted by C, independent of τ , v' and ψ' , such that

$$\|w^{\tau}\|_{W_{2}^{2,1}(Q)} \le C\left(\|v'\|_{L^{2}(0,T;L^{2}(0))} + \|\psi'\|_{L^{2}(Q)}\right), \quad \forall \tau \in (0,1).$$

Since the space $W_2^{2,1}(Q)$ is reflexive, we have that (extracting a subsequence)

$$w^{\tau} \rightharpoonup \hat{w} \quad \text{weakly in } W_2^{2,1}(Q),$$
 (2.15)

as $\tau \to 0$, for some element \hat{w} . Now, from the continuity of y with respect to the data (see Eq. (2.10)), and combining (2.15) with the fact that $W_2^{2,1}(Q) \subset L^2(Q)$ with compact imbedding, we get

$$g^{\tau} \to f'(y)\hat{w} \quad \text{in } L^2(Q).$$
 (2.16)

Taking the weak limit in (2.13) and using (2.16) is not difficult to see that \hat{w} is solution to (2.12). On the other hand, since $W_2^{2,1}(Q) \subset L^2(0,T; H_0^1(\Omega))$ with compact imbedding, we have that the convergence is strong in this space.

Lemma 33. Under assumptions of Lemma 32. The operator $G : (v, \psi) \to y$ solution to (2.1) is twice continuously Fréchet differentiable from $L^2(\mathcal{O} \times (0,T)) \times L^2(Q) \mapsto W(0,T)$. Moreover, the second derivative of G at (v, ψ) is given by the expression

$$G''(v,\psi)[(v_1,\psi_1),(v_2,\psi_2)] = z$$
(2.17)

where z is the unique weak solution to the problem

$$\begin{cases} z_t - \Delta z + f'(y)z = -f''(y)w_1w_2 & \text{in } Q, \\ z = 0 & \text{on } \Sigma, \quad z(x,0) = 0 & \text{in } \Omega. \end{cases}$$
(2.18)

with $y = G(v, \psi)$ solution to (2.1), and where w_i is the solution to (2.12) in the direction (v_i, ψ_i) .

Proof. We follow will the arguments of [63] and use the implicit function theorem to deduce that G is twice continuously Fréchet differentiable. We rewrite system (2.1) as follows:

$$y = G_Q(v, \psi - f(y)) + G_0(h, y_0)$$
(2.19)

where $G_Q \in \mathcal{L}(L^2(\mathcal{O} \times (0,T)) \times L^2(Q); W(0,T))$ and $G_0 \in \mathcal{L}(L^2(\omega \times (0,T)) \times L^2(\Omega); W(0,T))$. More specifically, we rewrite y as

$$y = y_1 + y_2 \tag{2.20}$$

where y_1 and y_2 are solution to

$$\begin{cases} y_{1,t} - \Delta y_1 = v\chi_0 + \psi - f(y) & \text{in } \mathbf{Q} \\ y_1 = 0 & \text{on } \Sigma, \quad y_1(x,0) = 0 & \text{in } \Omega \end{cases}, \quad \begin{cases} y_{2,t} - \Delta y_2 = h\chi_\omega & \text{in } \mathbf{Q} \\ y_2 = 0 & \text{on } \Sigma, \quad y_2(x,0) = y_0 & \text{in } \Omega. \end{cases}$$

Equivalently, we express equation (2.19) in the form

$$0 = y - G_Q(v, \psi - f(y)) + G_0 y_0 =: F(y, v, \psi)$$

In this way, F is twice continuously Fréchet differentiable from $L^2(\mathfrak{O} \times (0,T)) \times L^2(Q) \times L^2(\Omega)$ into W(0,T). Indeed, G_Q and G_0 are continuous linear mappings and the operator $y \mapsto f(y)$ is twice continuously Fréchet differentiable.

On the other hand, the derivative $\partial_{y}F(y, v, \psi)$ is surjective. In fact,

$$\partial_y F(y, v, \psi) = \overline{u}$$

is equivalent to

$$\overline{w} = \overline{y} + G_Q(0, -f'(y)\overline{y}).$$

Setting $\zeta = \overline{y} - \overline{w}$ and using the definition of the mapping G_Q , we have that the above equation is equivalent to the problem

$$\begin{cases} \zeta_t - \Delta \zeta = f'(y)\zeta + f'(y)\overline{w} & \text{in } Q, \\ \zeta = 0 & \text{on } \Sigma, \quad \zeta(x,0) = 0 & \text{in } \Omega. \end{cases}$$
(2.21)

Thanks to the assumptions on f, for every $\overline{w} \in L^2(Q)$, system (2.21) has a unique solution $\zeta \in W(0,T)$. Hence, by the implicit function theorem, the equation $F(y,v,\psi) = 0$ has a unique solution $y = y(v,\psi)$ in some open neighborhood of any arbitrarily chosen point $(\tilde{y}, \tilde{v}, \tilde{\psi})$. Moreover, the implicit function theorem yields that G inherits the smoothness properties of F, therefore G is twice continuously Fréchet differentiable.

To obtain the characterization of the second derivate, we note from (2.19) that

$$y = G(v, \psi) = G_Q(v, \psi - f(G(v, \psi))) + G_0 y_0.$$

Then, differentiating on both sides of the above equation with respect to (v, ψ) in the direction (v_1, ψ_1) , we get

$$G'(v,\psi)(v_1,\psi_1) = -G_Q(f'(G(v,\psi))[G'(v,\psi)(v_1,\psi_1)]) + G_Q(v_1,\psi_1)$$

Repeating the process in the direction (v_2, ψ_2) yields

$$G''(v,\psi)[(v_1,\psi_1),(v_2,\psi_2)] = -G_Q \left\{ f''(G(v,\psi)) \left(G'(v,\psi)(v_1,\psi_1) \right) \left(G'(v,\psi)(v_2,\psi_2) \right) + f'(G(v,\psi))G''(v,\psi)[(v_1,\psi_1),(v_2,\psi_2)] \right\}.$$

Setting $y = G(v, \psi)$, $w_i = G'(v, \psi)(v_i, \psi_i)$ and $z = G''(v, \psi)[(v_1, \psi_1), (v_2, \psi_2)]$ in the previous equation, we obtain that

$$z = -G_Q \left\{ f''(y)w_1w_2 + f'(y)z \right\}.$$

Therefore, from the definition of G_Q , we conclude that z is solution to (2.18).

With Lemmas 32 and 33, we are ready to proof one of the main result of this section:

Proposition 34. Under assumptions of Lemma 32. Let $y_0 \in L^2(\Omega)$ and $h \in L^2(\omega \times (0,T))$ be given. Then, for γ and ℓ sufficiently large, there exists a saddle point $(\bar{v}, \bar{\psi}) \in L^2(\mathfrak{O} \times (0,T)) \times L^2(Q)$ and $\bar{y} = \bar{y}(h, \bar{v}, \bar{\psi})$ such that

$$J_r(\bar{v},\psi;h) \le J_r(\bar{v},\bar{\psi};h) \le J_r(v,\bar{\psi};h), \quad \forall (v,\psi) \in L^2(\mathcal{O} \times (0,T)) \times L^2(Q).$$

Proof. In order to prove the existence of the saddle point $(\bar{v}, \bar{\psi})$ we will verify conditions 1–4 from Proposition 31.

Condition 1. By Lemma 32, and since the norm is lower semicontinuous, the map $\psi \mapsto \mathcal{J}(v, \psi)$ is upper semicontinuous. To check the concavity, we will show that

$$\mathcal{G}(\tau) = J_r \left(v, \psi + \tau \psi' \right) \tag{2.22}$$

is concave with respect to τ near $\tau = 0$, that is, $\mathcal{G}''(0) < 0$. Using the notation previously introduced, we set $y := G(v, \psi + \tau \psi')$. In view of the results of Lemmas 32 and 33, we have that $\mathcal{G}(\tau)$ is a composition of twice differentiable maps. Then it can be readily verified that

$$\begin{aligned} \mathcal{G}'(\tau) &= \iint_{\mathcal{O}_d \times (0,T)} \left(G(v, \psi + \tau \psi') - y_d \right) G'(v, \psi + \tau \psi')(0, \psi') dx dt \\ &- \gamma^2 \iint_Q \left(\psi + \tau \psi' \right) \psi' dx dt. \end{aligned}$$

A further differentiation with respect to τ yields

$$\mathcal{G}''(\tau) = \iint_{\mathcal{O}_d \times (0,T)} \left(G(v, \psi + \tau \psi') - y_d \right) G''(v, \psi + \tau \psi') \left[(0, \psi'), (0, \psi') \right] dxdt + \iint_{\mathcal{O}_d \times (0,T)} \left| G'(v, \psi + \tau \psi') (0, \psi') \right|^2 dxdt - \gamma^2 \iint_Q |\psi'|^2 dxdt.$$
(2.23)

We define $y' := G(v, \psi + \tau \psi')(0, \psi')$ and $y'' := G''(v, \psi + \tau \psi')[(0, \psi'), (0, \psi')]$ which, according to Lemmas 32 and 33, are solution to

$$\begin{cases} y'_t - \Delta y' + f'(y)y' = \psi' & \text{in } Q, \\ y' = 0 & \text{on } \Sigma, \quad y'(x,0) = 0 & \text{in } \Omega, \end{cases}$$
(2.24)

$$\begin{cases} y_t'' - \Delta y'' + f'(y)y'' = -f''(y)|y'|^2 & \text{in } Q, \\ y'' = 0 & \text{on } \Sigma, \quad y''(x,0) = 0 & \text{in } \Omega. \end{cases}$$
(2.25)

Then, we rewrite (2.23) as

$$\mathcal{G}''(\tau) = \iint_{\mathcal{O}_d \times (0,T)} (y - y_d) y'' dx dt + \iint_{\mathcal{O}_d \times (0,T)} |y'|^2 dx dt - \gamma^2 \iint_Q |\psi'|^2 dx dt.$$
(2.26)

Now, we will see that for sufficiently large γ the last term in the above equation dominates and thus $\mathfrak{G}''(0) < 0$ for $(v, \psi) \in L^2(\mathfrak{O} \times (0, T)) \times L^2(Q)$.

We begin by estimating the second term. Thanks to the assumptions on f, there exists L > 0 be such that $|f'(s)| + |f''(s)| \le L$, $\forall s \in \mathbb{R}$. Since the linear system (2.24) has a unique solution $y' \in W(0,T)$ for any $\psi' \in L^2(Q)$, we can obtain

$$\iint_{\mathcal{O}_d \times (0,T)} |y'|^2 dx dt \le C_1 \iint_Q |\psi'|^2 dx dt.$$
(2.27)

for some $C_1 > 0$ only depending on Ω , \mathcal{O}_d , L and T.

To compute the first term, we need an estimate for y''. We multiply (2.25) by y'' in $L^2(\Omega)$ and integrate by parts, whence

$$\frac{1}{2}\frac{d}{dt}\int_{\Omega}|y''|^2dx + \int_{\Omega}|\nabla y''|^2dx = -\int_{\Omega}f'(y)|y''|^2dx - \int_{\Omega}f''(y)|y'|^2y''$$
$$\leq L\int_{\Omega}|y''|^2dx + L\int_{\Omega}|y'|^2|y''|$$

and using Gronwall's and Poincare's inequality, we obtain

$$\iint_{Q} |y''|^2 dx dt \le C \iint_{Q} |y'|^2 |y''| dx dt.$$
(2.28)

Applying Hölder inequality in the above expression yields

$$\iint_{Q} |y''|^2 dx dt \le C ||y'||^2_{L^{2p'}(0,T;L^{2q'}(\Omega))} ||y''||_{L^p(0,T;L^q(\Omega))},$$
(2.29)

where 1/p + 1/p' = 1 and 1/q + 1/q' = 1. To bound the right-hand side of the previous inequality, the idea is to find p and q such that

$$y'' \in L^p(0,T; L^q(\Omega)), \quad y' \in L^{2p'}(0,T; L^{2q'}(\Omega)).$$

First, recall that y' is more regular than W(0,T). In fact, from classical results (see, for instance, [27, 52]) we have that $y' \in L^2(0,T; H^2(\Omega)) \cap L^{\infty}(0,T; H^1_0(\Omega))$ with $y'_t \in L^2(0,T; L^2(\Omega))$. Moreover, we have the estimate

$$\|y'\|_{L^{\infty}(0,T;H^{1}_{0}(\Omega))} + \|y'\|_{L^{2}(0,T;H^{2}(\Omega))} + \|y'_{t}\|_{L^{2}(0,T;L^{2}(\Omega))} \le C\|\psi'\|_{L^{2}(Q)}.$$
(2.30)

In view of (2.30), it is reasonable to look for conditions such that the following embedding holds

$$L^{2}(0,T;H^{2}(\Omega)) \cap L^{\infty}(0,T;H^{1}_{0}(\Omega)) \hookrightarrow L^{2p'}(0,T;L^{2q'}(\Omega)).$$
(2.31)

Let X and Y be Banach spaces. From well-known interpolation results (see, for instance, [59]), we have

$$L^{p_0}(0,T;X)) \cap L^{p_1}(0,T;Y) \hookrightarrow L^{p_\theta}(0,T;B), \quad \frac{1}{p_\theta} = \frac{1-\theta}{p_0} + \frac{\theta}{p_1},$$
 (2.32)

with $0 < \theta < 1$ and where B is the intermediate space of class θ (with respect to X and Y), that is, B is the space verifying

$$||g||_B \le C ||g||_X^{1-\theta} ||g||_Y^{\theta}, \quad \forall g \in X \cap Y, \quad 0 < \theta < 1.$$

for some C.

From (2.31) and (2.32), we deduce that

$$\frac{1}{2p'} = \frac{\theta}{2}.\tag{2.33}$$

On the other hand, from classical Sobolev embedding results, we have

$$H^2(\Omega) \hookrightarrow L^{\frac{2N}{N-4}}(\Omega),$$
 (2.34)

$$H_0^1(\Omega) \hookrightarrow L^{\frac{2N}{N-2}}(\Omega).$$
 (2.35)

for some maximal N to be determined. Then, the space $L^{2q'}(\Omega)$ is an intermediate space with respect to (2.34) and (2.35) if

$$\frac{1}{2q'} = \frac{(N-4)\theta}{2N} + \frac{(N-2)(1-\theta)}{2N}, \quad 0 < \theta < 1.$$
(2.36)

Setting p' to a fixed value such that $\theta \in (0, 1)$ and replacing (2.33) into (2.36), we obtain

$$q' = \frac{p'N}{p'(N-2)-2},$$
(2.37)

and from (2.33) and (2.37), we deduce that

$$p = p'/(p'-1)$$
 and $q = p'N/(2p'+2)$. (2.38)

Thus, from (2.31), (2.29) and estimate (2.30), we get

$$\iint_{Q} |y''|^2 dx dt \le C \|\psi'\|_{L^2(Q)}^2 \|y''\|_{L^p(0,T;L^q(\Omega))}.$$

It remains to verify that $L^2(0,T; L^2(\Omega)) \hookrightarrow L^p(0,T; L^q(\Omega))$. From (2.38), it is not difficult to see that this is true if $p \leq 2, q \leq 2$, that is, if $2 \leq p'$ and $N \leq 4(p'+1)/p'$. Setting p' = 2, we get $N \leq 6$ and thus the estimate

$$\|y''\|_{L^2(0,T;L^2(\Omega))} \le C_2 \|\psi'\|_{L^2(Q)}^2.$$
(2.39)

Putting together (2.26), (2.27) and (2.39) yields

$$\mathcal{G}''(0) \le (C_2 + C_1 - \gamma^2) \|\psi'\|_{L^2(Q)}^2, \quad \forall \psi' \in L^2(Q), \ \psi' \ne 0.$$

Therefore, for γ large enough we have $\mathfrak{G}''(0) < 0$ and therefore $\psi \mapsto J(v, \psi)$ is strictly concave.

Condition 2. By Lemma 32, and since the norm is lower semicontinuous, the map $v \mapsto J(v, \psi)$ is lower semicontinuous. In order to show convexity, it is sufficient to prove that

$$\mathcal{G}(\tau) = J(v + \tau v', \psi)$$

is convex with respect to τ near $\tau = 0$, that is, $\mathcal{G}''(0) > 0$. Arguing as above, we obtain

$$\mathcal{G}''(\tau) = \iint_{\mathcal{O}_d \times (0,T)} (y - y_d) y'' dx dt + \iint_{\mathcal{O}_d \times (0,T)} |y'|^2 dx dt + \ell^2 \iint_{\omega \times (0,T)} |v'|^2 dx dt. \quad (2.40)$$

where we have denoted $y' = G(v + \tau v', \psi)(v', 0)$ and $y'' = G''(v + \tau v', \psi)[(v', 0), (v', 0)]$. Note that estimates for y' and y'' can be obtained in the same way as in the proof of Condition 1 by putting v' instead of ψ' in (2.24)–(2.25). Then, it is not difficult to see that

$$\mathfrak{G}''(0) \ge (l^2 - C_2 - C_1) \|v\|_{L^2(\mathfrak{O} \times (0,T))}^2, \quad \forall v \in L^2(\mathfrak{O} \times (0,T)), \ v \neq 0.$$

Thus, under the assumption that ℓ is large enough, $v \mapsto J(v, \psi)$ is strictly convex.

Condition 3. Taking v = 0 and using formulas (2.19)–(2.20) for $y = y(0, \psi)$ we obtain

$$J_r(0,\psi;h) = \iint_{\mathcal{O}_d \times (0,T)} |y_1 + y_2 - y_d|^2 dx dt - \frac{\gamma^2}{2} \iint_Q |\psi|^2 dx dt$$
$$\leq -\frac{\gamma^2}{2} \|\psi\|_{L^2(Q)}^2 + C \|\psi\|_{L^2(Q)}^2 + C_3,$$

where C_3 is a positive constant only depending on y_0 , h and y_d . Hence, for a sufficiently large value of γ , condition 3 holds.

Condition 4. Taking $\psi = 0$ in (2.2) we get

$$J_r(v,0;h) \ge \frac{\ell^2}{2} \iint_{\mathfrak{O} \times (0,T)} |v|^2 dx dt,$$

and condition 4 follows immediately. This ends the proof of Proposition 34.

2.2.2 Characterization of the saddle point

The existence of a saddle point $(\bar{v}, \bar{\psi})$ for the functional J_r implies that

$$\frac{\partial J_r}{\partial v}(\bar{v},\bar{\psi}) = 0 \quad \text{and} \quad \frac{\partial J_r}{\partial \psi}(\bar{v},\bar{\psi}) = 0, \tag{2.41}$$

so our task is to find such expressions. Indeed, is not difficult to see that

$$\left(\frac{\partial J_r}{\partial v}(v,\psi),(v_1,0)\right) = \iint_{\mathcal{O}_d \times (0,T)} (y-y_d) w_v dx dt + \ell^2 \iint_{\mathcal{O} \times (0,T)} v v_1 dx dt \tag{2.42}$$

$$\left(\frac{\partial J_r}{\partial \psi}(v,\psi),(0,\psi_1)\right) = \iint_{\mathcal{O}_d \times (0,T)} (y-y_d) w_\psi dx dt - \gamma^2 \iint_Q \psi \psi_1 dx dt \tag{2.43}$$

where w_v and w_{ψ} are the directional derivatives of y solution to (2.1) in the directions $(v_1, 0)$ and $(0, \psi_1)$, respectively. To determine the solution of the robust control, we define the adjoint state to system (2.12)

$$\begin{cases} -q_t - \Delta q + f'(y)q = (y - y_d)\chi_{\mathcal{O}_d} & \text{in } Q, \\ q = 0 & \text{on } \Sigma, \quad q(x, T) = 0 & \text{in } \Omega. \end{cases}$$
(2.44)

We have the following result:

Lemma 35. Let $y = y(h, v, \psi) \in W(0, T)$ be the solution to (2.1). Let w be the solution to (2.12) with $(v_1, \psi_1) \in L^2(\mathcal{O} \times (0, T)) \times L^2(Q)$ and q be the solution to (2.44). Then

$$\iint_{\mathcal{O}_d \times (0,T)} (y - y_d) w \, dx dt = \iint_{\mathcal{O} \times (0,T)} q v_1 dx dt + \iint_Q q \psi_1 dx dt. \tag{2.45}$$

Proof. We multiply (2.44) by w in $L^2(Q)$ and integrate by parts, more precisely

$$\iint_{Q} (y - y_d) \chi_{\mathcal{O}_d} q dx dt = \iint_{Q} \left(-q_t - \Delta q + f'(y)q \right) w \, dx dt$$
$$= -\int_{\Omega} q w \, dx \Big|_{0}^{T} + \iint_{Q} q \left(w_t - \Delta w + f'(y)w \right) dx dt.$$

Upon substituting the initial data for q and w and the right-hand side of (2.12) in the above equation, we obtain (2.45).

Replacing (2.45) in (2.42), with $\psi_1 = 0$ and taking an arbitrary $v_1 \in L^2(\mathfrak{O} \times (0,T))$ we get

$$\left(\frac{\partial J_r}{\partial v}(v,\psi),(v_1,0)\right) = \iint_{\mathbb{O}\times(0,T)} qv_1 dx dt + \ell^2 \iint_{\mathbb{O}\times(0,T)} vv_1 dx dt, \quad \forall v_1 \in L^2(\mathbb{O}\times(0,T)).$$

In particular, we deduce

$$\frac{\partial J_r}{\partial v}(v,\psi) = (q+\ell^2 v)|_{\mathbb{O}}.$$
(2.46)

Analogously, from (2.45) and (2.43) with $v_1 = 0$ and $\psi_1 \in L^2(Q)$ as arbitrary we have

$$\left(\frac{\partial J_r}{\partial \psi}(v,\psi),(0,\psi_1)\right) = \iint_Q q\psi_1 dx dt - \gamma^2 \iint_Q \psi \psi_1 dx dt, \quad \forall \psi_1 \in L^2(Q).$$

whence

$$\frac{\partial J_r}{\partial \psi}(v,\psi) = q - \gamma^2 \psi. \tag{2.47}$$

Proposition 36. Let $h \in L^2(\omega \times (0,T))$ and $y_0 \in L^2(\Omega)$ be given. Let $(\bar{v}, \bar{\psi})$ be a solution to the robust control problem in Definition 26. Then

$$\bar{v} = -\frac{1}{\ell^2} q \mid_0 \quad and \quad \bar{\psi} = \frac{1}{\gamma^2} q \tag{2.48}$$

where q is found from the solution (y,q) to the coupled system

$$\begin{cases} y_t - \Delta y + f(y) = h\chi_{\omega} - \frac{1}{\ell^2}q\chi_0 + \frac{1}{\gamma^2}q & \text{in } Q, \\ -q_t - \Delta q + f'(y)q = (y - y_d)\chi_{0_d} & \text{in } Q, \\ y = q = 0 & \text{on } \Sigma, \\ y(x,0) = y_0(x), \quad q(x,T) = 0 & \text{in } \Omega. \end{cases}$$
(2.49)

which admits a unique solution for sufficiently large γ and ℓ .

Proof. The existence of the solution to the robust control problem is ensured by Proposition 34 provided the parameters γ and ℓ are large enough. A necessary condition for $(\bar{v}, \bar{\psi})$ to be a saddle point of J_r is given in (2.41), therefore from (2.46) and (2.47) we conclude that (2.48)–(2.49) holds.

To check uniqueness assume that $(\bar{v}, \bar{\psi})$ and $(\tilde{v}, \tilde{\psi})$ are two different saddle points in $L^2(\omega \times (0,T)) \times L^2(Q)$. Then, from the strict convexity and strict concavity proved in Proposition 34, we have

 $\mathcal{J}(\tilde{v},\tilde{\psi}) < \mathcal{J}(\bar{v},\tilde{\psi}) < \mathcal{J}(\bar{v},\bar{\psi}).$

On the other hand,

$$\mathcal{J}(\bar{v},\bar{\psi}) < \mathcal{J}(\tilde{v},\bar{\psi}) < \mathcal{J}(\tilde{v},\bar{\psi})$$

These lead to a contradiction, and therefore the saddle point $(\bar{v}, \bar{\psi})$ is unique.

Summarizing, what we found in this section is that given a leader control h, there exists a unique solution to the robust control problem stated in Definition 26. Moreover, it is characterized by the coupled system (2.49). However, this characterization added a second equation coupled to the original system, so we need to take into account system (2.49) to obtain a solution to the leader's minimization problem (see Remark 27).

2.3 The null controllability problem: the observability inequality

Once the optimal strategy for the follower control has been chosen (see Section 2.2.2), the next step in the hierarchic methodology is to obtain an optimal control \hat{h} such that

$$J(\hat{h}) = \min_{h} J(h) \quad \text{subject to} \quad y(\cdot, T) = 0.$$
(2.50)

where y can be found from the solution (y, q) to (2.49). We start by proving an observability inequality for the adjoint system to the linearized version of (2.49)

$$\begin{cases} -\varphi_t - \Delta \varphi + a\varphi = \theta \chi_{\mathfrak{O}_d} & \text{in } Q, \\ \theta_t - \Delta \theta + c\theta = -\frac{1}{\ell^2} \varphi \chi_{\mathfrak{O}} + \frac{1}{\gamma^2} \varphi & \text{in } Q, \\ \varphi = \theta = 0 & \text{on } \Sigma, \\ \varphi(x, T) = \varphi^T(x), \quad \theta(x, 0) = 0 & \text{in } \Omega, \end{cases}$$
(2.51)

where $a, c \in L^{\infty}(Q)$ and $\varphi^T \in L^2(\Omega)$. Such inequality will be the main tool to conclude the proof of Theorem 28.

The main result of this section is the following one:

Proposition 37. Assume that $\omega \cap \mathcal{O}_d \neq \emptyset$ and that γ and ℓ are large enough. There exist a positive constant C only depending on Ω , ω , \mathcal{O} , \mathcal{O}_d , $||a||_{\infty}$, $||c||_{\infty}$, and T, and a weight function $\rho = \rho(t)$ blowing up at t = T only depending on Ω , ω , \mathcal{O}_d , $||a||_{\infty}$, $||c||_{\infty}$ and Tsuch that, for any $\varphi^T \in L^2(\Omega)$, the solution (φ, θ) to (2.51) satisfies

$$\int_{\Omega} |\varphi(0)|^2 dx + \iint_{Q} \rho^{-2} |\theta|^2 dx dt \le C \iint_{\omega \times (0,T)} |\varphi|^2 dx dt.$$
(2.52)

We postpone the proof of this result until the end of this section. The main tool to prove Proposition 37 is a well-known Carleman inequality for linear parabolic systems.

First, let us introduce several weight functions that will be useful in the reminder of this section. We introduce a special function whose existence is guaranteed by the following result [33, Lemma 1.1].

Lemma 38. Let $\mathcal{B} \subset \subset \Omega$ be a nonempty open subset. Then, there exists $\eta^0 \in C^2(\overline{\Omega})$ such that

$$\begin{cases} \eta^0(x) > 0 \quad all \ x \in \Omega, \quad \eta^0|_{\partial\Omega} = 0, \\ |\nabla \eta^0| > 0 \quad for \ all \ x \in \overline{\Omega \setminus \mathcal{B}}. \end{cases}$$

For $\lambda > 0$ a parameter, we introduce the weight functions

$$\alpha(x,t) = \frac{e^{4\lambda \|\eta^0\|_{\infty}} - e^{\lambda \left(2\|\eta^0\|_{\infty} + \eta^0(x)\right)}}{t(T-t)}, \quad \xi(x,t) = \frac{e^{\lambda \left(2\|\eta^0\|_{\infty} + \eta^0(x)\right)}}{t(T-t)}.$$
 (2.53)

For $m \in \mathbb{R}$ and a parameter s > 0, we will use the following notation to abridge estimates:

$$I_{m}(s,\lambda;z) := \iint_{Q} e^{-2s\alpha} (s\xi)^{m-2} \lambda^{m-1} |\nabla z|^{2} + \iint_{Q} e^{-2s\alpha} (s\xi)^{m} \lambda^{m+1} |z|^{2},$$

$$I_{m,\mathbb{B}}(s,\lambda;z) := \iint_{\mathbb{B}\times(0,T)} e^{-2s\alpha} (s\xi)^{m} \lambda^{m+1} |z|^{2}.$$
(2.54)

First, we state a Carleman estimate, due to [42], for solutions to the heat equation:

Lemma 39. Let $\mathcal{B} \subset \subset \Omega$ be a nonempty open subset. For any $m \in \mathbb{R}$, there exist positive constants s_m , λ_m , and C_m such that, for any $s \geq s_m$, $\lambda \geq \lambda_m$, $F \in L^2(Q)$ and every $z^0 \in L^2(\Omega)$, the solution z to

$$\begin{cases} z_t - \Delta z = F & \text{in } Q, \\ z = 0 & \text{on } \Sigma \\ z(x, 0) = z^0(x) & \text{in } \Omega, \end{cases}$$

satisfies

$$I_m(s,\lambda;z) \le C_m \left(I_{m,\mathcal{B}}(s,\lambda;z) + \iint_Q e^{-2s\alpha} (s\lambda\xi)^{m-3} |F|^2 dx dt \right).$$
(2.55)

Furthermore, C_m only depends on ω , \mathbb{B} and m and s_m can be taken of the form $s_m = \sigma_m(T+T^2)$ where σ_m only depends on ω , \mathbb{B} and m.

Remark 40. Note that by changing t for T-t, Lemma 39 remains valid for linear backward in time systems. Therefore, we can apply it interchangeably in what follows.

The observability inequality (2.52) is consequence of a global Carleman inequality and some energy estimates. We present below a Carleman inequality for the solutions to system (2.51):

Proposition 41. Under assumptions of Proposition 37. There exist positive constants constant C and σ_2 such that the solution (φ, θ) to (2.51) satisfies

$$I_3(s,\lambda;\varphi) + I_3(s,\lambda;\theta) \le C \iint_{\omega \times (0,T)} e^{-2s\alpha} s^7 \lambda^8 \xi^7 |\varphi|^2.$$
(2.56)

for any $s \ge s_2 = \sigma_2(T + T^2 + T^2(||a||_{\infty}^{2/3} + ||c||_{\infty}^{2/3} + ||a - c||_{\infty}^{1/2}))$, any $\lambda \ge C$ and every $\varphi^T \in L^2(\Omega)$.

Proof. Hereinafter C will denote a generic positive constant that may change from line to line. We start by applying Carleman inequality (2.55) to each equation in system (2.51) with m = 3, $\mathcal{B} = \omega' \subset \subset \omega_0 := \omega \cap \mathcal{O}_d$ and add them up, hence

$$\begin{split} I_3(s,\lambda;\varphi) + I_3(s,\lambda;\theta) \\ &\leq C\left(I_{3,\omega'}(s,\lambda;\varphi) + I_{3,\omega'}(s,\lambda;\theta) + \iint_Q e^{-2s\alpha} |\theta\chi_{0_d}|^2 dx dt \\ &+ \iint_Q e^{-2s\alpha} |-\frac{1}{\ell^2} \varphi\chi_0 + \frac{1}{\gamma^2} \varphi|^2 + \iint_Q e^{-2s\alpha} ||a||_\infty^2 |\varphi|^2 + \iint_Q e^{-2s\alpha} ||c||_\infty^2 |\theta|^2\right). \end{split}$$

Taking the parameter s large enough we can absorb some of the lower order terms in the right-hand side of the above expression. More precisely, there exists a constant $\sigma_1 > 0$, such that

$$I_{3}(s,\lambda;\varphi) + I_{3}(s,\lambda;\theta)$$

$$\leq C\left(I_{3,\omega'}(s,\lambda;\varphi) + I_{3,\omega'}(s,\lambda;\theta) + \iint_{Q} e^{-2s\alpha} |\theta\chi_{0_{d}}|^{2} + \iint_{Q} e^{-2s\alpha} |-\frac{1}{\ell^{2}}\varphi\chi_{0} + \frac{1}{\gamma^{2}}\varphi|^{2}\right)$$

is valid for every

$$s \ge s_1 = \sigma_1(T + T^2 + T^2(\|a\|_{\infty}^{2/3} + \|c\|_{\infty}^{2/3})).$$
(2.57)

Then, taking the parameter λ large enough we get

$$I_3(s,\lambda;\varphi) + I_3(s,\lambda;\theta) \le C \left(I_{3,\omega'}(s,\lambda;\varphi) + I_{3,\omega'}(s,\lambda;\theta) \right).$$
(2.58)

for every $s \geq s_1$ and $\lambda \geq C$.

The next step is to eliminate the local term on the right hand side corresponding to θ . We will reason out as in [37] and [61]. We consider a function $\zeta \in C_0^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^N)$ verifying:

$$0 \le \zeta \le 1 \text{ in } \Omega, \quad \zeta \equiv 1 \quad \text{in } \omega', \quad \text{supp} \, \zeta \subset \omega_0, \tag{2.59}$$

$$\frac{\Delta\zeta}{\zeta^{1/2}} \in L^{\infty}(\Omega), \quad \frac{\nabla\zeta}{\zeta^{1/2}} \in L^{\infty}(\Omega)^{N}.$$
(2.60)

Such function exists. It is sufficient to take $\zeta = \tilde{\zeta}^4$ with $\tilde{\zeta} \in C_0^{\infty}(\Omega)$ veryfing (2.59). Let $s \geq s_1$ with s_1 given in (2.57). We define $u := e^{-2s\alpha}s^3\lambda^4\xi^3$. Multiplying the equation satisfied by φ in (2.51) by $u\zeta\theta$, integrating by parts over Q and taking into account that u(x,0) vanishes in Ω we obtain

$$\iint_{Q} u\zeta |\theta|^{2} \chi_{0_{d}} = \iint_{Q} (a-c)\varphi \theta u\zeta + \iint_{Q} \varphi \theta \zeta \partial_{t} u - \iint_{Q} \varphi \theta \Delta(u\zeta)$$
$$-2 \iint_{Q} \nabla(u\zeta) \cdot \nabla \theta \varphi + \frac{1}{\gamma^{2}} \iint_{Q} |\varphi|^{2} u\zeta$$
$$:= I_{1} + I_{2} + I_{3} + I_{4} + I_{5}.$$
(2.61)

Let us estimate each I_i , $1 \le i \le 4$, we keep the last term as it is. From Hölder and Young inequalities, we readily obtain

$$I_1 = \iint_Q (a-c)\varphi \theta u\zeta \le \delta_1 \iint_Q u\zeta |\theta|^2 + \frac{1}{4\delta_1} ||a-c||_\infty^2 \iint_Q u\zeta |\varphi|^2.$$
(2.62)

for any $\delta_1 > 0$. Observe that

$$\begin{aligned} |\partial_t u| &\leq 3s^3 \lambda^4 \xi^2 \xi_t e^{-2s\alpha} + 2s^3 \lambda^4 \xi^3 e^{-2s\alpha} s\alpha_t, \\ &\leq CT s^3 \lambda^4 \xi^4 e^{-2s\alpha} + CT s^4 \lambda^4 \xi^5 e^{-2s\alpha}, \\ &\leq CT s^4 \lambda^4 \xi^5 e^{-2s\alpha}, \end{aligned}$$

where we have used that $\alpha_t \leq CT\xi^2$. Then, we can estimate

$$|I_{2}| \leq \iint_{Q} |\varphi| |\theta| |\partial_{t}u|\zeta \leq CT \iint_{Q} s^{4} \lambda^{4} \xi^{5} e^{-2s\alpha} |\varphi| |\theta|\zeta$$

$$\leq \delta_{2} \iint_{Q} u\zeta |\theta|^{2} + \frac{CT^{2}}{\delta_{2}} \iint_{Q} s^{5} \lambda^{4} \xi^{7} e^{-2s\alpha} |\varphi|^{2} \zeta$$

$$\leq \delta_{2} \iint_{Q} u\zeta |\theta|^{2} + \frac{C}{\delta_{2}} \iint_{Q} s^{7} \lambda^{4} \xi^{7} e^{-2s\alpha} |\varphi|^{2} \zeta \qquad (2.63)$$

for any $\delta_2 > 0$, where we have used in the last line that $s \ge \sigma_1 T$.

In order to estimate I_3 , we compute first

$$\Delta\left(e^{-2s\alpha}s^{3}\lambda^{4}\xi^{3}\zeta\right) = \Delta\left(e^{-2s\alpha}s^{3}\lambda^{4}\xi^{3}\right)\zeta + \Delta\zeta e^{-2s\alpha}s^{3}\lambda^{4}\xi^{3} + 2\nabla(e^{-2s\alpha}s^{3}\lambda^{4}\xi^{3})\cdot\nabla\zeta \quad (2.64)$$

and

$$|\Delta\left(e^{-2s\alpha}s^3\lambda^4\xi^3\right)| \le Ce^{-2s\alpha}s^5\lambda^6\xi^5,\tag{2.65}$$

$$|\nabla \left(e^{-2s\alpha}s^3\lambda^4\xi^3\right)| \le Ce^{-2s\alpha}s^4\lambda^5\xi^4,\tag{2.66}$$

where the above inequalities follow from the fact that

$$\partial_i \alpha = -\partial_i \xi = -C\lambda \partial_i \eta^0 \xi \le C\lambda \xi.$$

Then, from (2.64)–(2.66) and using (2.60), we obtain

$$\begin{split} |I_3| \leq & C \iint_Q |\varphi| |\theta| e^{-2s\alpha} s^5 \lambda^6 \xi^5 \zeta + C \iint_Q |\varphi| |\theta| e^{-2s\alpha} s^3 \lambda^4 \xi^3 \zeta^{1/2} \\ & + C \iint_Q |\varphi| |\theta| e^{-2s\alpha} s^4 \lambda^5 \xi^4 \zeta^{1/2}. \end{split}$$

Using Hölder and Young inequalities and (2.59) yield

$$\begin{aligned} |I_3| \leq &\delta_3 \iint_Q u\zeta |\theta|^2 + \frac{C}{\delta_3} \iint_{\omega_0 \times (0,T)} e^{-2s\alpha} s^7 \lambda^8 \xi^7 |\varphi|^2 \\ &+ \frac{C}{\delta_3} \iint_{\omega_0 \times (0,T)} e^{-2s\alpha} s^3 \lambda^4 \xi^3 |\varphi|^2 + \frac{C}{\delta_3} \iint_{\omega_0 \times (0,T)} e^{-2s\alpha} s^5 \lambda^6 \xi^5 |\varphi|^2 \end{aligned}$$

for some $\delta_3 > 0$. Note that $\xi^{-1} \leq CT^2/4$, then, for any $\nu, \mu \in \mathbb{N}$ with $\nu \geq \mu$ we have

$$(s\xi)^{\mu} = s^{\mu}\xi^{\nu}\xi^{\mu-\nu} \le Cs^{\mu}\xi^{\nu}(T^2/4)^{-(\mu-\nu)} \le Cs^{\nu}\xi^{\nu}, \qquad (2.67)$$

since $s \ge CT^2$. Hence,

$$|I_3| \le \delta_3 \iint_Q u\zeta |\theta|^2 + \frac{C}{\delta_3} \iint_{\omega_0 \times (0,T)} e^{-2s\alpha} s^7 \lambda^8 \xi^7 |\varphi|^2.$$

$$(2.68)$$

Using (2.60), (2.66) and (2.67), we estimate I_4 as

$$|I_4| \le C \iint_Q e^{-2s\alpha} \left(s^3 \lambda^4 \xi^3 |\nabla \theta| |\varphi| \zeta^{1/2} + s^4 \lambda^5 \xi^4 |\nabla \theta| |\varphi| \zeta \right)$$

$$\le \varepsilon \iint_Q e^{-2s\alpha} s \lambda^2 \xi |\nabla \theta|^2 + \frac{C}{\varepsilon} \iint_{\omega_0 \times (0,T)} e^{-2s\alpha} s^7 \lambda^8 \xi^7 |\varphi|^2$$
(2.69)

for $\varepsilon > 0$.

Setting $\delta_i = 1/6$, $1 \leq i \leq 3$, and $\varepsilon = \frac{1}{4C}$ with C the constant in (2.58), and upon substituting estimates (2.62)-(2.63) and (2.68)-(2.69) in (2.61), we obtain

$$\iint_{Q} e^{-2s\alpha} s^{3} \lambda^{4} \xi^{3} |\theta|^{2} \chi_{0_{d}} \leq C \iint_{\omega_{0} \times (0,T)} e^{-2s\alpha} \left[\|a - c\|_{\infty}^{2} s^{3} \lambda^{4} \xi^{3} |\varphi|^{2} + s^{7} \lambda^{8} \xi^{7} |\varphi|^{2} \right]
+ \frac{1}{2C} \iint_{Q} e^{-2s\alpha} s\lambda^{2} \xi |\nabla \theta|^{2} + \frac{1}{\gamma^{2}} \iint_{Q} e^{-2s\alpha} s^{3} \lambda^{4} \xi^{3} |\varphi|^{2}.$$
(2.70)

Thus, in view of (2.58)–(2.59) and (2.70), we obtain

$$\begin{split} \iint_{Q} e^{-2s\alpha} \left(s\lambda^{2}\xi |\nabla\varphi|^{2} + s^{3}\lambda^{4}\xi^{3}|\varphi|^{2} \right) + \iint_{Q} e^{-2s\alpha} \left(s\lambda^{2}\xi |\nabla\theta|^{2} + s^{3}\lambda^{4}\xi^{3}|\theta|^{2} \right) \\ \leq C \|a - c\|_{\infty}^{2} \iint_{\omega_{0}\times(0,T)} e^{-2s\alpha}s^{3}\lambda^{4}\xi^{3}|\varphi|^{2} + C \iint_{\omega_{0}\times(0,T)} e^{-2s\alpha}s^{7}\lambda^{8}\xi^{7}|\varphi|^{2} \\ &+ \frac{C}{\gamma^{2}} \iint_{Q} e^{-2s\alpha}s^{3}\lambda^{4}\xi^{3}|\varphi|^{2}. \end{split}$$

Taking $s \ge CT^2 ||a - c||_{\infty}^{1/2}$, the above inequality now reads

$$\iint_{Q} e^{-2s\alpha} \left(s\lambda^{2}\xi |\nabla\varphi|^{2} + s^{3}\lambda^{4}\xi^{3}|\varphi|^{2} \right) + \iint_{Q} e^{-2s\alpha} \left(s\lambda^{2}\xi |\nabla\theta|^{2} + s^{3}\lambda^{4}\xi^{3}|\theta|^{2} \right)$$

$$\leq C \iint_{\omega_{0}\times(0,T)} e^{-2s\alpha}s^{7}\lambda^{8}\xi^{7}|\varphi|^{2} + \frac{C}{\gamma^{2}} \iint_{Q} e^{-2s\alpha}s^{3}\lambda^{4}\xi^{3}|\varphi|^{2}.$$

$$(2.71)$$

for every $s \ge s_2$ with

$$s_2 = \sigma_2 (T + T^2 + T^2 (\|a\|_{\infty}^{2/3} + \|c\|_{\infty}^{2/3} + \|a - c\|_{\infty}^{1/2})).$$
(2.72)

for some σ_2 only depending on Ω , ω and \mathcal{O}_d .

Observe that the last term in (2.71) has the same power of s, λ and ξ as in the corresponding term on the left-hand side. Thus, provided γ is large enough, we can absorb it into the right-hand side. Finally, since $\omega_0 \subset \omega$, we obtain the desired inequality (2.56). Therefore the proof is complete.

Now, we are going to improve inequality (2.56) in the sense that the weight functions do not vanish at t = 0. First, let us consider the function

$$l(t) = \begin{cases} T^2/4 & \text{for } 0 \le t \le T/2, \\ t(T-t) & \text{for } T/2 \le t \le T, \end{cases}$$

and the functions

$$\beta(x,t) = \frac{e^{4\lambda \|\eta^0\|_{\infty}} - e^{\lambda(2\|\eta^0\|_{\infty} + \eta^0(x))}}{l(t)}, \quad \phi(x,t) = \frac{e^{\lambda(2\|\eta^0\|_{\infty} + \eta^0(x))}}{l(t)},$$
$$\beta^*(t) = \max_{x \in \overline{\Omega}} \beta(x,t), \quad \phi^*(t) = \min_{x \in \overline{\Omega}} \phi(x,t).$$

With these definitions, we have the following:

Proposition 42. Let s and λ as in Proposition 53 and ℓ, γ be large enough. Then there exists a positive constant C depending on Ω , ω , ω_d , s, λ , $\|a\|_{\infty}$, $\|c\|_{\infty}$ and T such that

$$\begin{aligned} \|\varphi(0)\|_{L^{2}(\Omega)}^{2} + \iint_{Q} e^{-2s\beta^{*}}(\phi^{*})^{3} |\varphi|^{2} dx dt + \iint_{Q} e^{-2s\beta^{*}}(\phi^{*})^{3} |\theta|^{2} dx dt \\ &\leq C \iint_{\omega \times (0,T)} e^{-2s\beta} \phi^{7} |\varphi|^{2} dx dt, \end{aligned}$$
(2.73)

for any $\varphi^T \in L^2(\Omega)$, where (φ, θ) is the associated solution to (2.51).

Proof. The proof is standard and relies on several well-known arguments [31]. First, by construction $\alpha = \beta$ and $\xi = \phi$ in $\Omega \times (T/2, T)$, hence

$$\int_{T/2}^T \int_{\Omega} e^{-2s\alpha} \xi^3 |\varphi|^2 + \int_{T/2}^T \int_{\Omega} e^{-2s\alpha} \xi^3 |\theta|^2$$
$$= \int_{T/2}^T \int_{\Omega} e^{-2s\beta} \phi^3 |\varphi|^2 + \int_{T/2}^T \int_{\Omega} e^{-2s\beta} \phi^3 |\theta|^2.$$

Therefore, from (2.56) and the definition of β and γ we obtain

$$\int_{T/2}^{T} \int_{\Omega} e^{-2s\beta} \phi^{3} |\varphi|^{2} + \int_{T/2}^{T} \int_{\Omega} e^{-2s\beta} \phi^{3} |\theta|^{2} \le C \iint_{\omega \times (0,T)} e^{-2s\beta} \phi^{7} |\varphi|^{2}.$$
(2.74)

On the other hand, for the domain $\Omega \times (0, T/2)$, we will use energy estimates for system (2.51). In fact, let us introduce a function $\eta \in C^1([0, T])$ such that

 $\eta = 1$ in $[0, T/2], \quad \eta = 0$ in $[3T/4, T], \quad |\eta'(t)| \le C/T.$

Using classical energy estimates for $\eta\varphi$ solution to the first equation of system (2.51) we obtain

$$\|\varphi(0)\|_{L^{2}(\Omega)}^{2} + \|\varphi\|_{L^{2}(0,T/2;H_{0}^{1}(\Omega))}^{2} \leq C\left(\frac{1}{T^{2}}\|\varphi\|_{L^{2}(T/2,3T/4;L^{2}(\Omega))}^{2} + \|\eta\theta\|_{L^{2}(0,3T/4;L^{2}(\Omega))}^{2}\right).$$

From the definition of η , Poincaré inequality and adding $\|\theta\|_{L^2(0,T/2;L^2(\Omega))}^2$ on both sides of the previous inequality we have

$$\begin{aligned} &|\varphi(0)\|_{L^{2}(\Omega)}^{2} + \|\varphi\|_{L^{2}(0,T/2;L^{2}(\Omega))}^{2} + \|\theta\|_{L^{2}(0,T/2;L^{2}(\Omega))}^{2} \\ &\leq C\left(\|\varphi\|_{L^{2}(T/2,3T/4;L^{2}(\Omega))}^{2} + \|\theta\|_{L^{2}(T/2,3T/4;L^{2}(\Omega))}^{2} + \|\theta\|_{L^{2}(0,T/2;L^{2}(\Omega))}^{2}\right). \end{aligned}$$

$$(2.75)$$

In order to eliminate the term $\|\theta\|_{L^2(0,T/2;L^2(\Omega))}^2$ in the right hand side, we use standard energy estimates for the second equation in (2.51), thus

$$\iint_{\Omega \times (0,T/2)} |\theta|^2 \le C \left(\frac{1}{\gamma^4} \iint_Q |\varphi|^2 + \frac{1}{\ell^4} \iint_{0 \times (0,T)} |\varphi|^2 \right)$$
$$\le \frac{C}{\min\{\gamma^4, \ell^4\}} \iint_Q |\varphi|^2. \tag{2.76}$$

Replacing (2.76) in (2.75) and since γ and ℓ are large enough we obtain

$$\|\varphi(0)\|_{L^{2}(\Omega)}^{2} + \|\varphi\|_{L^{2}(0,T/2;L^{2}(\Omega))}^{2} + \|\theta\|_{L^{2}(0,T/2;L^{2}(\Omega))}^{2}$$

$$\leq C\left(\|\varphi\|_{L^{2}(T/2,3T/4;L^{2}(\Omega))}^{2} + \|\theta\|_{L^{2}(T/2,3T/4;L^{2}(\Omega))}^{2}\right).$$

$$(2.77)$$

Using (2.74) to estimate the terms in the right hand side of (2.77) and taking into account that the weight functions are bounded in [0, 3T/4] we have the estimate

$$\begin{aligned} \|\varphi(0)\|_{L^{2}(\Omega)}^{2} + \int_{0}^{T/2} \int_{\Omega} e^{-2s\beta} \phi^{3} |\varphi|^{2} + \int_{0}^{T/2} \int_{\Omega} e^{-2s\beta} \phi^{3} |\theta|^{2} \\ &\leq C \left(\iint_{\omega \times (0,T)} e^{-2s\beta} \phi^{7} |\varphi|^{2} \right). \end{aligned}$$

This estimate, together with (2.74), and the definitions of ϕ^* and β^* yield the desired inequality (2.73).

Proof of Proposition 37. The observability inequality (2.52) follows immediately from Proposition 42. Indeed, let us set $s = s_2$ as in (2.72) and define $\rho(t) = e^{s\beta^*}$. Thus $\rho(t)$ is a non-decreasing strictly positive function blowing up at t = T that depends on Ω , ω , \mathcal{O}_d , $||a||_{\infty}$, $||c||_{\infty}$ and T, but can be chosen independently of \mathcal{O} , ℓ and γ .

We obtain energy estimates with this new function for θ solution to the second equation of (2.51). More precisely

$$\begin{split} \iint_{Q} \rho^{-2} |\theta|^2 dx dt &\leq C \left(\frac{1}{\gamma^4} \iint_{Q} \rho^{-2} |\varphi|^2 dx dt + \frac{1}{\ell^4} \iint_{0 \times (0,T)} \rho^{-2} |\varphi|^2 dx dt \right) \\ &\leq C \iint_{Q} \rho^{-2} |\varphi|^2 dx t \end{split}$$

Since $e^{-2s\beta}\phi^7 \leq C$ for all $(x,t) \in Q$ and noting that the right hand side of the previous inequality is comparable to the left hand side of inequality (2.73) up to a multiplicative constant, we obtain (2.52). This concludes the proof of Proposition 37.

2.4 Proof of Theorem 28

In this section, we will end the proof of Theorem 28. We have already determined an optimal strategy for the follower control (see Proposition 36). It remains to obtain an strategy for the leader control h such that (y, q) solution to (2.49) verifies y(T) = 0.

The proof is inspired by well-known results on the controllability of nonlinear systems (see, for instance, [65, 61, 14, 28]) where controllability properties for linear problems and suitable fixed point arguments are the main ingredients.

Proof of Theorem 28. We start by proving the existence of a leader control h for a linearized version of (2.49). In fact, for given $a, c \in L^{\infty}(Q), y_0 \in L^2(Q)$ and $y_d \in L^2(\mathcal{O}_d \times (0,T))$, we consider the linear system

$$\begin{cases} y_t - \Delta y + ay = h\chi_{\omega} - \frac{1}{\ell^2}q\chi_0 + \frac{1}{\gamma^2}q & \text{in } Q, \\ -q_t - \Delta q + cq = (y - y_d)\chi_{\mathfrak{O}_d} & \text{in } Q, \\ y = q = 0 & \text{on } \Sigma, \\ y(x, 0) = y_0(x), \quad q(x, T) = 0 & \text{in } \Omega. \end{cases}$$
(2.78)

and the corresponding adjoint system (2.51). Then, the following result holds

Proposition 43. Assume that $\omega \cap \mathfrak{O}_d \neq \emptyset$. Let C and ρ as in Proposition 37. For any $\varepsilon > 0$, any $y_0 \in L^2(\Omega)$, and any $y_d \in L^2(\mathfrak{O}_d \times (0,T))$ such that

$$\iint_Q \rho^2 |y_d|^2 dx dt < +\infty$$

there exists a leader control $h_{\varepsilon} \in L^2(\omega \times (0,T))$ such that the associated solution $(y_{\varepsilon}, q_{\varepsilon})$ to (2.78) satisfies

$$\|y_{\varepsilon}(T)\|_{L^{2}(\Omega)} \le \varepsilon \tag{2.79}$$

Moreover, the controls $\{h_{\varepsilon}\}_{\varepsilon>0}$ are uniformly bounded in $L^2(\omega \times (0,T))$, namely

$$\|h_{\varepsilon}\|_{L^{2}(\omega \times (0,T))} \leq \sqrt{C} \left(\|y_{0}\|_{L^{2}(\Omega)} + \|\rho y_{d}\|_{L^{2}(Q)} \right), \quad \forall \varepsilon > 0.$$
(2.80)

Proof. The proof is by now well-known. For the sake of completeness, we sketch some of the steps. For any fixed $\varepsilon > 0$, consider

$$\mathcal{F}_{\varepsilon}(\varphi^{T}) = \frac{1}{2} \iint_{\omega \times (0,T)} |\varphi|^{2} dx dt + \varepsilon \|\varphi^{T}\|_{L^{2}(\Omega)} + \int_{\Omega} y_{0} \varphi(0) dx - \iint_{\mathcal{O}_{d} \times (0,T)} \theta y_{d} dx dt, \quad (2.81)$$

where (φ, θ) is the solution to (2.51) with initial datum $\varphi^T \in L^2(\Omega)$. It can be verified that (2.81) is continuous and strictly convex. From Hölder and Young inequalities and using the observability inequality (2.52) is not difficult to see that

$$\mathcal{F}_{\varepsilon}(\varphi^{T}) \geq \frac{1}{4} \iint_{\omega \times (0,T)} |\varphi|^{2} dx dt + \varepsilon \|\varphi^{T}\|_{L^{2}(\Omega)} - C\left(\|y_{0}\|_{L^{2}(\Omega)}^{2} + \|\rho y_{d}\|_{L^{2}(Q)}^{2}\right),$$

hence (2.81) is also coercive. Consequently, $\mathcal{F}_{\varepsilon}$ reaches its minimum at a unique point $\varphi_{\varepsilon}^T \in L^2(\Omega)$. When $\varphi_{\varepsilon}^T \neq 0$, the optimality condition can be computed, that is

$$\iint_{\omega \times (0,T)} \varphi_{\varepsilon} \varphi \, dx dt + \left(\frac{\varphi_{\varepsilon}^{T}}{\|\varphi_{\varepsilon}^{T}\|}, \varphi^{T}\right)_{L^{2}(\Omega)} + \int_{\Omega} y_{0} \varphi(0) dx - \iint_{\mathcal{O}_{d} \times (0,T)} y_{d} \theta \, dx dt = 0, \quad \forall \varphi^{T} \in L^{2}(\Omega),$$
(2.82)

where $(\varphi_{\varepsilon}, \theta_{\varepsilon})$ is the solution to (2.51) with initial condition $\varphi_{\varepsilon}^{T}$. Set $h_{\varepsilon} = \varphi_{\varepsilon}\chi_{\omega}$, then $(y_{\varepsilon}, q_{\varepsilon})$ solution to (2.78) associated to this control verifies (2.79). To conclude, observe that setting $\varphi^{T} = \varphi_{\varepsilon}^{T}$ in (2.82) and using the observability inequality (2.52) yields estimate (2.80).

Now, we will apply a fixed point argument to prove an approximate controllability result for the nonlinear system (2.49). For a given globally Lipschitz function $f \in C^2(\mathbb{R})$ verifying f(0) = 0, we can write

$$f(s) = g(s)s, \quad \forall s \in \mathbb{R},$$

where $g: \mathbb{R} \to \mathbb{R}$ is a continuous function defined by

$$g(s) = \int_0^1 f'(\sigma s) \, d\sigma$$

The continuity of f and f' and the density of $C_c^{\infty}(Q)$ in $L^2(Q)$ allow to see that g(z) and f'(z) belong to $L^{\infty}(Q)$ for every $z \in L^2(Q)$.

For each $z \in L^2(Q)$, let us consider the linear system (2.78) with $a = a_z = g(z)$ and $c = c_z = f'(z)$. Thanks to the hypothesis on f, there exists M such that

$$||a_z||_{\infty}, ||c_z||_{\infty} \le M, \quad \forall z \in L^2(Q).$$
 (2.83)

In view of Proposition (43), for any given $\varepsilon > 0$ there exists a leader control $h_z \in L^2(\omega \times (0,T))$ such that the solution (y_z, q_z) to (2.78) corresponding to a_z, c_z satisfies

$$\|y_z(T)\|_{L^2(\Omega)} < \varepsilon.$$

Moreover, we have the estimate (uniform with respect to ε and z)

$$\|h_z\|_{L^2(\omega \times (0,T))} \le \sqrt{C}(\|y_0\|_{L^2(\Omega)} + \|\rho y_d\|_{L^2(Q)}), \quad \forall z \in L^2(Q),$$
(2.84)

where C only depends on Ω , \mathcal{O}_d , \mathcal{O} , M and T and ρ only depends on Ω , \mathcal{O}_d , M and T.

We consider the mapping $\Lambda : L^2(Q) \to L^2(Q)$ defined by $\Lambda z = y_z$ with (y_z, q_z) the solution to (2.78) associated to the potentials a_z, c_z , and the control h_z provided by Proposition 43. By means of the Schauder fixed point theorem, we will deduce that Λ possesses at least

one fixed point. It can be proved that if ℓ and γ are large enough then (2.78) has a unique solution $y_z \in W(0,T)$ veryfing

$$\|y_z\|_{W(0,T)} \le C \left(1 + \|h\|_{L^2(\omega \times (0,T))}\right), \tag{2.85}$$

where C only depends on Ω , \mathcal{O} , \mathcal{O}_d , γ , ℓ , K, y_0 , y_d and T. In view of (2.83)–(2.85), we deduce that Λ maps $L^2(Q)$ into a bounded set of W(0,T). This space is compacty embbedded in $L^2(Q)$, therefore it exists a fixed compact set K such that

$$\Lambda(L^2(Q)) \subset K.$$

It can be readily verified that Λ is also a continuous map from $L^2(Q)$ into $L^2(Q)$. Therefore, we can use Schauder fixed point theorem to ensure that Λ has at least one fixed point $y = y_{\varepsilon}$, where $(y_{\varepsilon}, q_{\varepsilon})$ together with the control $h_{\varepsilon} = h_{y_{\varepsilon}}$ solve

$$\begin{cases} y_{\varepsilon,t} - \Delta y_{\varepsilon} + g(y_{\varepsilon})y_{\varepsilon} = h_{\varepsilon}\chi_{\omega} - \frac{1}{\ell^{2}}q_{\varepsilon}\chi_{0} + \frac{1}{\gamma^{2}}q_{\varepsilon} & \text{in } Q, \\ -q_{\varepsilon,t} + \Delta q_{\varepsilon} + f'(y_{\varepsilon})q_{\varepsilon} = (y_{\varepsilon} - y_{d})\chi_{0_{d}} & \text{in } Q, \\ y_{\varepsilon} = q_{\varepsilon} = 0 & \text{on } \Sigma, \\ y_{\varepsilon}(x,0) = y_{0}(x), \quad q_{\varepsilon}(x,T) = 0 & \text{in } \Omega, \end{cases}$$
(2.86)

verifying (2.79).

To conclude the proof of Theorem 28, we will pass to the limit in (2.86) and (2.79). Thanks to (2.84), the control h_{ε} is uniformly bounded in $L^2(\omega \times (0,T))$. Since (2.83) holds, the solution $(y_{\varepsilon}, q_{\varepsilon})$ lies in a bounded set of $W(0,T) \times W(0,T)$ and therefore in a compact set of $L^2(Q) \times L^2(Q)$. Then, up to a subsequence, we have

$$\begin{split} h_{\varepsilon} &\rightharpoonup h \quad \text{weakly in} \quad L^2(\omega \times (0,T)), \\ (y_{\varepsilon}, q_{\varepsilon}) &\to (y,q) \quad \text{in} \quad L^2(Q) \times L^2(Q), \\ y_{\varepsilon}(T) &\to y(T) \quad \text{in} \quad L^2(\Omega), \end{split}$$

for some $h \in L^2(\omega \times (0,T))$ and some $(y,q) \in W(0,T) \times W(0,T)$. Due to the continuity of g, we can pass to the limit in (2.86), thus (y,q) solves (2.49) with leader control h and initial datum y_0 . Moreover, passing to the limit in (2.79) we conclude that $y(\cdot,T) = 0$. Therefore the proof is complete.

2.5 Proof of Theorem 29

In the previous sections, we proved the existence of a robust Stackelberg control for a nonlinear system when $(v, \psi) \in L^2(\mathcal{O} \times (0, T)) \times L^2(Q)$. Here, we will follow the arguments to show that a similar result can be obtained when the follower control v and the perturbation ψ belong to the bounded sets (2.8)–(2.9), respectively. As stated in the theorem, we consider the linear system

$$\begin{cases} y_t - \Delta y + ay = h\chi_{\omega} + v\chi_0 + \psi & \text{in } Q, \\ y = 0 & \text{on } \Sigma, \quad y(x,0) = y_0(x) & \text{in } \Omega. \end{cases}$$
(2.87)

where $a \in L^{\infty}(Q)$ and $y_0 \in L^2(\Omega)$ is given.

It is clear that for given $y_0 \in L^2(\Omega)$, any $h \in L^2(\omega \times (0,T))$ and each $(v, \psi) \in \mathcal{V}_{ad} \times \Psi_{ad}$, system (2.87) admits a unique solution $y \in C([0,T]; L^2(\Omega)) \cap L^2(0,T; H^1_0(\Omega))$.

As before, we begin by proving the existence of a saddle point (\bar{v}, ψ) for the cost functional (2.2). The following result will give us conditions to determine its existence:

Proposition 44 (Prop. 2.1, p. 171, [26]). Let J be a functional defined on $X \times Y$, where X and Y are convex, closed, non-empty, bounded sets. If

- 1. $\forall v \in X, \psi \mapsto J(v, \psi)$ is concave and upper semicontinous,
- 2. $\forall \psi \in Y, v \mapsto J(v, \psi)$ is convex and lower semicontinous,

then J possesses at least one saddle point $(\bar{v}, \bar{\psi})$ and

$$\mathfrak{Z}(\bar{v},\bar{\psi}) = \min_{v\in X} \sup_{\psi\in Y} J(v,\psi) = \max_{\psi\in Y} \inf_{v\in X} J(v,\psi).$$

We will apply Proposition 31 to (2.2) with $X = \mathcal{V}_{ad}$ and $Y = \Psi_{ad}$. In fact, verifying the conditions 1–2 will be easier than in the nonlinear case. Recall that in the first part of the hierarchic control the leader control h is fixed. First, we have the following:

Lemma 45. Let $h \in L^2(\omega \times (0,T))$ and $y_0 \in L^2(\Omega)$ be given. The mapping $(v,\psi) \mapsto y(v,\psi)$ from $\mathcal{V}_{ad} \times \Psi_{ad}$ into $L^2(0,T; H^1_0(\Omega))$ is affine, continuous, and has Gâteau derivative $y'(v',\psi')$ in every direction $(v',\psi') \in L^2(\mathcal{O} \times (0,T)) \times L^2(Q)$. Moreover, the derivative $y'(v',\psi')$ solves the linear system

$$\begin{cases} y'_t - \Delta y' + ay' = v'\chi_0 + \psi' & in \ Q, \\ y' = 0 & on \ \Sigma, \quad y'(x,0) = 0 & in \ \Omega. \end{cases}$$
(2.88)

Proof. The fact that $(v, \psi) \mapsto y(v, \psi)$ is affine and continuous follows from the linearity of (2.87) and well-known energy estimates for the heat equation. In the same way, thanks to linearity, the existence of the Gâteau derivative and its characterization can be obtained by letting λ tends to 0 in the expression $y^{\lambda} := (y(v + \lambda v', \psi + \lambda \psi') - y(v, \psi))/\lambda$.

With this lemma, we are in position to check conditions 1-2 of Proposition 44. This will give the existence of at most one saddle point of functional (2.2).

Proposition 46. Let $y_0 \in L^2(\Omega)$ and $h \in L^2(\omega \times (0,T))$ be given. Then, for γ sufficiently large, we have that

- 1. $\forall \psi \in \Psi_{ad}, v \mapsto J_r(v, \psi)$ is strictly convex lower semicontinuous,
- 2. $\forall v \in \mathcal{V}_{ad}, \psi \mapsto J_r(v, \psi)$ is strictly concave upper semicontinuous.

Proof. Condition 1. Thanks to Lemma 45, the map $v \mapsto J_r(v, \psi)$ is lower semicontinuous. Since $v \mapsto y(v, \psi)$ is linear, the strict convexity of J_r can be readily verified.

Condition 2. Also, by Lemma 45, the map $\psi \mapsto J_r(v, \psi)$ is upper semicontinuous. To prove the concavity, we will argue as in the nonlinear case. To this end, consider

$$\mathcal{G}(\tau) = J_r(v, \psi + \tau \psi').$$

Then, it is sufficient to prove that $\mathcal{G}(\tau)$ is concave with respect to τ . We compute

$$\mathcal{G}'(\tau) = \iint_{\mathcal{O}_d \times (0,T)} (y + \tau y' - y_d) y' - \gamma^2 \iint_Q (\psi + \tau \psi') \psi',$$

where y' is solution to (2.88) with v' = 0. It is clear that y' is independent of τ , hence

$$\mathcal{G}''(\tau) = \iint_{\mathcal{O}_d \times (0,T)} |y'|^2 - \gamma^2 \iint_Q |\psi'|^2.$$

From classical energy estimates for the heat equation, we obtain

$$\mathcal{G}''(\tau) \leq -(\gamma^2 - C) \|\psi'\|_{L^2(Q)}^2, \quad \forall \psi' \in L^2(Q),$$

where C is a positive constant only depending Ω , \mathcal{O}_d , $||a||_{\infty}$ and T. Then, for a sufficiently large value γ , we have $\mathcal{G}''(\tau) < 0$, $\forall \tau \in \mathbb{R}$. Thus, the function \mathcal{G} is strictly concave, and the strict concavity of $\psi \mapsto J_r(v, \psi)$ follows immediately. This concludes the proof. \Box

Combining the statements of Propositions 44 and 46, we are able to deduce the existence of at most one saddle point $(\bar{v}, \bar{\psi}) \in \mathcal{V}_{ad} \times \Psi_{ad}$. Unlike the nonlinear case, the solution $(\bar{v}, \bar{\psi})$ to the robust control problem may not necessarily satisfy (2.41), unless it is located in the interior of the domain $\mathcal{V}_{ad} \times \Psi_{ad}$.

To characterize in this case the solution to the control problem, we use the fact that if $(\bar{v}, \bar{\psi})$ is a saddle point of J, then

$$J_r(\bar{v},\psi) \le J_r((1-\lambda)\bar{v} + \lambda v,\psi), \quad \forall v \in \mathcal{V}_{ad},$$

or equivalently

$$0 \le J_r(\bar{v} + \lambda(v - \bar{v})) - J_r(\bar{v}, \psi), \quad \forall v \in \mathcal{V}_{ad}.$$

Dividing by λ and taking the limit as $\lambda \to 0$, we obtain from the above expression

$$0 \le \iint_{\mathcal{O}_d \times (0,T)} (y - y_d) \hat{y} + \ell^2 \iint_{\mathcal{O} \times (0,T)} \bar{v}(v - \bar{v}), \tag{2.89}$$

where y is the solution to (2.87) evaluated in $(\bar{v}, \bar{\psi})$ and \hat{y} stands for the directional derivative (2.88) in the direction $(v - \bar{v}, 0)$. We introduce the adjoint state q solution to the linear system

$$\begin{cases} -q_t - \Delta q + aq = (y - y_d)\chi_{\mathcal{O}_d} & \text{in } Q, \\ q = 0 & \text{on } \Sigma, \quad q(x, T) = 0 & \text{in } \Omega. \end{cases}$$
(2.90)

Multiplying (2.90) by \hat{y} and integrating by parts in $L^2(Q)$, it is not difficult to see that we can rewrite (2.89) as

$$0 \leq \iint_{\mathbb{O}\times(0,T)} (q+\ell^2 \bar{v})(v-\bar{v}), \quad \forall v \in \mathcal{V}_{ad}.$$

Also, from the properties of the saddle point $(\bar{v}, \bar{\psi})$, we have

$$J_r(\bar{v}, (1-\lambda)\psi + \lambda\psi) \le \mathcal{J}(\bar{v}, \psi), \quad \forall \psi \in \Psi_{ad}.$$

Arguing as above, we deduce that

$$\iint_{\mathcal{O}_d \times (0,T)} (y - y_d) \tilde{y} - \gamma^2 \iint_{\mathcal{O} \times (0,T)} \bar{\psi}(\psi - \bar{\psi}) \le 0, \tag{2.91}$$

where y is the solution to (2.87) evaluated in $(\bar{v}, \bar{\psi})$ and \tilde{y} denotes the directional derivative (2.88) in the direction $(0, \psi - \bar{\psi})$. If we multiply (2.90) by \tilde{y} and integrate by parts in $L^2(Q)$, we can rewrite (2.91) as

$$\iint_Q (q - \gamma^2 \bar{\psi})(\psi - \bar{\psi}) \le 0, \quad \forall \psi \in \Psi_{ad}.$$

In this way, we have that $(\bar{v}, \bar{\psi})$ satisfies the robust control problem (2.4) if $(y, p, \bar{v}, \bar{\psi})$ satisfies the following optimality system:

$$\begin{cases} y_t - \Delta y + ay = h\chi_{\omega} + \bar{v}\chi_0 + \bar{\psi} & \text{in } Q, \\ -q_t - \Delta q + aq = (y - y_d)\chi_{0_d} & \text{in } Q, \\ y = q = 0 & \text{on } \Sigma, \quad y(x, 0) = y_0(x), \ q(x, T) = 0 & \text{in } \Omega, \end{cases}$$

$$\bar{v} \in \mathcal{V}_{ad} \quad \bar{\psi} \in \Psi_{ad} \qquad (2.93)$$

$$\bar{v} \in \mathcal{V}_{ad}, \quad \psi \in \Psi_{ad},$$

$$(2.93)$$

$$\iint_{\mathbb{O}\times(0,T)} (q+\ell^2 \bar{v})(v-\bar{v}) \ge 0, \quad \forall v \in \mathcal{V}_{ad},$$
(2.94)

$$\iint_{Q} (q - \gamma^2 \bar{\psi})(\psi - \bar{\psi}) \le 0, \quad \forall \psi \in \Psi_{ad}.$$
(2.95)

From the hierarchic control methodology, the next step is obtain a leader control h such that y solution to the coupled system (2.92) satisfies y(T) = 0. The idea is to apply the results from Section 2.4. We follow the spirit of [6].

First, note that $\bar{\psi}$ satisfying the variational inequality (2.95) can be written as the projection onto the convex set Ψ_{ad} , that is,

$$\bar{\psi} = \Pi_{\Psi_{ad}} \left(\frac{1}{\gamma^2} q \right).$$

The same is true for (2.94). In this case, we have

$$\bar{v} = \Pi_{\mathcal{V}_{ad}} \left(-\frac{1}{\ell^2} q|_{\mathcal{O}} \right)$$

In view of this, the optimality system (2.92)-(2.95) now reads

$$\begin{cases} y_t - \Delta y + ay = h\chi_{\omega} + \Pi_{\mathcal{V}_{ad}}(-\frac{1}{\ell^2}q|_{\mathbb{O}})\chi_{\mathbb{O}} + \Pi_{\Psi_{ad}}(\frac{1}{\gamma^2}q) & \text{in } Q, \\ -q_t - \Delta q + aq = (y - y_d)\chi_{\mathbb{O}_d} & \text{in } Q, \\ y = q = 0 & \text{on } \Sigma, \\ y(x,0) = y_0(x), \ q(x,T) = 0 & \text{in } \Omega, \end{cases}$$
(2.96)

As in the semilinear case, we will analyze the null controllability of (2.96) by means of a fixed point method. To do this, note that for every $z \in L^2(Q)$, $\Pi_{\Psi_{ad}}$ can be expressed in the form $\Pi_{\Psi_{ad}}(z) = \rho(z)z$ where the function $\rho(z)$ is defined as

$$\rho(z) = \begin{cases} 1, & \text{if } z(x,t) \in E_2 \\ \Pi_{E_2}(z)/z, & \text{otherwise.} \end{cases}$$

for a.e. $(x,t) \in Q$. Here, Π_{E_2} denotes the projection of \mathbb{R} onto the interval E_2 .

Defined in this way, $z \mapsto \rho(z)$ is continuous on $L^2(Q)$ and $\|\rho(z)\|_{\infty} \leq 1, \forall z \in L^2(Q)$. Analogously, we can define a function σ such that $\Pi_{\mathcal{V}_{ad}}$ can be expressed in the form $\Pi_{\mathcal{V}_{ad}} = \sigma(z)z$ for every $z \in L^2(\mathcal{O} \times (0,T))$.

Therefore, the controllability problem is now to find $h \in L^2(\omega \times (0,T))$ such that the solution to

$$\begin{cases} y_t - \Delta y + ay = h\chi_{\omega} - \tilde{\sigma}(q) \frac{1}{\ell^2} q\chi_0 + \tilde{\rho}(q) \frac{1}{\gamma^2} q & \text{in } Q, \\ -q_t - \Delta q + aq = (y - y_d)\chi_{0_d} & \text{in } Q, \\ y = q = 0 & \text{on } \Sigma, \\ y(x, 0) = y_0(x), \ q(x, T) = 0 & \text{in } \Omega, \end{cases}$$
(2.97)

verifies y(T)=0. In system (2.97), $\tilde{\sigma}(q)$ stands for $\tilde{\sigma}(q) = \sigma(\frac{1}{\gamma^2}q|_0)$ while $\tilde{\rho}(q)$ denotes $\tilde{\rho}(q) = \rho(\frac{1}{\gamma^2}q)$. We will establish the null controllability for (2.97) arguing as in section 2.4. For each $\tilde{q} \in L^2(Q)$, let us consider the linear system

$$\begin{cases} y_t - \Delta y + ay = h\chi_{\omega} - \tilde{\sigma}(\tilde{q}) \frac{1}{\ell^2} q\chi_{\mathbb{O}} + \tilde{\rho}(\tilde{q}) \frac{1}{\gamma^2} q & \text{in } Q, \\ -q_t - \Delta q + aq = (y - y_d)\chi_{\mathbb{O}_d} & \text{in } Q, \\ y = q = 0 & \text{on } \Sigma, \\ y(x, 0) = y_0(x), \ q(x, T) = 0 & \text{in } \Omega. \end{cases}$$

$$(2.98)$$

In this case, adapting the arguments in Section 2.3, is not difficult to obtain an observability inequality (see Eq. 2.52) for the solutions to the adjoint system

$$\begin{cases} -\varphi_t - \Delta \varphi + a\varphi = \theta \chi_{\mathbb{O}_d} & \text{in } Q, \\ \theta_t - \Delta \theta + a\theta = -\frac{1}{\ell^2} \tilde{\sigma}(\tilde{q}) \varphi \chi_{\mathbb{O}} + \frac{1}{\gamma^2} \tilde{\rho}(\tilde{q}) \varphi & \text{in } Q, \\ \varphi = \theta = 0 & \text{on } \Sigma, \\ \varphi(x, T) = \varphi^T(x), \quad \theta(x, 0) = 0 & \text{in } \Omega. \end{cases}$$

With this new observability estimate and following Section 2.4, we can build a control \tilde{h} associated to each $\tilde{q} \in L^2(Q)$ such that

$$\|\tilde{y}(T)\|_{L^2(\Omega)} < \varepsilon, \tag{2.99}$$

where we have denoted by \tilde{y} the first component of (\tilde{y}, \tilde{q}) solution to (2.98) with this control. Moreover, the control \tilde{h} satisfies

$$\|\tilde{h}\|_{L^2(\omega \times (0,T))} \le C,$$
 (2.100)

for some C > 0 that can be chosen independently of γ and ℓ .

Thanks to (2.100), the controlled solution (\tilde{y}, \tilde{q}) is uniformly bounded in $W(0, T) \times W(0, T)$. Therefore, we can deduce that the mapping $\tilde{q} \mapsto q$ has at least one fixed point. The rest of the proof follows as in Section 2.4.

Chapter 3

Stackelberg-Nash controllability for linear parabolic coupled systems

3.1 Introduction

Let Ω be an open and bounded domain of \mathbb{R}^N with boundary $\partial\Omega$ of class C^2 and ω be an open and nonempty subset of Ω . Given T > 0, we consider the following system of coupled parabolic PDEs with leader control localized in ω and follower controls localized in $\omega_1, \omega_2 \subset \Omega$ with $\omega_i \cap \omega = \emptyset$. More precisely

$$\begin{aligned}
y_{1,t} - \Delta y_1 + a_{11}y_1 + a_{12}y_2 &= h_1\chi_\omega + v^1\chi_{\omega_1} + v^2\chi_{\omega_2} & \text{in } Q = \Omega \times (0,T), \\
y_{2,t} - \Delta y_2 + a_{21}y_1 + a_{22}y_2 &= h_2\chi_\omega & \text{in } Q, \\
y_j &= 0 \text{ on } \Sigma &= \partial\Omega \times (0,T), \ j &= 1,2, \\
y_j(x,0) &= y_j^0(x) \text{ in } \Omega, \ j &= 1,2,
\end{aligned}$$
(3.1)

where $a_{ij} = a_{ij}(x,t) \in L^{\infty}(Q)$ and $y_j^0 \in L^2(\Omega)$ are given.

In system (3.1), $y = (y_1, y_2)^t$ is the state, $v^j = v^j(x, t)$ and $h_j = h_i(x, t)$ are the follower and leader control functions, respectively, while χ_{ω} and χ_{ω_i} denote the characteristic functions of ω and ω_j .

Observe that for each $h_j \in L^2(\omega \times (0,T))$, $v_j \in L^2(\omega_j \times (0,T))$, and $y_{j,0} \in L^2(\Omega)$, j = 1, 2, system (3.1) admits a unique weak solution $y \in [C([0,T]; L^2(\Omega)) \cap L^2(0,T; H_0^1(\Omega))]^2$, hereinafter denoted as

$$y = y(x, t; h_1, h_2, v^1, v^2)$$

In the case where only a (leader) control is exerted on ω , there exist several papers devoted to the controllability of non-scalar parabolic systems, see for instance [1], [2], [39], or [4] for a recent survey on the controllability of coupled parabolic problems. In particular,

in [37] the authors proved that system (3.1) is null controllable whenever a single control is applied in the first equation of the coupled system, as long as a_{21} has a fixed sign on an open subset of ω . Indeed, when dealing with the null controllability of system (3.1), it is not necessary to apply a second control h_2 to obtain $y_1(T) = y_2(T) = 0$.

Now, we introduce the control point of view where we assume that we have a hierarchy in our wishes and we will describe the Stackelberg-Nash strategy for system (3.1). Let $\mathcal{O}_{1,d}, \mathcal{O}_{2,d} \subset \Omega$ be open subsets, representing the observation domains of the followers, which are localized arbitrarily in Ω . Define the functionals

$$J_{i}(h_{1}, h_{2}, v^{1}, v^{2}) = \frac{\alpha_{i}}{2} \iint_{\mathcal{O}_{i,d\times(0,T)}} |y_{1} - y_{1,d}^{i}|^{2} + |y_{2} - y_{2,d}^{i}|^{2} dx dt + \frac{\mu_{i}}{2} \iint_{\omega_{i}\times(0,T)} |v^{i}|^{2} dx dt, \ i = 1, 2,$$

$$(3.2)$$

and the main functional

$$J(h_1, h_2) = \frac{1}{2} \iint_{\omega \times (0,T)} |h_1|^2 dx dt + \frac{1}{2} \iint_{\omega \times (0,T)} |h_2|^2 dx dt,$$
(3.3)

where $\alpha_i, \mu_i > 0$ are constants and $y_d^i = (y_{1,d}^i, y_{2,d}^i)^t$ is a given function in $L^2(\mathcal{O}_{1,d} \times (0,T)) \times L^2(\mathcal{O}_{2,d} \times (0,T))$.

The main objective is to choose $h = (h_1, h_2)^t$ minimizing J subject to the null controllability constraint

$$y(\cdot, T; h_1, h_2, v^1, v^2) = 0$$
 in Ω . (3.4)

The second objective is the following. Given the functions h and y_d^i , we want to choose the control v^i minimizing J_i . Intuitively, this is that throughout the interval $t \in (0, T)$

$$y(x,t;h_1,h_2,v)$$
 "do not deviate much" from $y_d^i(x,t)$,
in the observability domain $\mathcal{O}_{i,d}$. (3.5)

To achieve simultaneously (3.4) and (3.5), the control process can be described as follows:

• For a fixed leader control $h = (h_1, h_2)^t$, find controls $(\overline{v}^1, \overline{v}^2)$ (depending on h) and the corresponding state solution $y = y(h_1, h_2, \overline{v}^1, \overline{v}^2)$ to (3.1) satisfying the Nash equilibrium related to the functionals (J_1, J_2) . That is, given h, find $(\overline{v}^1, \overline{v}^2)$ such that

$$J_1(h, \overline{v}^1, \overline{v}^2) \le J_1(h, v^1, \overline{v}^2), \quad \forall v^1 \in L^2(\omega_1 \times (0, T)), J_2(h, \overline{v}^1, \overline{v}^2) \le J_2(h, \overline{v}^1, v^2), \quad \forall v^2 \in L^2(\omega_2 \times (0, T)),$$

or equivalently

$$J_1\left(h,\overline{v}^1,\overline{v}^2\right) = \min_{v^1} J_1\left(h,v^1,\overline{v}^2\right),\tag{3.6}$$

$$J_2\left(h,\overline{v}^1,\overline{v}^2\right) = \min_{v^2} J_2\left(h,\overline{v}^1,v^2\right).$$
(3.7)

Any pair $(\overline{v}^1, \overline{v}^2)$ satisfying (3.6)–(3.7) is called a Nash equilibrium for (J_1, J_2) . Thanks to the linearity of system (3.1), J_1 and J_2 are strictly convex functionals. Then $(\overline{v}^1, \overline{v}^2)$ is a Nash equilibrium with respect to (J_1, J_2) if and only if

$$\left(\frac{\partial J_1}{\partial v^1}(h,\overline{v}^1,\overline{v}^2),v^1\right) = 0 \quad \forall v^1 \in L^2(\omega_1 \times (0,T)),\tag{3.8}$$

$$\left(\frac{\partial J_2}{\partial v^2}(h,\overline{v}^1,\overline{v}^2),v^2\right) = 0 \quad \forall v^2 \in L^2(\omega_2 \times (0,T)).$$
(3.9)

• After identifying the Nash equilibrium and the associated state $y = y(h, \overline{v}^1(h), \overline{v}^2(h))$ for each $h = (h_1, h_2)^t$, we look for an optimal control \hat{h} such that

$$J(\hat{h}_{1},\hat{h}_{2}) = \min_{h_{1},h_{2}} J\left(h_{1},h_{2},\overline{v}^{1}(h),\overline{v}^{2}(h)\right)$$
(3.10)

subject to the restriction

$$y(\cdot, T; h_1, h_2, \overline{v}^1(h), \overline{v}^2(h)) = 0 \quad \text{in } \Omega.$$
(3.11)

3.1.1 Main results

Within this spirit, the main contributions of this chapter can be stated as follows. Assume that

$$\mathcal{O}_{1,d} = \mathcal{O}_{2,d},\tag{3.12}$$

denoted in the following sections as \mathcal{O}_d . Our first result is the following:

Theorem 47. Suppose that (3.12) holds and that μ_i , i = 1, 2, are large enough. Then, there exists a positive function $\rho = \rho(t)$ blowing up at t = T such that for any $y_d^i \in [L^2(\mathcal{O}_d \times (0,T))]^2$ satisfying

$$\iint_{\mathcal{O}_d \times (0,T)} \rho^2 |y_{j,d}^i|^2 dx dt < +\infty, \quad i, j = 1, 2,$$
(3.13)

and any $y^0 \in L^2(\Omega)^2$, there exists a control $h = (h_1, h_2) \in [L^2(\omega \times (0, T))]^2$ and the corresponding Nash equilibrium (\bar{v}^1, \bar{v}^2) such that the solution of (3.1) satisfies (3.11).

When dealing with the controllability of non-scalar parabolic systems, one of the main questions is if it is possible to control many equations with few controls. There are various positive answers in the context of controllability problems (see [4] for a survey on this topic). Therefore, in the case of hierarchic control, it is natural to ask if we can remove the action of one of the leader controls.

To this purpose, consider the modified follower functionals

$$J_{i}(h, v^{1}, v^{2}) = \frac{\alpha_{i}}{2} \iint_{\mathcal{O}_{d} \times (0,T)} |y_{1} - y_{1,d}^{i}|^{2} + |y_{2} - y_{2,d}^{i}|^{2} dx dt + \frac{\mu_{i}}{2} \iint_{\omega_{i} \times (0,T)} \rho_{*}^{2} |v^{i}|^{2} dx dt, \ i = 1, 2,$$

$$(3.14)$$

where $\rho_* = \rho_*(t)$ is a suitable weight function to be clarified below. We will prove that by introducing this new function penalizing the action of the followers, we can eliminate the action of the leader control h_2 . More precisely, we have the following:

Theorem 48. Suppose that (3.12) holds, μ_i , i = 1, 2, are large enough and assume $h_2 \equiv 0$. If

$$a_{21} \ge a_0 > 0 \quad \text{or} \quad -a_{21} \ge a_0 > 0 \quad in \ (\mathcal{O}_d \cap \omega) \times (0, T),$$

$$(3.15)$$

there exists a positive function $\rho = \rho(t)$ blowing up at t = T such that if (3.13) holds, then for any $y^0 \in L^2(\Omega)^2$ there exists a Stackelberg-Nash strategy $(h_1, \bar{v}^1, \bar{v}^2)$ for the functionals given by (3.3) and (3.14), with h_1 subject to $y_1(T) = y_2(T) = 0$.

Remark 49. Some remarks are in order.

- The hierarchical control is largely motivated by applications where more than one objective is desirable in the behavior of the system under study. For instance, if y = y(x, t) represents the concentration of a chemical product, the methodology is to reach the state 0 by means of a control h acting on ω , but at the same time try to keep the concentration near a reasonable quantity in \mathcal{O}_d along the time interval (0, T) by means of control v.
- Just as in [6], the condition $\rho y_{j,d}^i \in L^2(Q)$ seems natural and it means that the follower objectives $y_{j,d}^i$ approach 0 as $t \to T$. This is because the leader control h should not find any obstruction to control the system. It remains an open problem to verify if this condition is necessary, even in the scalar case.
- Equation (3.15) is exactly the sign condition employed on [37] to prove the null controllability of (3.39) when a single control is applied. Moreover, such condition can be applied repeatedly to study the null controllability for non-scalar parabolic problems in cascade form, see [37].
- It remains as an open problem, in [6] and here, to eliminate the condition $\mathcal{O}_{1,d} = \mathcal{O}_{2,d}$. Intuitively it should be more difficult to drive the solution close to two different objectives in the same subset than close to two different ones in different subsets.
- Unlike other papers as [41] (in the scalar case) or [7] (in the coupled case), we are supposing that the follower controls are being applied in some sets ω_i disjoint of the leader set ω . This leads to a more realistic situation, because otherwise once the followers choose a policy, the leader modifies its behavior at the same points.

The rest of the chapter is organized as follows. We devote sections 3.2 and 3.3 to prove Theorem 47. In the first one, we give sufficient conditions for the existence and uniqueness of Nash equilibrium, as well as its characterization, while in the second, we prove that the leader controls solve the problem of null controllability. In section 3.4, we prove Theorem 48. Lastly, we present some concluding remarks in section 3.5.

3.2 Nash equilibrium

3.2.1 Existence and uniqueness

In this section, we recall an existence and uniqueness result concerning the Nash equilibrium in the sense of (3.8)-(3.9) (see, for instance, [25]). We follow the same spirit as in [41] to present the result. Here, no hypotheses are required regarding the control sets ω_i and ω or the observation sets $\mathcal{O}_{i,d}$, so we keep the notation from the problem formulation.

Consider the functionals given by (3.2) and define the functional spaces

$$\mathcal{H}_i = L^2(\omega_i \times (0, T)), \ i = 1, 2,$$

$$\mathcal{H} = \mathcal{H}_1 \times \mathcal{H}_2.$$

as well as the operator

$$\Lambda_i \in \mathcal{L}(\mathcal{H}_i, L^2(Q)^2)$$
 defined as $\Lambda_i v^i = y^i$,

where $y^i = (y_1^i, y_2^i)^t$ is solution of

$$\begin{cases} y_{1,t}^{i} - \Delta y_{1}^{i} + a_{11}y_{1}^{i} + a_{12}y_{2}^{i} = v^{i}\chi_{\omega_{i}} & \text{in } Q, \\ y_{2,t}^{i} - \Delta y_{2}^{i} + a_{21}y_{1}^{i} + a_{22}y_{2}^{i} = 0 & \text{in } Q, \\ y_{j}^{i}(0) = 0 & \text{in } \Omega, \quad y_{j}^{i} = 0 & \text{on } \Sigma, \ j = 1, 2. \end{cases}$$

With this notation, for any $h \in [L^2(\omega \times (0,T))]^2$, we write the solution of (3.1) as follows

$$y = \Lambda_1 v^1 + \Lambda_2 v^2 + q(h),$$

where $q(h) = (q_1(h), q_2(h))$ solves the system

$$\begin{cases} q_{1,t} - \Delta q_1 + a_{11}q_1 + a_{12}q_2 = h_1\chi_{\omega} & \text{in } Q, \\ q_{2,t} - \Delta q_2 + a_{21}q_1 + a_{22}q_2 = h_2\chi_{\omega} & \text{in } Q, \\ q_j(0) = y_j^0 \text{ in } \Omega, \quad q_j = 0 \text{ on } \Sigma, \ j = 1, 2. \end{cases}$$

Then, the functionals (3.2) can be rewritten as

$$J_{i}(h, v^{1}, v^{2}) = \frac{\mu_{i}}{2} \iint_{\omega_{i} \times (0,T)} |v^{i}|^{2} dx dt + \frac{\alpha_{i}}{2} \iint_{\mathcal{O}_{i,d} \times (0,T)} ||\Lambda_{1}v^{1} + \Lambda_{2}v^{2} - \tilde{y}_{d}^{i}||^{2} dx dt,$$

for $i = 1, 2,$

where $\tilde{y}_d^i = y_d^i - q(h)|_{\mathcal{O}_{i,d}}$, (i, j = 1, 2) and $\|\cdot\|$ stands for the usual Euclidian norm. We have that (\bar{v}^1, \bar{v}^2) is a Nash equilibrium if and only if satisfies (3.8)–(3.9), this is

$$\mu_i \iint_{\omega_i \times (0,T)} \overline{v}^i v^i dx dt + \alpha_i \iint_{\mathcal{O}_{i,d} \times (0,T)} \left(\Lambda_1 \overline{v}^1 + \Lambda_2 \overline{v}^2 - \tilde{y}^i_d\right) \cdot \Lambda_i v^i dx dt = 0, \qquad (3.16)$$

for i = 1, 2 and for any $(v^1, v^2) \in \mathcal{H}$. It follows that

$$\mu_i \left(\overline{v}^i, v^i \right)_{\omega_i \times (0,T)} + \alpha_i \left(\Lambda_i^* \left[\left(\Lambda_1 \overline{v}^1 + \Lambda_2 \overline{v}^2 \right) \right|_{\mathcal{O}_{i,d}} - \tilde{y}_d^i \right], v^i \right)_{\omega_i \times (0,T)} = 0,$$

where $(\cdot, \cdot)_{\mathcal{A}}$ denotes the internal product in $L^2(\mathcal{A})$ and $\Lambda_i^* \in \mathcal{L}([L^2(Q)]^2, \mathcal{H}_i)$ is the adjoint operator of Λ_i . Hence,

$$\mu_i \overline{v}^i + \alpha_i \Lambda_i^* \left[\left(\Lambda_1 \overline{v}^1 + \Lambda_2 \overline{v}^2 \right) \Big|_{\mathcal{O}_{i,d}} \right] = \alpha_i \Lambda_i^* \tilde{y}_d^i, \quad \text{in } \mathcal{H}_i, \quad i = 1, 2.$$

For all $v = (v^1, v^2)$, we define the operator $R = (R_1, R_2) \in \mathcal{L}(\mathcal{H}, \mathcal{H})$ as

$$R_i v := \mu_i v^i + \alpha_i \Lambda_i^* \left[(\Lambda_1 v^1 + \Lambda_2 v^2) \chi_{\mathcal{O}_{i,d}} \right],$$

for each i = 1, 2. Therefore, $\overline{v} = (\overline{v}^1, \overline{v}^2)$ is a Nash equilibrium if and only if

$$R\overline{v} = \left(\alpha_1 \Lambda_1^* \widetilde{y}_d^1, \alpha_2 \Lambda_2^* \widetilde{y}_d^2\right)^t, \quad i = 1, 2,$$
(3.17)

where the right hand side is a given fixed element of \mathcal{H} . Let us calculate

$$(Rv, v)_{\mathcal{H}} = \sum_{i=1}^{2} \mu_{i} \|v^{i}\|_{L^{2}(\omega_{i} \times (0,T))}^{2} + \alpha_{1} \left(\Lambda_{1}v^{1} + \Lambda_{2}v^{2}, \Lambda_{1}v^{1}\right)_{\mathcal{O}_{1,d} \times (0,T)} + \alpha_{2} \left(\Lambda_{1}v^{1} + \Lambda_{2}v^{2}, \Lambda_{2}v^{2}\right)_{\mathcal{O}_{2,d} \times (0,T)}.$$
(3.18)

We have the following result:

Proposition 50. Assume that μ_1 and μ_2 are sufficiently large (see Eq. (3.19) below). Then, for each $h = (h_1, h_2) \in [L^2(\omega \times (0, T))]^2$, there exists a unique Nash equilibrium $(\overline{v}^1(h), \overline{v}^2(h))$ in the sense of (3.8)–(3.9).

Proof. By developing the product of cross terms in (3.18) and applying Young's inequality to them, we obtain

$$(Rv, v)_{\mathcal{H}} \ge \mu_1 \|v^1\|_{\mathcal{H}_1}^2 + \mu_2 \|v^2\|_{\mathcal{H}_2}^2 - \frac{\alpha_1}{4} \|\Lambda_2 \chi_{\mathcal{O}_{1,d}}\|_{\mathcal{H}_{1,d}}^2 \|v^2\|_{\mathcal{H}_2}^2 - \frac{\alpha_2}{4} \|\Lambda_1 \chi_{\mathcal{O}_{2,d}}\|_{\mathcal{H}_{2,d}}^2 \|v^1\|_{\mathcal{H}_1}^2,$$

where $\|\cdot\|_{\mathcal{H}_{i,d}}$ denotes the norm in the space $\mathcal{L}(\mathcal{H}_{3-i}, L^2(\mathcal{O}_{i,d} \times (0,T)))$ for i = 1, 2. Then, for parameters μ_1 and μ_2 large enough such that

$$\begin{aligned}
&4\mu_1 > \alpha_2 \|\Lambda_1 \chi_{\mathcal{O}_{2,d}}\|_{\mathcal{H}_{2,d}}^2, \\
&4\mu_2 > \alpha_1 \|\Lambda_2 \chi_{\mathcal{O}_{1,d}}\|_{\mathcal{H}_{1,d}}^2,
\end{aligned} \tag{3.19}$$

we get

$$(Rv, v)_{\mathcal{H}} \ge \gamma \|v\|_{\mathcal{H}}^2, \quad \gamma = \min_{i=1,2} \left\{ \mu_i - \frac{\alpha_{3-i}}{4} \|\Lambda_i \chi_{\omega_{3-i,d}}\|_{\mathcal{H}_{3-i,d}}^2 \right\} > 0.$$
(3.20)

We define the functional $a(v, u) : \mathcal{H} \times \mathcal{H} \to \mathbb{R}$ as

$$a(v, u) = (Rv, u)_{\mathcal{H}}.$$

Then, from the definition of R and the estimation (3.20), we have that a is a continuous and coercive bilinear form. Applying the Lax-Milgram theorem (see e.g. [11]), we conclude that for all $\phi \in \mathcal{H}$, there exists a unique element $v \in \mathcal{H}$ such that

$$a(v,u) = (\phi, u) \quad \forall u \in \mathcal{H},$$

Indeed, setting $\phi = (\alpha_1 \Lambda_1^* \widetilde{y}_d^1, \alpha_2 \Lambda_2^* \widetilde{y}_d^2)^t$ (see Eq. (3.17)) we obtain the desired result. Thus, we have proved the existence and uniqueness of the Nash equilibrium related to (J_1, J_2) . \Box

3.2.2 Characterization of the Nash equilibrium

We have shown that for μ_1 and μ_2 large enough, there exist a unique Nash equilibrium for (J_1, J_2) . We want to express it in terms of a new adjoint variable. In view of (3.16), we have that $(\overline{v}^1, \overline{v}^2)$ is a Nash equilibrium (in the sense of (3.8)–(3.9)) if and only if

$$\alpha_i \iint_{\mathfrak{O}_{i,d} \times (0,T)} (y_1 - y_{1,d}^i) \,\widehat{y}_1^i + (y_2 - y_{2,d}^i) \,\widehat{y}_2^i dx dt$$

$$+ \mu_i \iint_{\omega_i \times (0,T)} \overline{v}^i \widehat{v}^i dx dt = 0, \quad \forall \widehat{v}^i \in L^2(\omega_i \times (0,T)), \ i = 1, 2,$$

$$(3.21)$$

where $\hat{y}^i = \left(\hat{y}^i_1, \hat{y}^i_2\right)^t$ is the solution of system

$$\begin{cases} \hat{y}_{1,t}^{i} - \Delta \hat{y}_{1}^{i} + a_{11} \hat{y}_{1}^{i} + a_{12} \hat{y}_{2}^{i} = \hat{v}^{i} \chi_{\omega_{i}} & \text{in } Q, \\ \hat{y}_{2,t}^{i} - \Delta \hat{y}_{2}^{i} + a_{21} \hat{y}_{1}^{i} + a_{22} \hat{y}_{2}^{i} = 0 & \text{in } Q, \\ \hat{y}_{j}^{i}(0) = 0 \text{ in } \Omega, \quad \hat{y}_{j}^{i} = 0 \text{ on } \Sigma, \ j = 1, 2. \end{cases}$$

$$(3.22)$$

Let us introduce the adjoint state to (3.22), that is, $p^i = (p_1^i, p_2^i)^t$ solution of

$$\begin{cases} -p_{1,t}^{i} - \Delta p_{1}^{i} + a_{11}p_{1}^{i} + a_{21}p_{2}^{i} = \alpha_{i} \left(y_{1} - y_{1,d}^{i}\right) \chi_{\mathcal{O}_{i,d}} & \text{in } Q, \\ -p_{2,t}^{i} - \Delta p_{2}^{i} + a_{12}p_{1}^{i} + a_{22}p_{2}^{i} = \alpha_{i} \left(y_{2} - y_{2,d}^{i}\right) \chi_{\mathcal{O}_{i,d}} & \text{in } Q, \\ p_{j}^{i}(T) = 0 \text{ in } \Omega, \quad p_{j}^{i} = 0 \text{ on } \Sigma, \ j = 1, 2. \end{cases}$$

$$(3.23)$$

If we multiply (3.23) by \hat{y}^i in $L^2(Q)^2$ and integrate by parts, we obtain

$$\iint_{Q} \alpha_{i} \left(y_{1} - y_{1,d}^{i}\right) \chi_{\mathcal{O}_{i,d}} \widehat{y}_{1}^{i} - a_{21} p_{2}^{i} \widehat{y}_{1}^{i} dx dt = \iint_{Q} p_{1}^{i} \left(\widehat{v}^{i} \chi_{\omega_{i}} - a_{12} \widehat{y}_{2}^{i}\right) dx dt,$$
$$\iint_{Q} \alpha_{i} \left(y_{2} - y_{2,d}^{i}\right) \chi_{\mathcal{O}_{i,d}} \widehat{y}_{2}^{i} dx dt = \iint_{Q} (-a_{21} p_{2}^{i} \widehat{y}_{1}^{i} + a_{12} p_{1}^{i} \widehat{y}_{2}^{i}) dx dt.$$

Adding up the above expressions and replacing on (3.21) we have

$$\iint_{\omega_i \times (0,T)} p_1^i \widehat{v}^i dx dt + \mu_i \iint_{\omega_i \times (0,T)} \overline{v}^i \widehat{v}^i dx dt = 0,$$

which implies that

$$(p_1^i + \mu_i \overline{v}^i)|_{\omega_i} = 0.$$

Therefore, given $h \in [L^2(\omega \times (0,T))]^2$, the pair $(\overline{v}^1, \overline{v}^2)$ is a Nash equilibrium for problem (3.6)–(3.7) if and only if

$$\overline{v}^i = -\frac{1}{\mu_i} p_1^i |_{\omega_i}, \quad i = 1, 2,$$

where p_1 can be found from (y, p^i) solution to the coupled system

$$\begin{cases} y_{1,t} - \Delta y_1 + a_{11}y_1 + a_{12}y_2 = h_1\chi_\omega - \frac{1}{\mu_1}p_1^1\chi_{\omega_1} - \frac{1}{\mu_2}p_1^2\chi_{\omega_2} & \text{in } Q, \\ y_{2,t} - \Delta y_2 + a_{21}y_1 + a_{22}y_2 = h_2\chi_\omega & \text{in } Q, \\ -p_{1,t}^i - \Delta p_1^i + a_{11}p_1^i + a_{21}p_2^i = \alpha_i \left(y_1 - y_{1,d}^i\right)\chi_{\mathfrak{O}_{i,d}} & \text{in } Q, \\ -p_{2,t}^i - \Delta p_2^i + a_{12}p_1^i + a_{22}p_2^i = \alpha_i \left(y_2 - y_{2,d}^i\right)\chi_{\mathfrak{O}_{1,d}} & \text{in } Q, \\ y_j(0) = y_j^0, \ p_j^i(T) = 0, \quad y_j = p_j^i = 0 \text{ on } \Sigma, \ i, j = 1, 2. \end{cases}$$
(3.24)

3.3 Proof of Theorem 47

Recall that the main goal in the hierarchic methodology is to prove the null controllability of (y_1, y_2) at time T. However, the computation of the follower controls satisfying (3.6)-(3.7) added four additional equations coupled to the original system under study. Hence, we now look for a pair $(h_1, h_2) \in [L^2(\omega \times (0, T))]^2$ such that the solution of (3.44) satisfies (3.10)-(3.11).

It is classical by now that null controllability is related to the observability of a proper adjoint system (see, for instance, [64], [30]). For our particular case, let us consider the adjoint system

$$\begin{cases} -\varphi_{1,t} - \Delta\varphi_1 + a_{11}\varphi_1 + a_{21}\varphi_2 = \alpha_1\theta_1^1\chi_{0_{1,d}} + \alpha_2\theta_1^2\chi_{0_{2,d}} & \text{in } Q, \\ -\varphi_{2,t} - \Delta\varphi_2 + a_{12}\varphi_1 + a_{22}\varphi_2 = \alpha_1\theta_2^1\chi_{0_{1,d}} + \alpha_2\theta_2^2\chi_{0_{1,d}} & \text{in } Q, \\ \theta_{1,t}^i - \Delta\theta_1^i + a_{11}\theta_1^i + a_{12}\theta_2^i = -\frac{1}{\mu_i}\varphi_1\chi_{\omega_i} & \text{in } Q, \\ \theta_{2,t}^i - \Delta\theta_2^i + a_{21}\theta_1^i + a_{22}\theta_2^i = 0 & \text{in } Q, \\ \varphi_j(T) = f_j, \ \theta_j^i(0) = 0 \text{ in } \Omega, \quad \varphi_j = \theta_j^i = 0 \text{ on } \Sigma, \ i, j = 1, 2. \end{cases}$$
(3.25)

The main task is to prove an observability inequality for system (3.25). Taking into con-

sideration the assumption (3.12) we can simplify the previous system as follows

$$\begin{cases} -\varphi_{1,t} - \Delta\varphi_1 + a_{11}\varphi_1 + a_{21}\varphi_2 = (\alpha_1\theta_1^1 + \alpha_2\theta_1^2)\chi_{\mathfrak{O}_d} & \text{in } Q, \\ -\varphi_{2,t} - \Delta\varphi_2 + a_{12}\varphi_1 + a_{22}\varphi_2 = (\alpha_1\theta_2^1 + \alpha_2\theta_2^2)\chi_{\mathfrak{O}_d} & \text{in } Q, \\ \theta_{1,t}^i - \Delta\theta_1^i + a_{11}\theta_1^i + a_{12}\theta_2^i = -\frac{1}{\mu_i}\varphi_1\chi_{\omega_i} & \text{in } Q, \\ \theta_{2,t}^i - \Delta\theta_2^i + a_{21}\theta_1^i + a_{22}\theta_2^i = 0 & \text{in } Q, \\ \varphi_j(T) = f_j, \ \theta_j^i(0) = 0 \text{ in } \Omega, \quad \varphi_j = \theta_j^i = 0 \text{ on } \Sigma, \ j = 1, 2. \end{cases}$$
(3.26)

We have the following result:

Proposition 51. Under assumptions of Theorem 47, there exist a positive constant C and a positive weight function $\rho = \rho(t)$ blowing up at t = T such that

$$\begin{aligned} \|\varphi_{1}(0)\|_{L^{2}(\Omega)}^{2} + \|\varphi_{2}(0)\|_{L^{2}(\Omega)}^{2} + \sum_{i=1}^{2} \iint_{Q} \rho^{-2} \left(|\theta_{1}^{i}|^{2} + |\theta_{2}^{i}|^{2} \right) dx dt \\ &\leq C \left(\iint_{\omega \times (0,T)} \left(|\varphi_{1}|^{2} + |\varphi_{2}|^{2} \right) dx dt \right), \end{aligned}$$
(3.27)

for any $(f_1, f_2) \in [L^2(\Omega)]^2$, where (φ, θ^i) is the associated solution to (3.28).

Remark 52. It remains an open problem if the required observability inequality holds true when $\mathcal{O}_{1,d} \neq \mathcal{O}_{2,d}$. See [5] for some results in this direction for the scalar case.

The proof of Proposition 51 relies on various well-known arguments. For the moment, suppose that the proposition holds and let us end the proof of Theorem 47. There are several ways to prove that inequality (3.27) implies the existence of a pair (h_1, h_2) of minimum norm. We sketch one of them. First, we prove that

$$\|(f_1, f_2)\|_W^2 = \iint_{\omega \times (0,T)} \left(|\varphi_1|^2 + |\varphi_2|^2 \right) dx dt,$$

where (φ_1, φ_2) are the first two components of the solution to (3.28) defines a norm in $[L^2(\Omega)]^2$. This can be readily verified by means of Proposition 55 below or directly from (3.27), providing a unique continuation property. Then, we define W as the completion of $[L^2(\Omega)]^2$ with this norm and set

$$\begin{split} \mathbb{I}(f_1, f_2) = &\frac{1}{2} \| (f_1, f_2) \|_W^2 + \int_{\Omega} y_1^0 \varphi_1(0) dx + \int_{\Omega} y_2^0 \varphi_2(0) dx \\ &- \sum_{i=1}^2 \alpha_i \iint_{\mathbb{O}_d \times (0, T)} \left(\theta_1^i y_{1, d}^i + \theta_2^i y_{2, d}^i \right) dx dt, \end{split}$$

where (φ, θ^i) is the solution to (3.28). It is clear that \mathcal{F} is continuous and strictly convex. Moreover, the observability inequality (3.27) allows to prove that

$$\begin{aligned} \mathcal{I}(f_1, f_2) &\geq \frac{1}{4} \| (f_1, f_2) \|_W^2 - C \left(\int_{\Omega} |y_1^0|^2 dx + \int_{\Omega} |y_2^0|^2 dx \right. \\ &+ \sum_{i=1}^2 \alpha_i^2 \iint_Q \rho^2 \left(|y_{1,d}^i|^2 + |y_{2,d}^i|^2 \right) dx dt \right), \end{aligned}$$

where C and ρ are provided by Proposition 51. Therefore, \Im is coercive in W. Note that here, we have used the growth assumption (3.13). Consequently, from classical results (see, for instance, [30]), the existence of a minimizer (\hat{f}_1, \hat{f}_2) solution to

$$\mathcal{I}(\widehat{f}_1, \widehat{f}_2) = \min_{(f_1, f_2) \in W} \mathcal{I}(f_1, f_2)$$

is guaranteed. Thus, the pair $(h_1, h_2) = (\widehat{\varphi}_1 \chi_\omega, \widehat{\varphi}_2 \chi_\omega)$, where $(\widehat{\varphi}_1, \widehat{\varphi}_2)$ is the solution to (3.28) corresponding to this minimizer solves the leader problem (3.10)–(3.11). This concludes the proof of Theorem 47.

3.3.1 Proof of the observability inequality

This section is devoted to the proof of Proposition 51. The observability inequality (3.27) is consequence of a global Carleman inequality and some energy estimates. Here, we follow the spirit of Section 2.3 to present the result.

In view of assumption (3.12), we may simplify (3.26) as

$$\begin{cases} -\varphi_{1,t} - \Delta\varphi_1 + a_{11}\varphi_1 + a_{21}\varphi_2 = \psi_1\chi_{0_d} & \text{in } Q, \\ -\varphi_{2,t} - \Delta\varphi_2 + a_{12}\varphi_1 + a_{22}\varphi_2 = \psi_2\chi_{0_d} & \text{in } Q, \\ \psi_{1,t} - \Delta\psi_1 + a_{11}\psi_1 + a_{12}\psi_2 = -\left(\frac{\alpha_1}{\mu_1}\chi_{\omega_1} + \frac{\alpha_2}{\mu_2}\chi_{\omega_2}\right)\varphi_1 & \text{in } Q, \\ \psi_{2,t} - \Delta\psi_2 + a_{21}\psi_1 + a_{22}\psi_2 = 0 & \text{in } Q, \\ \varphi_j(T) = f_j, \ \psi_j(0) = 0 \text{ in } \Omega, \ \varphi_j = \psi_j = 0 \text{ on } \Sigma, \ j = 1, 2, \end{cases}$$
(3.28)

where $\psi_j = \alpha_1 \theta_j^1 + \alpha_2 \theta_j^2$ for j = 1, 2. Using the notation introduced in (2.53)–(2.54), we present below a Carleman inequality for the solutions to system (3.28). This will be essential to prove the observability inequality (3.27).

Proposition 53. Under assumptions of Theorem 47. There exist positive constants C and σ_1 such that (φ, ψ) solution to (3.28) satisfies

$$I_{3}(s,\lambda;\varphi_{1}) + I_{3}(s,\lambda;\varphi_{2}) + I_{3}(s,\lambda;\psi_{1}) + I_{3}(s,\lambda;\psi_{2})$$

$$\leq C\left(\iint_{\omega\times(0,T)}e^{-2s\alpha}s^{7}\lambda^{8}\xi^{7}\left(|\varphi_{1}|^{2} + |\varphi_{2}|^{2}\right)dxdt\right).$$
(3.29)

for any $s \geq s_1 = \sigma_1(T + T^2 + T^2[\max_{1 \leq i,j \leq 2} ||a_{ij}||_{\infty}^{2/3}])$, any $\lambda \geq C$ and every $(f_1, f_2) \in [L^2(\Omega)]^2$.

Proof. Let us define $\omega_0 = \omega \cap \mathcal{O}_d$. Since $\omega_0 \neq \emptyset$, there exists some subset $\omega' \subset \subset \omega_0$. We start by applying Carleman inequality (2.55) to each equation in system (3.28) with m = 3 and $\mathcal{B} = \omega'$. By adding them up, we obtain

$$\begin{split} I_{3}(s,\lambda;\varphi_{1}) + I_{3}(s,\lambda;\varphi_{2}) + I_{3}(s,\lambda;\psi_{1}) + I_{3}(s,\lambda;\psi_{2}) \\ &\leq C\left(\sum_{j=1}^{2}\left(I_{3,\omega'}(s,\lambda;\varphi_{j}) + I_{3,\omega'}(s,\lambda;\psi_{j})\right) + \sum_{j=1}^{2}\iint_{Q}e^{-2s\alpha}|\psi_{j}\chi_{0_{d}}|^{2}dxdt \\ &+ \iint_{Q}e^{-2s\alpha}|-\frac{\alpha_{1}}{\mu_{1}}\varphi_{1}\chi_{\omega_{1}} - \frac{\alpha_{2}}{\mu_{2}}\varphi_{1}\chi_{\omega_{2}}|^{2}dxdt \\ &+ \sum_{i=1}^{2}\sum_{j=1}^{2}\iint_{Q}e^{-2s\alpha}\left(||a_{ji}||_{\infty}^{2}|\varphi_{j}|^{2} + ||a_{ij}||_{\infty}^{2}|\psi_{j}|^{2}\right)dxdt\right). \end{split}$$

Taking the parameters s and λ large enough we can absorb the lower order terms into the left-hand side in the previous inequality. More precisely, we have

$$I_{3}(s,\lambda;\varphi_{1}) + I_{3}(s,\lambda;\varphi_{2}) + I_{3}(s,\lambda;\psi_{1}) + I_{3}(s,\lambda;\psi_{2}) \\ \leq C\left(\sum_{j=1}^{2} I_{3,\omega'}(s,\lambda;\varphi_{j}) + \sum_{j=1}^{2} I_{3,\omega'}(s,\lambda;\psi_{j})\right),$$
(3.30)

valid for every $\lambda \geq C$ and every

$$s \ge s_1 = \sigma_1(T + T^2 + T^2[\max_{1 \le i,j \le 2} ||a_{ij}||_{\infty}^{2/3}]).$$

The next step is to eliminate the local terms corresponding to ψ_1 and ψ_2 . We will reason out as in Chapter 2. We consider a function $\zeta \in C^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^N)$ verifying:

$$0 \le \zeta \le 1 \text{ in } \Omega, \quad \zeta \equiv 1 \quad \text{in } \omega', \quad \text{supp } \zeta \subset \omega_0, \\ \frac{\Delta \zeta}{\zeta^{1/2}} \in L^{\infty}(\Omega), \quad \frac{\nabla \zeta}{\zeta^{1/2}} \in L^{\infty}(\Omega)^N.$$

$$(3.31)$$

Define $u := e^{-2s\alpha}s^3\lambda^4\xi^3$. Then, we multiply the equations satisfied by φ_1 and φ_2 in system (3.28) by $u\zeta\psi_1$ and $u\zeta\psi_2$, respectively, and integrate over Q. We add those expressions to obtain

$$\iint_{Q} u\zeta \left(|\psi_{1}|^{2} + |\psi_{2}|^{2} \right) \chi_{\mathfrak{O}_{d}} = \iint_{Q} u\zeta\psi_{1}(-\varphi_{1,t} - \Delta\varphi_{1} + a_{11}\varphi_{1} + a_{21}\varphi_{2}) + \iint_{Q} u\zeta\psi_{2}(-\varphi_{2,t} - \Delta\varphi_{1} + a_{12}\varphi_{1} + a_{22}\varphi_{2}).$$
(3.32)

,

Following the arguments in Section 2.3, we can integrate several times with respect to the time and space variables in the right hand side of the above expression to obtain the following

$$I_{3,\omega'}(s,\lambda;\psi_1) + I_{3,\omega'}(s,\lambda;\psi_2) \le \varepsilon C_A \left(I_3(s,\lambda;\psi_1) + I_3(s,\lambda;\psi_2) \right) + C_{\varepsilon,A} \left(\iint_{\omega_0 \times (0,T)} e^{-2s\alpha} s^7 \lambda^8 \xi^7 |\varphi_1|^2 + \iint_{\omega_0 \times (0,T)} e^{-2s\alpha} s^7 \lambda^8 \xi^7 |\varphi_2|^2 \right),$$
(3.33)

where $\varepsilon > 0$ and C_A , $C_{\varepsilon,A}$ are new constants only depending on Ω , ω' , ω and $||a_{ij}||_{\infty}$. Replacing (3.33) in (3.50) with ε small enough and noting that $\omega_0 \subset \omega$, we obtain the desired inequality. This concludes the proof of Proposition 53.

As in Section 2.3, we are going to improve inequality (3.29) in the sense that the weight functions do not vanish at t = 0. We consider the function

$$l(t) = \begin{cases} T^2/4 & \text{for } 0 \le t \le T/2, \\ t(T-t) & \text{for } T/2 \le t \le T, \end{cases}$$

and the functions

$$\beta(x,t) = \frac{e^{4\lambda \|\eta^0\|_{\infty}} - e^{\lambda(2\|\eta^0\|_{\infty} + \eta^0(x))}}{l(t)}, \quad \gamma(x,t) = \frac{e^{\lambda(2\|\eta^0\|_{\infty} + \eta^0(x))}}{l(t)}$$
$$\beta^*(t) = \max_{x \in \overline{\Omega}} \beta(x,t), \quad \gamma^*(t) = \min_{x \in \overline{\Omega}} \gamma(x,t).$$

With these definitions, we have the following

Proposition 54. Let s and λ as in Proposition 53 and μ_i be large enough. Then there exists a positive constant C depending on Ω , ω , ω_d , s, λ and T such that

$$\begin{aligned} \|\varphi_{1}(0)\|_{L^{2}(\Omega)}^{2} + \|\varphi_{2}(0)\|_{L^{2}(\Omega)}^{2} + \iint_{Q} e^{-2s\beta^{*}} (\gamma^{*})^{3} \left(|\varphi_{1}|^{2} + |\varphi_{2}|^{2}\right) dx dt \\ + \iint_{Q} e^{-2s\beta^{*}} (\gamma^{*})^{3} \left(|\psi_{1}|^{2} + |\psi_{2}|^{2}\right) dx dt \leq C \left(\iint_{\omega \times (0,T)} e^{-2s\beta} \gamma^{7} \left(|\varphi_{1}|^{2} + |\varphi_{2}|^{2}\right) dx dt\right), \end{aligned}$$

$$(3.34)$$

for any $(f_1, f_2) \in [L^2(\Omega)]^2$, where (φ, ψ) is the associated solution to (3.28).

Proof. We follow the arguments of the proof of Proposition 42. First, by construction $\alpha = \beta$ and $\xi = \gamma$ in $\Omega \times (T/2, T)$, hence

$$\int_{T/2}^{T} \int_{\Omega} e^{-2s\alpha} \xi^{3} \left(|\varphi_{1}|^{2} + |\varphi_{2}|^{2} \right) dx dt + \int_{T/2}^{T} \int_{\Omega} e^{-2s\alpha} \xi^{3} \left(|\psi_{1}|^{2} + |\psi_{2}|^{2} \right) dx dt$$
$$= \int_{T/2}^{T} \int_{\Omega} e^{-2s\beta} \gamma^{3} \left(|\varphi_{1}|^{2} + |\varphi_{2}|^{2} \right) dx dt + \int_{T/2}^{T} \int_{\Omega} e^{-2s\beta} \gamma^{3} \left(|\psi_{1}|^{2} + |\psi_{2}|^{2} \right) dx dt$$
Therefore, from (3.29) and the definition of β and γ we obtain

$$\int_{T/2}^{T} \int_{\Omega} e^{-2s\beta} \gamma^{3} \left(|\varphi_{1}|^{2} + |\varphi_{2}|^{2} \right) dx dt + \int_{T/2}^{T} \int_{\Omega} e^{-2s\beta} \gamma^{3} \left(|\psi_{1}|^{2} + |\psi_{2}|^{2} \right) dx dt \\
\leq C \left(\iint_{\omega_{0} \times (0,T)} e^{-2s\beta} \gamma^{7} \left(|\varphi_{1}|^{2} + |\varphi_{2}|^{2} \right) dx dt \right)$$
(3.35)

On the other hand, for the domain $\Omega \times (0, T/2)$, we will use energy estimates for system (3.28). In fact, let us introduce a function $\eta \in C^1([0, T])$ such that

$$\eta = 1$$
 in $[0, T/2], \quad \eta = 0$ in $[3T/4, T], \quad |\eta'(t)| \le C/T.$

Using classical energy estimates for $\eta \varphi_1$ and $\eta \varphi_2$ solution to the first and second equation of system (3.28) we obtain

$$\begin{split} \|\varphi_{1}(0)\|_{L^{2}(\Omega)}^{2} + \|\varphi_{2}(0)\|_{L^{2}(\Omega)}^{2} + \|\varphi_{1}\|_{L^{2}(0,T/2;H_{0}^{1}(\Omega))}^{2} + \|\varphi_{2}\|_{L^{2}(0,T/2;H_{0}^{1}(\Omega))}^{2} \\ &\leq C\left(\frac{1}{T^{2}}\|\varphi_{1}\|_{L^{2}(T/2,3T/4;L^{2}(\Omega))}^{2} + \frac{1}{T^{2}}\|\varphi_{2}\|_{L^{2}(T/2,3T/4;L^{2}(\Omega))}^{2} \\ &+ \|\eta\psi_{1}\|_{L^{2}(0,3T/4;L^{2}(\Omega))}^{2} + \|\eta\psi_{2}\|_{L^{2}(0,3T/4;L^{2}(\Omega))}^{2}\right). \end{split}$$

From the definition of η and adding $\|\psi_j\|_{L^2(0,T/2;L^2(\Omega))}^2$ on both sides of the previous inequality we have

$$\begin{aligned} \|\varphi_{1}(0)\|_{L^{2}(\Omega)}^{2} + \|\varphi_{2}(0)\|_{L^{2}(\Omega)}^{2} + \sum_{i=1}^{2} \|\varphi_{j}\|_{L^{2}(0,T/2;L^{2}(\Omega))}^{2} + \sum_{j=1}^{2} \|\psi_{j}\|_{L^{2}(0,T/2;L^{2}(\Omega))}^{2} \\ \leq C \left(\sum_{j=1}^{2} \|\varphi_{j}\|_{L^{2}(T/2,3T/4;L^{2}(\Omega))}^{2} + \sum_{j=1}^{2} \|\psi_{j}\|_{L^{2}(T/2,3T/4;L^{2}(\Omega))}^{2} + \sum_{j=1}^{2} \|\psi_{j}\|_{L^{2}(0,T/2;L^{2}(\Omega))}^{2} \right). \end{aligned}$$

$$(3.36)$$

In order to eliminate the terms $\|\psi_j\|_{L^2(0,T/2;L^2(\Omega))}^2$ in the right hand side, we use standard energy estimates for the third and fourth equation in (3.28), thus

$$\iint_{\Omega \times (0,T/2)} (|\psi_1|^2 + |\psi_2|^2) dx dt \le C \left(\frac{\alpha_1^2}{\mu_1^2} + \frac{\alpha_2^2}{\mu_2^2}\right) \iint_{\Omega \times (0,T/2)} |\varphi_1|^2 dx dt.$$
(3.37)

Replacing (3.37) in (3.38) and since μ_i , i = 1, 2, are large enough we obtain

$$\begin{aligned} \|\varphi_{1}(0)\|_{L^{2}(\Omega)}^{2} + \|\varphi_{2}(0)\|_{L^{2}(\Omega)}^{2} + \sum_{i=1}^{2} \|\varphi_{j}\|_{L^{2}(0,T/2;L^{2}(\Omega))}^{2} + \sum_{j=1}^{2} \|\psi_{j}\|_{L^{2}(0,T/2;L^{2}(\Omega))}^{2} \\ &\leq C \left(\sum_{j=1}^{2} \|\varphi_{j}\|_{L^{2}(T/2,3T/4;L^{2}(\Omega))}^{2} + \sum_{j=1}^{2} \|\psi_{j}\|_{L^{2}(T/2,3T/4;L^{2}(\Omega))}^{2} \right). \end{aligned}$$
(3.38)

Using (3.35) to estimate the first four terms in the right hand side of (3.38) and taking into account that the weight functions are bounded in [0, 3T/4] we have the estimate

$$\begin{split} \|\varphi_{1}(0)\|_{L^{2}(\Omega)}^{2} + \|\varphi_{2}(0)\|_{L^{2}(\Omega)}^{2} + \int_{0}^{T/2} \int_{\Omega} e^{-2s\beta} \gamma^{3} \left(|\varphi_{1}|^{2} + |\varphi_{2}|^{2}\right) dx dt \\ + \int_{0}^{T/2} \int_{\Omega} e^{-2s\beta} \gamma^{3} \left(|\psi_{1}|^{2} + |\psi_{2}|^{2}\right) dx dt \leq C \left(\iint_{\omega \times (0,T)} e^{-2s\beta} \gamma^{7} \left(|\varphi_{1}|^{2} + |\varphi_{2}|^{2}\right) dx dt\right). \end{split}$$

This estimate, together with (3.35), and the definitions of γ^* and β^* yield the desired inequality (3.34).

Now we conclude the proof of Proposition 51. To this end, define $\rho(t) = e^{s\beta^*}$. Thus, $\rho(t)$ is a non-decreasing strictly positive function blowing up at t = T. We obtain energy estimates with this new weight function for (θ_1^i, θ_2^i) solution to the third and fourth equation of system (3.26). More precisely,

$$\iint_{Q} \rho^{-2} (|\theta_{1}^{i}|^{2} + |\theta_{2}^{i}|^{2}) dx dt \leq C \iint_{\omega_{i} \times (0,T)} \rho^{-2} |\varphi_{1}|^{2} dx dt, \quad i = 1, 2.$$

Since $e^{-2s\beta}\gamma^7 \leq C$ for all $(x,t) \in Q$ and noting that the right hand side of the previous inequality is comparable to the left hand side of inequality (3.34) up to a multiplicative constant, we obtain (3.27). This concludes the proof of Proposition 51.

3.4 Proof of Theorem 48

In this section, we present a Stackelberg-Nash strategy where only one leader control is applied. As mentioned before, one important subject in the controllability of non-scalar systems is the possibility to control many equations with few controls.

Let us consider system (3.1) with $h_2 \equiv 0$, namely,

$$\begin{cases} y_{1,t} - \Delta y_1 + a_{11}y_1 + a_{12}y_2 = h\chi_{\omega} + v^1\chi_{\omega_1} + v^2\chi_{\omega_2} & \text{in } Q, \\ y_{2,t} - \Delta y_2 + a_{21}y_1 + a_{22}y_2 = 0, & \text{in } Q, \\ y_j(x,0) = y_j^0(x) & \text{in } \Omega, \quad y_j = 0 \text{ on } \Sigma, \ j = 1,2, \end{cases}$$

$$(3.39)$$

where $a_{ij} \in L^{\infty}(Q)$ and $y_j^0 \in L^2(\Omega)$ are given. Observe that in (3.39) the leader and follower controls act only on the right-hand side of the first equation.

In order to achieve the hierarchic control described in Section 3.1, we need to introduce some changes in the functionals to be minimized. In fact, the modification to the main functional is straightforward, we consider in this case

$$J(h) = \frac{1}{2} \iint_{\omega \times (0,T)} |h|^2 dx dt.$$
 (3.40)

On the other hand, we will modify the follower functionals by adding a weighted norm in (3.2). To this end, consider $\alpha(x,t)$ as in (2.53). We write

$$\alpha^*(t) = \max_{x \in \overline{\Omega}} \alpha(x, t), \qquad \widehat{\alpha}(t) = \min_{x \in \overline{\Omega}} \alpha(x, t)$$
(3.41)

Then, for a given function $\rho_* = \rho_*(t)$ verifying

$$\rho_*(t) \ge e^{s\alpha*/2},\tag{3.42}$$

we take

$$J_{i}(h, v^{1}, v^{2}) = \frac{\alpha_{i}}{2} \iint_{\mathcal{O}_{d} \times (0,T)} |y_{1} - y^{i}_{1,d}|^{2} + |y_{2} - y^{i}_{2,d}|^{2} dx dt + \frac{\mu_{i}}{2} \iint_{\omega_{i} \times (0,T)} \rho^{2}_{*} |v^{i}|^{2} dx dt, \ i = 1, 2,$$

$$(3.43)$$

where $\alpha_i, \mu_i > 0$ are constants and $y_d^i = (y_{1,d}^i, y_{2,d}^i)^t$ are given functions in $L^2(\omega_{i,d} \times (0,T)), i = 1, 2.$

Note that a function $\rho_*(t)$ satisfying (3.42) must blow up as $t \to 0$ and $t \to T$. Therefore, minimizing the functionals (3.43) will lead to follower controls v^i vanishing at t = 0 and t = T. This subtle change allow us to eliminate the local term corresponding to φ_2 in (3.34) and then we can obtain an observability inequality with only φ_1 in the right-hand side.

By adapting the methods discussed in Section 3.2, it can be readily verified that the pair (\bar{v}_1, \bar{v}_2) is a Nash equilibrium for (3.43) if and only if

$$\bar{v}_i = -\frac{1}{\mu_i} \rho_*^{-2} p_1^i, \ i = 1, 2,$$

where p_j^i , y_j , i, j = 1, 2, are solution to the system:

$$\begin{cases} y_{1,t} - \Delta y_1 + a_{11}y_1 + a_{12}y_2 = h\chi_{\omega} - \frac{1}{\mu_1}\rho_*^{-2}p_1^1\chi_{\omega_1} - \frac{1}{\mu_2}\rho_*^{-2}p_1^2\chi_{\omega_2} & \text{in } Q, \\ y_{2,t} - \Delta y_2 + a_{21}y_1 + a_{22}y_2 = 0 & \text{in } Q, \\ -p_{1,t}^i - \Delta p_1^i + a_{11}p_1^i + a_{21}p_2^i = \alpha_i \left(y_1 - y_{1,d}^i\right)\chi_{0_d} & \text{in } Q, \end{cases}$$
(3.44)

$$\begin{pmatrix} -p_{2,t}^{i} - \Delta p_{2}^{i} + a_{12}p_{1}^{i} + a_{22}p_{2}^{i} = \alpha_{i} \left(y_{2} - y_{2,d}^{i} \right) \chi_{\mathcal{O}_{d}} & \text{in } Q, \\ y_{j}(0) = y_{j}^{0}, \ p_{j}^{i}(T) = 0, \quad y_{j} = p_{j}^{i} = 0 \text{ on } \Sigma, \ i, j = 1, 2. \end{cases}$$

Indeed, since $\rho_* \geq C$ for some C > 0 independent of μ_i , we can obtain bounds similar to (3.19) and apply the results of Proposition 50 to obtain the existence and uniqueness of the Nash equilibrium. This proves the first part of Theorem 48.

To finish the proof, we need to establish an appropriate observability estimate. This can be obtained by following exactly the proof in Section 3.3.1 but introducing the weight

function ρ_*^{-2} . We prove here a Carleman inequality for the "simplified" adjoint system to (3.44) (see the change of variable introduced in Eq. (3.28)). To do this, consider the system:

$$\begin{cases} -\varphi_{1,t} - \Delta\varphi_1 + a_{11}\varphi_1 + a_{21}\varphi_2 = \psi_1\chi_{0_d} & \text{in } Q, \\ -\varphi_{2,t} - \Delta\varphi_2 + a_{12}\varphi_1 + a_{22}\varphi_2 = \psi_2\chi_{0_d} & \text{in } Q, \\ \psi_{1,t} - \Delta\psi_1 + a_{11}\psi_1 + a_{12}\psi_2 = -\rho_*^{-2}\left(\frac{\alpha_1}{\mu_1}\chi_{\omega_1} + \frac{\alpha_2}{\mu_2}\chi_{\omega_2}\right)\varphi_1 & \text{in } Q, \\ \psi_{2,t} - \Delta\psi_2 + a_{21}\psi_1 + a_{22}\psi_2 = 0 & \text{in } Q, \\ \varphi_j(T) = f_j, \ \psi_j(0) = 0 \text{ in } \Omega, \quad \varphi_j = \psi_j = 0 \text{ on } \Sigma, \ j = 1, 2. \end{cases}$$
(3.45)

We have the following result:

Proposition 55. Assume that $\omega \cap 0 \neq \emptyset$ and that μ_i , i = 1, 2, are sufficiently large. There exists a positive constant C such that the solution (φ, ψ) to (3.45) satisfies

$$\iint_{Q} e^{-2s\alpha} (s\xi)^{3} (|\varphi_{1}|^{2} + |\varphi_{2}|^{2}) dx dt + \iint_{Q} e^{-2s\alpha} (s\xi)^{3} (|\psi_{1}|^{2} + |\psi_{2}|^{2}) dx dt \leq C \iint_{\omega \times (0,T)} e^{-2s\alpha} (s\xi)^{15} |\varphi_{1}|^{2} dx dt.$$
(3.46)

for every $(f_1, f_2) \in [L^2(\Omega)]^2$.

Proof. The first part of the proof is similar to the proof of Proposition 53. We define $\omega_0 := \omega \cap \mathcal{O}_d$ and consider subsets ω' , $\tilde{\omega}$ such that $\omega' \subset \tilde{\omega} \subset \omega_0$.

Note that systems (3.45) and (3.28) are the same except for the third equation. We apply Carleman inequality (2.55) to each equation in (3.45) with m = 3 and $\mathcal{B} = \omega'$. Adding them up and arguing as in the proof of Proposition 53 we can use the parameters s and λ to absorb the lower order terms. More precisely, we obtain

$$I_{3}(s,\lambda;\varphi_{1}) + I_{3}(s,\lambda;\varphi_{2}) + I_{3}(s,\lambda;\psi_{1}) + I_{3}(s,\lambda;\psi_{2})$$

$$\leq C\left(\sum_{j=1}^{2} I_{3,\omega'}(s,\lambda;\varphi_{j}) + \sum_{j=1}^{2} I_{3,\omega'}(s,\lambda;\psi_{j}) + \int_{Q} e^{-2s\alpha} |-\rho_{*}^{-2}(\frac{\alpha_{1}}{\mu_{1}}\varphi_{1}\chi_{\omega_{1}} + \frac{\alpha_{2}}{\mu_{2}}\varphi_{1}\chi_{\omega_{2}})|^{2} dx dt\right),$$
(3.47)

for all λ and s large enough.

We will estimate the last term in the above expression. From (3.41) and (3.42), we have that

$$\iint_{Q} e^{-2s\alpha} |-\rho_{*}^{-2} (\frac{\alpha_{1}}{\mu_{1}} \varphi_{1} \chi_{\omega_{1}} + \frac{\alpha_{2}}{\mu_{2}} \varphi_{1} \chi_{\omega_{2}})|^{2} dx dt \leq \iint_{Q} e^{-4s\alpha} |(\frac{\alpha_{1}}{\mu_{1}} \varphi_{1} \chi_{\omega_{1}} + \frac{\alpha_{2}}{\mu_{2}} \varphi_{1} \chi_{\omega_{2}})|^{2}.$$
(3.48)

On the other hand, it is not difficult to see that for all $\varepsilon > 0$ and any $M \ge 0$, there exists $C_{\varepsilon,M} > 0$ such that

$$e^{s\alpha^*} \le Ce^{s(1+\varepsilon)\widehat{\alpha}}s^M\lambda^M\xi^M,$$

thus, taking $\varepsilon = 1$ and M = 3/2 in the above expression, we deduce from (3.48) that

$$\iint_{Q} e^{-4s\alpha} |(\frac{\alpha_{1}}{\mu_{1}}\varphi_{1}\chi_{\omega_{1}} + \frac{\alpha_{2}}{\mu_{2}}\varphi_{1}\chi_{\omega_{2}})|^{2} \leq \iint_{Q} e^{-4s\widehat{\alpha}} |(\frac{\alpha_{1}}{\mu_{1}}\varphi_{1}\chi_{\omega_{1}} + \frac{\alpha_{2}}{\mu_{2}}\varphi_{1}\chi_{\omega_{2}})|^{2} \\
\leq C \iint_{Q} e^{-2s\alpha^{*}}s^{3}\lambda^{3}\xi^{3} |(\frac{\alpha_{1}}{\mu_{1}}\varphi_{1}\chi_{\omega_{1}} + \frac{\alpha_{2}}{\mu_{2}}\varphi_{1}\chi_{\omega_{2}})|^{2} \\
\leq C \iint_{Q} e^{-2s\alpha}s^{3}\lambda^{3}\xi^{3} |(\frac{\alpha_{1}}{\mu_{1}}\varphi_{1}\chi_{\omega_{1}} + \frac{\alpha_{2}}{\mu_{2}}\varphi_{1}\chi_{\omega_{2}})|^{2}. \quad (3.49)$$

Note that the power of λ on the above estimate is lower than in the term $I_3(s, \lambda; \varphi_1)$. We substitute (3.49) in (3.47) and since μ_i are large enough, we can take $\lambda \geq C$ (with C > 0 not depending on μ_i) to absorb the remaining terms and obtain

$$I_{3}(s,\lambda;\varphi_{1}) + I_{3}(s,\lambda;\varphi_{2}) + I_{3}(s,\lambda;\psi_{1}) + I_{3}(s,\lambda;\psi_{2})$$

$$\leq C\left(\sum_{j=1}^{2} I_{3,\omega'}(s,\lambda;\varphi_{j}) + \sum_{j=1}^{2} I_{3,\omega'}(s,\lambda;\psi_{j})\right).$$
(3.50)

Proceeding exactly as before (see Eqs. (3.31)–(3.33)), we can eliminate from the right-hand side the local terms in ψ_1 and ψ_2 , thus obtaining

$$I_{3}(s,\lambda;\varphi_{1}) + I_{3}(s,\lambda;\varphi_{2}) + I_{3}(s,\lambda;\psi_{1}) + I_{3}(s,\lambda;\psi_{2})$$

$$\leq C\left(\iint_{\tilde{\omega}\times(0,T)} e^{-2s\alpha}s^{7}\lambda^{8}\xi^{7}\left(|\varphi_{1}|^{2} + |\varphi_{2}|^{2}\right)dxdt\right).$$
(3.51)

Up to here, we have the same result as in Proposition 53. Now, we want to eliminate the local terms corresponding to φ_2 in the right-hand side of (3.51). Condition (3.15) and the weight function ρ_* will be useful in this step.

We fix s and λ to a sufficiently large values. Given the subset $\tilde{\omega}$, we consider a function $\tilde{\eta} \in C^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^N)$ verifying:

$$\begin{split} 0 &\leq \tilde{\eta} \leq 1 \text{ in } \Omega, \quad \tilde{\eta} \equiv 1 \text{ in } \tilde{\omega}, \quad \text{supp} \, \tilde{\eta} \subset \omega_0 \\ & \frac{\Delta \tilde{\eta}}{\tilde{\eta}^{1/2}} \in L^{\infty}(\Omega) \quad \text{and} \quad \frac{\nabla \tilde{\eta}}{\tilde{\eta}^{1/2}} \in L^{\infty}(\Omega)^N. \end{split}$$

We denote
$$\tilde{u} = e^{-2s\alpha}(s\xi)^7$$
 to abridge the notation. Recall that the coefficient a_{21} satisfies (3.15) and, for simplicity, assume that $a_{21} \ge a_0$ in $\omega \cap \mathcal{O}_d \times (0, T)$. We multiply the equation

satisfied by φ_1 in system (3.45) by $u\tilde{\eta}\varphi_2$ and integrate in Q. We obtain

$$a_{0} \iint_{\tilde{\omega} \times (0,T)} e^{-2s\alpha} (s\xi)^{7} |\varphi_{2}| \leq \iint_{Q} \tilde{u} \tilde{\eta} a_{21} |\varphi_{2}|^{2}$$

$$= \iint_{Q} (\varphi_{1,t} + \Delta \varphi_{1} - a_{11} \varphi_{1}) \tilde{u} \tilde{\eta} \varphi_{2} + \iint_{Q} \psi_{1} \chi_{0_{d}} \tilde{u} \tilde{\eta} \varphi_{2} \quad (3.52)$$

$$:= \sum_{n=1}^{4} K_{n}.$$

We proceed to estimate each of the terms K_i . We have

$$\begin{split} |K_1| &= \left| \iint_Q e^{-2s\alpha} (s\xi)^7 \tilde{\eta} \varphi_2 \varphi_{1,t} dx dt \right| \\ &= \left| \iint_Q (e^{-2s\alpha} (s\xi)^7 \tilde{\eta} \varphi_2)_t \varphi_1 dx dt \right| \\ &\leq \varepsilon_1 \iint_Q e^{-2s\alpha} (s\xi)^{-1} |\varphi_{2,t}|^2 dx dt + \varepsilon_2 \iint_Q e^{-2s\alpha} (s\xi)^3 |\varphi_2|^2 dx dt \\ &+ (C_{\varepsilon_1} + C_{\varepsilon_2}) \iint_{\omega_0 \times (0,T)} e^{-2s\alpha} (s\xi)^{15} |\varphi_1|^2 dx dt, \end{split}$$

for some $\varepsilon_1, \varepsilon_2 > 0$. Then, it is not difficult to see that

$$\begin{aligned} |K_2| &= \left| \iint_Q e^{-2s\alpha} (s\xi)^7 \tilde{\eta} \varphi_2 \Delta \varphi_1 dx dt \right| \\ &= \left| \iint_Q \Delta (e^{-2s\alpha} (s\xi)^7 \tilde{\eta} \varphi_2) \varphi_1 dx dt \right| \\ &\leq \varepsilon_3 \iint_Q e^{-2s\alpha} (s\xi)^{-1} |\Delta \varphi_2|^2 dx dt + C_{\varepsilon_3} \iint_{\omega_0 \times (0,T)} e^{-2s\alpha} (s\xi)^{15} |\varphi_1|^2 dx dt \\ &+ \varepsilon_4 \iint_Q e^{-2s\alpha} s\xi |\nabla \varphi_2|^2 dx dt + C_{\varepsilon_4} \iint_{\omega_0 \times (0,T)} e^{-2s\alpha} (s\xi)^{15} |\varphi_1|^2 dx dt \\ &+ \varepsilon_5 \iint_Q e^{-2s\alpha} (s\xi)^3 |\varphi_2|^2 dx dt + C_{\varepsilon_5} \iint_{\omega_0 \times (0,T)} e^{-2s\alpha} (s\xi)^{15} |\varphi_1|^2 dx dt. \end{aligned}$$

The estimate of K_3 is straightforward. For K_4 we get

$$|K_4| = \left| \iint_Q e^{-2s\alpha} (s\xi)^7 \tilde{\eta} \varphi_2 \psi_1 dx dt \right|$$

$$\leq \frac{1}{2} \iint_Q e^{-4s\alpha} (s\xi)^{14} \tilde{\eta} |\varphi_2|^2 dx dt + \frac{1}{2} \iint_Q |\psi_1|^2 dx dt.$$

Observe that given $\varepsilon_6 > 0$, we have $e^{-2s\alpha}(s\xi)^{11} < \varepsilon_6$ for s large enough, whence

$$|K_4| \le \frac{\varepsilon_6}{2} \iint_Q e^{-2s\alpha} (s\xi)^3 \tilde{\eta} |\varphi_2|^2 dx dt + \frac{1}{2} \iint_Q |\psi_1|^2 dx dt.$$

Putting all the estimates together, and choosing appropriate constants ε_i , $i = 1, \ldots, 6$, we obtain from (3.51) and (3.52)

$$\iint_{Q} e^{-2s\alpha} (s\xi)^{3} (|\varphi_{1}|^{2} + |\varphi_{2}|^{2}) dx dt + \iint_{Q} e^{-2s\alpha} (s\xi)^{3} (|\psi_{1}|^{2} + |\psi_{2}|^{2}) dx dt$$

$$\leq C \iint_{\omega \times (0,T)} e^{-2s\alpha} (s\xi)^{15} |\varphi_{1}|^{2} dx dt + C \iint_{Q} |\psi_{1}|^{2} dx dt.$$
(3.53)

To eliminate the last term in the right hand side of the previous equation, we obtain energy estimates for the third and fourth equation in system (3.45), more precisely

$$\begin{split} \iint_{Q} (|\psi_{1}|^{2} + |\psi_{2}|^{2}) dx dt &\leq C \left(\frac{\alpha_{1}^{2}}{\mu_{1}^{2}} + \frac{\alpha_{2}^{2}}{\mu_{2}^{2}} \right) \iint_{Q} |\varphi_{1}\rho_{*}^{-2}|^{2} dx dt, \\ &\leq C \left(\frac{\alpha_{1}^{2}}{\mu_{1}^{2}} + \frac{\alpha_{2}^{2}}{\mu_{2}^{2}} \right) \iint_{Q} e^{-2s\alpha^{*}} |\varphi_{1}|^{2} dx dt. \end{split}$$

Since $e^{-2s\alpha^*} \leq e^{-2s\alpha}$ and provided that μ_i are large enough, we can put the above estimate in (3.53) and absorb the remaining term into the left hand side. Therefore the proof is complete.

With the new Carleman estimate (3.46), we can obtain an observability inequality following the procedure of Section 3.3.1. Such inequality will only have φ_1 as an observation term in the right-hand side and will imply the null controllability of (3.44). This concludes the proof of Theorem 48.

3.5 Concluding remarks

The first main result of this chapter can be easily extended to the control problem

$$\begin{cases} y_{1,t} - \Delta y_1 + a_{11}y_1 + a_{12}y_2 = h_1\chi_{\omega_1} + v\chi_0 & \text{in } Q, \\ y_{2,t} - \Delta y_2 + a_{21}y_1 + a_{22}y_2 = h_2\chi_{\omega_2} & \text{in } Q, \\ y_j(x,0) = y_{j,0} & \text{in } \Omega, \quad y_j = 0 & \text{on } \Sigma, \ j = 1, 2. \end{cases}$$
(3.54)

as long as $\omega_1 \cap \omega_2 \neq \emptyset$. Indeed, it is enough to consider a set $\omega_0 \subset \subset \omega_1 \cap \omega_2$ and then apply the results of this paper to this new set to obtain a hierarchic control result. However, the same is not true when $\omega_1 \cap \omega_2 = \emptyset$. The techniques shown in this chapter fail to obtain an observability inequality as (3.27) since we cannot use Carleman estimates with different weights (related to ω_1 and ω_2) and eliminate all the local terms that appear on the right hand side. Indeed, to eliminate some of them we will need an upper estimation on the first Carleman weight by the second, and to eliminate the others we will need the contrary. This is due that we have a system of four equations fully coupled. On the other hand, one would expect to use results of simultaneous control (see, for instance, [53]) when the same control is applied in both equations, that is, $h = h_1 = h_2$. By means of the transformation $\tilde{y}_1 = y_1 + y_2$, $\tilde{y}_2 = y_1 - y_2$ one can transform (3.54) into

$$\begin{cases} \tilde{y}_{1,t} - \Delta \tilde{y}_1 + \tilde{a}_{11} \tilde{y}_1 + \tilde{a}_{12} \tilde{y}_2 = h \chi_{\omega} + v \chi_0 & \text{in } Q, \\ \tilde{y}_{2,t} - \Delta \tilde{y}_2 + \tilde{a}_{21} \tilde{y}_1 + a_{22} \tilde{y}_2 = v \chi_0 & \text{in } Q, \\ \tilde{y}_j(x,0) = \tilde{y}_{j,0} & \text{in } \Omega, \quad y_j = 0 \text{ on } \Sigma, \ j = 1, 2, \end{cases}$$

for some new coefficients $\tilde{a}_{ij} \in L^{\infty}(Q)$. However, the result of hierarchic control when only a single control is applied uses the modified functional (3.14) which is different from the one we have employed in the result with two controls (see Theorem 47). Moreover, we can design the follower control v but when returning to the original variable, the follower objective is no longer fulfilled.

The hierarchic control is an interesting and challenging problem because there are many available configurations (where the leader and follower controls may be placed) and several controllability constraints that may be imposed. As discussed in [6], some problems have been solved for the scalar problem, but other difficulties arise when dealing with coupled systems. Thus, the results are far from being complete.

Part II

On numerical results for the insensitizing control problem

Chapter 4

Insensitizing controls for the heat equation: a numerical approach

4.1 Introduction

Let $\Omega \subset \mathbb{R}^n$, $n \ge 1$, be a bounded and open set with boundary $\partial \Omega \in \mathbb{C}^2$. Let T > 0 and ω be an open and non empty subset of Ω . We consider the following parabolic system

$$\begin{cases} \partial_t y - \Delta y + f(y) = \mathbf{1}_{\omega} v + \xi & \text{in } Q = \Omega \times (0, T), \\ y = 0 & \text{on } \Sigma = \partial \Omega \times (0, T), \\ y(x, 0) = y_0 + \tau w_0 & \text{in } \Omega, \end{cases}$$
(4.1)

where f is a globally Lipschitz-continuous function, ξ and y_0 are given in $L^2(Q)$ and $L^2(\Omega)$, respectively. In (4.1), y = y(x,t) is the state and v = v(x,t) is a control function supported in ω .

The data of equation (4.1) are incomplete in the following sense:

- $w_0 \in L^2(\Omega)$ is unknown and $|w_0|_{L^2(\Omega)} = 1$,
- $\tau \in \mathbb{R}$ is unknown and small enough.

Let Ψ be a differentiable functional defined on the set of solutions to (4.1). We say that the control h insensitizes $\Psi(y)$ if

$$\left| \frac{\partial \Psi(y(x,t;v,\tau))}{\partial \tau} \right|_{\tau=0} = 0, \quad \forall w_0 \in L^2(\Omega) \text{ with } |w_0|_{L^2(\Omega)} = 1.$$

$$(4.2)$$

When (4.2) holds the functional Ψ is locally insensitive to the perturbation τw_0 . There are several possible choices of Ψ . One possible choice of Ψ is the square of the L^2 -norm of the state in some observation subset $\mathcal{O} \subset \Omega$, namely,

$$\Psi(y) = \frac{1}{2} \int_0^T \int_0^T y^2 dx dt.$$
(4.3)

It is by now well known that the insensitivity condition (4.2) is equivalent to a null control problem. This equivalence is given in the following result.

Proposition 56. Let us consider the following cascade system of heat equations:

$$\begin{cases} \partial_t y - \Delta y + f(y) = \mathbf{1}_{\omega} v + \xi & \text{in } Q, \\ y = 0 & \text{on } \Sigma, \\ y(x, 0) = y^0 & \text{in } \Omega, \end{cases}$$

$$\begin{cases} -\partial_t q - \Delta q + f'(y)q = \mathbf{1}_0 y & \text{in } Q, \\ q = 0 & \text{on } \Sigma, \\ q(x, T) = 0 & \text{in } \Omega. \end{cases}$$

$$(4.4)$$

Then, the insensitivity condition (4.2) is equivalent to find v such that

$$q(0) = 0. (4.6)$$

Observe that (4.6) is precisely a null controllability property for the cascade system (4.4)-(4.5). However, this situation is more complex than a standard control problem. In fact, two main difficulties arise. On one hand, the control v acts indirectly on the equation satisfied by q by means of the variable y. On the other, note that (4.4) is forward in time while (4.5) is backward in time. The irreversibility of the heat equation imposes additional difficulties that do not appear in classical cascade systems in which both equations are in the same direction of time (see [37]).

This problem, originally addressed by Lions [49], has been thoroughly studied in different contexts. In [12], the authors relaxed condition (4.2) as follows: given $\varepsilon > 0$, the control v is said to ε -insensitize Ψ if

$$\left. \frac{\partial \Psi(y(x,t;v,\tau))}{\partial \tau} \right|_{\tau=0} \right| \leq \varepsilon.$$

More precisely, ε -insensitivity is equivalent to $|q(0)|_{L^2(\Omega)} \leq \varepsilon$, which corresponds to an approximate controllability problem, instead of a null control problem. In this context, the authors proved the existence of such controls in the presence of both unknown initial and boundary data. In [61], two main results are given. On one hand, the author proved that we cannot expect the existence of insensitizing controls for every $y_0 \in L^2(\Omega)$ when $\Omega \setminus \overline{\omega} \neq \emptyset$, even if f = 0. On the other hand, for $y_0 = 0$ and a suitable hypothesis on the source term ξ , the author proved the existence of insensitizing controls such that (4.2) holds. This result was generalized in [13] and [14] to nonlinearities with certain superlinear growth and nonlinear terms depending on the state y and its gradient. Regarding the class of initial data y_0 that can be insensitized, the work of de Teresa and Zuazua [62] gives different results of positive and negative nature. More recently, there are many works within the context of insensitizing controls for other functionals rather than (4.3) and equations of different nature. For instance, in [39], the author considers a functional involving the gradient of the state for a linear heat system and in [38] treats the case of the curl of the solution for a Stokes system. In [40] and [21], the authors studied the insensitizing controls of the Navier-Stokes equation and the Boussinesq system.

4.1.1 Statement of the problem

In this article, we are interested in studying the insensitizing control problem from another perspective. The main goal of this paper is to present methods and results concerning the numerical computation of insensitizing controls for one dimensional parabolic problems.

Basically, the strategy is as follows: first we build a semi-discrete approximation of the PDE under study and by means of semi-discrete Carleman estimates we deduce a "relaxed" observability inequality. This allows us to establish the existence of insensitizing controls within this framework. Then, we will use the penalized HUM approach discussed in [15] to actually compute the controls.

We begin by considering the following 1-D semi-discrete system

$$\begin{cases} \partial_t y_h + \mathcal{A}^{\mathfrak{M}} y_h + f(y_h) = \mathbf{1}_{\omega} v_h + \xi_h & \text{in } Q = (0, L) \times (0, T), \\ y_h = 0 & \text{on } \Sigma = \{0, L\} \times (0, T), \\ y_h(0) = y_{h,0} + \tau w_{h,0} & \text{in } (0, L). \end{cases}$$

$$(4.7)$$

where f is a C^1 globally Lipschitz-continuous function, with f(0) = 0. Here $\mathcal{A}^{\mathfrak{M}}$ is the discrete approximation of $\mathcal{A} := -\partial_x^2$ for a mesh \mathfrak{M} with step size h. These notions will be precisely introduced below. As in the continuous case, we are interested in proving the existence of controls that insensitize the functional

$$\Psi(y_h) = \frac{1}{2} \int_0^T \int_0 |y_h|^2 dx dt, \qquad (4.8)$$

where y_h is the solution to (4.7). Following the ideas of the continuous case, it can be proved that the insensitizing control problem for (4.7) is equivalent to steer $q_h(0)$ to 0 where (y_h, q_h) is the solution to

$$\begin{cases} \partial_t y_h + \mathcal{A}^{\mathfrak{M}} y_h + f(y_h) = \mathbf{1}_{\omega} v_h + \xi_h & \text{in } Q, \\ -\partial_t q_h + \mathcal{A}^{\mathfrak{M}} q_h + f'(y_h) q_h = \mathbf{1}_0 y_h & \text{in } Q, \\ y_h = q_h = 0 & \text{on } \Sigma, \\ y_h(0) = y_h^0, \quad q_h(T) = 0 & \text{in } (0, L). \end{cases}$$

$$(4.9)$$

To accomplish this, we follow the strategy outlined in [61], but taking into account the particularities associated with the semi-discrete nature of the problem. In fact, in a first step, we will study controllability properties of the linearized version of (4.9). Then, a fixed point argument allow us to obtain the controllability result for the nonlinear system.

Using a series of tools developed in [16, 17, 19], we are able to prove an observability inequality of the form

$$\iint_{Q} e^{-\frac{\mathcal{M}}{t}} |z_{h}|^{2} \leq C_{obs} \left(\|z_{h}\|_{L^{2}(\omega \times (0,T))}^{2} + e^{-\frac{C}{h}} |p_{h}^{0}|_{L^{2}(\Omega)}^{2} \right),$$

valid for every solution of the adjoint linear system

$$\begin{cases} -\partial_t z_h + \mathcal{A}^{\mathfrak{M}} z_h + a_h z_h = \mathbf{1}_{\mathfrak{O}} p_h & \text{in } Q \\ \partial_t p_h + \mathcal{A}^{\mathfrak{M}} p_h + b_h p_h = 0 & \text{in } Q, \\ z_h = p_h = 0 & \text{in } \Sigma, \\ z(T) = 0, \quad p(0) = p_h^0 & \text{in } (0, L). \end{cases}$$

Note that there is an additional term in the right hand side of the inequality (as compared with the one obtained in the continuous case, see Eq. (8) in [61]). In fact, because of the presence of this term we refer to it as a *relaxed* observability inequality. Indeed, as discussed in [16], [19], in some cases this term cannot be avoided. This is connected to an obstruction of the null controllability of the semi-discrete heat equation, as pointed out by a counter-example due to O. Kavian, see for instance [66]. The study of relaxed observability estimates for discretized parabolic equations was initiated by [44]. We refer to [15] for a review.

Actually, with the previous inequality we are able to prove that there exists v_h with $||v_h||_{L^2(\omega \times (0,T))} \leq C$, for some positive constant C not depending on h, such that

$$|q_h(0)|_{L^2(\Omega)} \le C\sqrt{\phi(h)} \|\xi_h\|_{L^2(e_{\mathcal{M}})},$$

where $L^2(e_{\mathcal{M}})$ is a weighted space to be clarified and $\phi(h)$ is a function of the discretization parameter such that

$$\liminf_{h \to 0} \frac{\phi(h)}{e^{-C/h^2}} > 0.$$
(4.10)

This means we do not exactly achieve null controllability at the discrete level, nevertheless we reach a small target, whose size goes exponentially to zero as the mesh size $h \rightarrow 0$.

Thus we speak of $\Phi(h)$ -insensitizing controls, which should not be confused with the notion of ε -insensitivity (as discussed in [12], [43]): here, the size of the neighborhood reached by the solution at time T is not fixed, but is a function of the discretization step.

4.1.2 Discrete settings and notation

Following [16] and [19], we establish the framework of the discrete setting to clarify the exposition of the results. In particular, the notation introduced on those articles, allows to carry out most of the computations in a very intuitive manner. In particular, it enables to emulate as close as possible the continuous insensitizing problem as addressed for instance in [61], [14].

As mentioned above, we restrict our analysis to semi-discrete systems in one dimension space.

Let us set $\Omega = (0, L)$ and consider the elliptic operator $\mathcal{A} = -\partial_x^2$ with homogeneous Dirichlet boundary conditions. We introduce finite differences approximations of the operator \mathcal{A} . Let $0 = x_0 < x_1 < \ldots < x_N < x_{N+1} = L$. We refer to this discretization as to the primal mesh $\mathfrak{M} := \{x_i : i = 1, ..., N\}$. We define $|\mathfrak{M}| := N$. We set $h_{i+\frac{1}{2}} = x_{i+1} - x_i$ and $x_{i+\frac{1}{2}} = (x_{i+1} - x_i)/2$, i = 1, ..., N. We call $\overline{\mathfrak{M}} := \{x_{i+\frac{1}{2}} : i = 0, ..., N\}$ the dual mesh and we set $h_i = (h_{i+\frac{1}{2}} + h_{i-\frac{1}{2}})/2 = x_{i+\frac{i}{2}} - x_{i-\frac{1}{2}}$, i = 1, ..., N.

We denote by $\mathbb{R}^{\mathfrak{M}}$ and $\mathbb{R}^{\overline{\mathfrak{M}}}$ the sets of discrete functions defined on \mathfrak{M} and $\overline{\mathfrak{M}}$, respectively. If $u \in \mathbb{R}^{\mathfrak{M}}$ (resp. $\mathbb{R}^{\overline{\mathfrak{M}}}$), we denote by u_i (resp. $u_{i+\frac{1}{2}}$) its value corresponding to x_i (resp. $x_{i+\frac{1}{2}}$). For $u \in \mathbb{R}^{\mathfrak{M}}$ we define

$$u^{\mathfrak{M}} = \sum_{i=1}^{N} \mathbf{1}_{[x_{i-\frac{1}{2}}, x_{i+\frac{1}{2}}]} u_i \in L^{\infty}(\Omega).$$

Since no confusion is possible, by abuse of notation, we shall often write u instead of $u^{\mathfrak{M}}$. Additionally, for $u \in \mathbb{R}^{\mathfrak{M}}$ we define

$$\int_{\Omega} u := \int_{\Omega} u^{\mathfrak{M}}(x) dx = \sum_{i=1}^{N} h_i u_i.$$

For some $u \in \mathbb{R}^{\mathfrak{M}}$, we shall need to associate boundary conditions $u^{\partial \mathfrak{M}} = \{u_0, u_{N+1}\}$. The set of such extended discrete functions is denoted by $\mathbb{R}^{\mathfrak{M} \cup \partial \mathfrak{M}}$. Homogeneous Dirichlet boundary conditions then consist in the choice $u_0 = u_{N+1} = 0$, in short $u^{\partial \mathfrak{M}} = 0$ or even $u|_{\partial \Omega} = 0$.

For $u \in \mathbb{R}^{\overline{\mathfrak{M}}}$ we define

$$u^{\overline{\mathfrak{M}}} = \sum_{i=0}^{N} \mathbf{1}_{[x_i, x_{i+1}]} u_{i+\frac{1}{2}} \in L^{\infty}(\Omega).$$

As above, for $u \in \mathbb{R}^{\overline{\mathfrak{M}}}$, we set

$$\int_{\Omega} u := \int_{\Omega} u^{\mathfrak{M}}(x) dx = \sum_{i=0}^{N} h_{i+\frac{1}{2}} u_{i+\frac{1}{2}}.$$

In the same manner, we define the following L^2 -inner product on $\mathbb{R}^{\mathfrak{M}}$ (resp. $\mathbb{R}^{\overline{\mathfrak{M}}}$)

$$(u,v)_{L^{2}(\Omega)} = \int_{\Omega} u \, v = \int_{\Omega} u^{\mathfrak{M}}(x) v^{\mathfrak{M}}(x) dx.$$

(resp. $(u,v)_{L^{2}(\Omega)} = \int_{\Omega} u \, v = \int_{\Omega} u^{\overline{\mathfrak{M}}}(x) v^{\overline{\mathfrak{M}}}(x) dx.$)

The associated norms will be denoted by $|u|_{L^2(\Omega)}$. We use similar definitions and notations for functions restricted to the domains \mathcal{O} and ω .

For semi-discrete functions u(t) in $\mathbb{R}^{\mathfrak{M}}$ (or $\mathbb{R}^{\overline{\mathfrak{M}}}$) for all $t \in (0, T)$, we define the following L^2 -norm

$$||u(t)||_{L^2(Q)} = \left(\int_0^T \int_{\Omega} |u(t)|^2 dt\right)^{1/2}$$

Endowing the space of semi-discrete functions $L^2(0,T;\mathbb{R}^{\mathfrak{M}})$ (resp. $L^2(0,T;\mathbb{R}^{\overline{\mathfrak{M}}})$) with this norm yields a Hilbert space.

Analogously, we shall define the space $L^{\infty}(0,T;\mathbb{R}^{\mathfrak{M}})$ (resp. $L^{\infty}(0,T;\mathbb{R}^{\overline{\mathfrak{M}}})$) by means of the norm

$$||u(t)||_{L^{\infty}(Q)} = \operatorname{ess\,sup}_{t \in (0,T)} \left(\sup_{i \in \{1,\dots,N\}} |u_i(t)| \right).$$

Similarly, we shall use such norms for spaces of semi-discrete functions defined on (or restricted to) the domains $\omega \times (0, T)$ or $\mathcal{O} \times (0, T)$.

In order to manipulate the discrete functions, we define the following translation operators for indices:

$$(\tau^+ u)_{i+\frac{1}{2}} := u_{i+1}, \quad (\tau^- u)_{i+\frac{1}{2}} := u_i, \quad i = 0, \dots, N.$$

A first-order difference operator D_i and an averaging operator A_i are then given by

$$(Du)_{i+\frac{1}{2}} := \frac{1}{h_{i+\frac{1}{2}}} (\tau^+ u - \tau^- u)_{i+\frac{1}{2}},$$

$$(Au)_{i+\frac{1}{2}} = \tilde{u}_{i+\frac{1}{2}} := \frac{1}{2} (\tau^+ u + \tau^- u)_{i+\frac{1}{2}}.$$

$$(4.11)$$

Both map $\mathbb{R}^{\mathfrak{M}\cup\partial\mathfrak{M}}$ into $\mathbb{R}^{\overline{\mathfrak{M}}}$.

Likewise, we define on the dual mesh translation operators τ^{\pm} as follows

$$(\tau^+ u)_i := u_{i+\frac{1}{2}}, \quad (\tau^- u)_i := u_{i-\frac{1}{2}}, \quad i = 1, \dots, N_i$$

Then, a difference operator \overline{D} and an averaging operator \overline{A} (both mapping $\mathbb{R}^{\overline{\mathfrak{M}}}$ into $\mathbb{R}^{\mathfrak{M}}$) are given by

$$(\overline{D}u)_{i} := \frac{1}{h_{i}} (\tau^{+}u - \tau^{-}u)_{i}$$

$$(\overline{A}u)_{i} = \overline{u}_{i} := \frac{1}{2} (\tau^{+}u + \tau^{-}u)_{i}$$
(4.12)

Note that there is no need for boundary conditions here.

A continuous function f defined on $\overline{\Omega}$ can be sampled on the primal mesh, that is, $f^{\mathfrak{M}} = \{f(x_i) : i = 1, \dots, N\}$, which we identify to

$$f^{\mathfrak{M}} = \sum_{i=1}^{N} \mathbf{1}_{[x_{i-\frac{1}{2}}, x_{i+\frac{1}{2}}]} f_i, \quad f_i = f_i(x_i), \ i = 1, \dots, N.$$

We also set

$$f^{\partial \mathfrak{M}} = \{f(x_0), f(x_{N+1})\} = \{f(0), f(L)\},\$$

$$f^{\mathfrak{M} \cup \partial \mathfrak{M}} = \{f(x_i) : i = 0, \dots, N+1\}.$$

The function f can also be sampled on the dual mesh, i.e., $f^{\overline{\mathfrak{M}}} = \{f(x_{i+\frac{1}{2}}) : i = 0, \dots, N\}$, which we identify to

$$f^{\overline{\mathfrak{M}}} = \sum_{i=0}^{N} \mathbf{1}_{[x_i, x_{i+1}]} f_{i+\frac{1}{2}}, \quad f_{i+\frac{1}{2}} = f(x_{i+\frac{1}{2}}), \ i = 0, \dots, N.$$

In the sequel, we will use the symbol f for both the continuous function and its sampling on the primal or dual mesh. Indeed, from the context, one will be able to deduce the appropriate sampling. For example, with u defined on the primal mesh \mathfrak{M} , in an expression like $\overline{D}(\rho D u)$ where $\rho: \overline{\Omega} \to \mathbb{R}$ is a given function, it is clear that the function ρ is sampled on the dual mesh $\overline{\mathfrak{M}}$ as Du is defined on this mesh and the operator \overline{D} acts on functions defined on this mesh as well.

Remark 57. In the sequel, we use meshes with constant discretization steps to simplify the notation. In this case, $h_i = h$ and $h_{i+\frac{1}{2}} = h$, $\forall i$. Thus, we can write $x_i = ih$ and $x_{i+\frac{1}{2}} = (i + \frac{1}{2})h$. The introduction for more general meshes is possible, see [17] for a detailed discussion.

4.1.3 Statement of the main results

Hereinafter we omit the subscript h, in the case of discrete functions, for the sake of concision. Also we use $\iint_Q u = \int_0^T \int_\Omega u(t) dt$. With the notation we have introduced, a suitable finite-difference approximation of the elliptic operator $\mathcal{A}y = -\partial_x^2 y$ with homogeneous Dirichlet boundary conditions is $\mathcal{A}^{\mathfrak{M}}y = -\overline{D}(Dy)$ for $y \in \mathbb{R}^{\mathfrak{M} \cup \partial \mathfrak{M}}$ satisfying $y^{\partial \mathfrak{M}} = 0$, so that

$$(\mathcal{A}^{\mathfrak{M}}y)_i = -\frac{1}{h^2} (y_{i+1} - 2y_i + y_{i-1}), \quad i = 1, \dots, N.$$

We introduce the weight $e_{\mathcal{M}}(t) = \exp(\mathcal{M}t^{-1})$ and define the Hilbert space

$$L^{2}(e_{\mathcal{M}}) = \left\{ f \in L^{2}(Q) : \iint_{Q} e_{\mathcal{M}} |f|^{2} < \infty \right\},\$$

endowed with the natural norm.

Remark 58. Any $f \in L^2(Q)$ compactly supported in $\overline{\Omega} \times (0,T]$, belongs to $L^2(e_{\mathcal{M}})$.

We now state our main insensitivity result:

Theorem 59. Let $f \in C^1(\mathbb{R})$ be globally Lipschitz with f(0) = 0. Assume that $\omega \cap 0 \neq \emptyset$ and $y_0 = 0$. Then, there exists a positive constant \mathcal{M} depending on Ω , ω , \mathcal{O} and T such that for any $\xi \in L^2(e_{\mathcal{M}})$, any h chosen sufficiently small and any $\phi(h)$ verifying (4.10), one can find a semi-discrete control function $v \in L^2(Q)$ uniformly bounded as

$$\|v\|_{L^{2}(\omega \times (0,T))} \leq C_{obs} \|\xi\|_{L^{2}(e_{\mathcal{M}})},$$

with C_{obs} given in (4.15), such that the functional given by (4.8) is $\phi(h)$ -insensitized.

Remark 60. Some remarks are in order:

- Roughly speaking, the condition $y_0 = 0$ is due to the fact that the first equation in (4.9) is forward in time and the second one is backward in time. Most of the results regarding insensitizing controls assume this condition. We refer the reader to [62] for a compendium on the possible initial conditions that can be insensitized. As suggested on that work, the answer is not obvious.
- Observe that the condition f(0) = 0 is in concordance with the assumption on ξ .
- The assumption $\omega \cap \mathcal{O} \neq \emptyset$ is essential to prove an observability inequality (see Eq. (4.14) below), which is the main ingredient in the proof of Theorem 59. In the continuous and linear case, there are some results on the controllability of non-scalar parabolic systems when $\omega \cap \mathcal{O} = \emptyset$. In [3], the authors proved several null controllability results for a 1-D coupled parabolic system in which both equations are forward in time. In that work, some new interesting phenomena appear, such the minimal time for controllability or the geometrical dependence of the sets ω and \mathcal{O} .
- Also, in [43] the authors prove that in the continuous insensitizing problem, the assumption on $\omega \cap \mathcal{O}$ may be omited. Nevertheless, one can only achieve an ε -insensitizing result. The insensitivity problem when $\omega \cap \mathcal{O} = \emptyset$ remains as an open problem, both in the continuous and semi-discrete case.
- Additionally, we may ask for simultaneous $\phi(h)$ -null and $\phi(h)$ -insensitizing controls, that is, to control (y, q) solution to (4.9) such that

$$|y(T)|_{L^{2}(\Omega)} + |q(0)|_{L^{2}(\Omega)} \le C\sqrt{\phi(h)} \left(\iint_{Q} e^{\frac{\mathcal{M}'}{t(T-t)}} |\xi|^{2}\right)^{1/2}$$

for a (possibly) different constant \mathcal{M}' . Observe that we only need to impose an extra condition on ξ at time t = T.

The rest of the chapter is organized as follows: in section 4.2 we prove an observability inequality that is indeed one of the main results on this chapter. In section 4.3, we prove our main theorem. Finally, we devote section 4.4 to make an extensive discussion on numerical methods for the computation of insensitizing controls.

4.2 The observability inequality

In this section we prove an observability inequality that is the semi-discrete counterpart of the presented in [61] or [14]. This result will be the main tool in the proof of Theorem 59. As mentioned in the introduction, the $\phi(h)$ -insensitivity problem is equivalent to find a uniformly bounded control v such that

$$|q(0)|_{L^{2}(\Omega)} \leq C\sqrt{\phi(h)} \|\xi\|_{L^{2}(e_{\mathcal{M}})},$$

where (y,q) is the solution to (4.9). It is well-known that controllability properties for system (4.9) are related to the observability of the linear adjoint system, in this case, given by

$$\begin{cases}
-\partial_t z + \mathcal{A}^{\mathfrak{M}} z + az = \mathbf{1}_0 p \quad \text{in } Q, \\
\partial_t p + \mathcal{A}^{\mathfrak{M}} p + bp = 0 \quad \text{in } Q, \\
z = p = 0 \quad \text{on } \Sigma, \\
z(T) = 0, \quad p(0) = p^0 \quad \text{in } \Omega.
\end{cases}$$
(4.13)

Thus, the main result in this section is the following:

Proposition 61. Assume that $\omega \cap \mathfrak{O} \neq \emptyset$. Then, there exists positive constants C_0 , C_1 , C_{obs} and \mathfrak{M} such that for all T > 0 and all potential functions a and b, under the condition $h \leq \min(h_0, h_1)$ with

$$h_1 = C_0 \left(1 + \frac{1}{T} + (\|a\|_{\infty}^{2/3} + \|b\|_{\infty}^{2/3} + \|a - b\|_{\infty}^{1/6}) \right)^{-1},$$

for every $p^0 \in \mathbb{R}^{\mathfrak{M}}$, the corresponding solution (z, p) to (4.13) satisfies

$$\iint_{Q} \exp(-\frac{M}{t}) |z|^2 dx dt \le C_{obs}^2 \left(\|z\|_{L^2(\omega \times (0,T))}^2 + e^{\frac{-C_1}{h}} \left|p^0\right|_{L^2(\Omega)}^2 \right), \tag{4.14}$$

where

$$C_{obs} = \exp\left[C\left(1 + \frac{1}{T} + \|a\|_{\infty}^{2/3} + \|b\|_{\infty}^{2/3} + \|a - b\|_{\infty}^{1/6} + T(1 + \|a\|_{\infty} + \|b\|_{\infty})\right)\right], \quad (4.15)$$

and

$$\mathcal{M} = C \left[1 + T + T(\|a\|_{\infty}^{2/3} + \|b\|_{\infty}^{2/3} + \|a - b\|_{\infty}^{1/6}) \right].$$

The main tool to prove this Proposition is a uniform Carleman estimate for semidiscrete parabolic operators. This strategy was originally developed in [19]. The goal is to mimic at the discrete level various techniques from the analysis of PDE control problems.

To this end, it s necessary to introduce an auxiliary function ψ fulfilling the following assumption. The construction of such function is classical. Interested readers can see [33, 19] for additional remarks on this function.

Assumption 62. Let $\mathcal{B}_0 \subset \mathbb{C}$ \mathcal{B} be a nonempty open set. Let $\tilde{\Omega}$ be a smooth open and connected neighborhood of $\overline{\Omega}$ in \mathbb{R}^n . The function $x \mapsto \psi(x)$ is in $\mathcal{C}^p(\overline{\tilde{\Omega}}, \mathbb{R})$, p sufficiently large, and satisfies form some c > 0

$$\begin{aligned} \psi &> 0 \quad in \ \Omega, \qquad |\nabla \psi| \geq c \quad in \ \Omega \backslash \mathcal{B}_0, \\ and \quad \partial_{n_x} \psi(x) \leq -c < 0, \quad for \ x \in V_{\partial \Omega}, \end{aligned}$$

where $V_{\partial\Omega}$ is a sufficiently small neighborhood of $\partial\Omega$ in $\tilde{\Omega}$, in which the outward unit normal n_x is extended from $\partial\Omega$.

Now, let $K > \|\psi\|_{\infty}$ and set

$$\varphi(x) = e^{\lambda \psi(x)} - e^{\lambda K} < 0,
r(t, x) = e^{s(t)\varphi(x)}, \quad \rho(t, x) = (r(t, x))^{-1}$$
(4.16)

with

$$s(t) = \tau \theta(t), \quad \tau > 0,$$

$$\theta(t) = \frac{1}{(t + \delta T)(T + \delta T - t)}$$

for $0 < \delta < 1/2$. The parameter δ is introduced to avoid singularities at time t = 0 and t = T. Further comments are provided in [19].

We recall below the Carleman estimate for semi-discrete parabolic operators of the form $P_{\pm}^{\mathfrak{M}} = \partial_t \pm \mathcal{A}^{\mathfrak{M}}$. We use the following notation to abridge the estimates:

$$I_{\tau}(u) := \tau^{-1} \|\theta^{-1/2} e^{\tau\theta\varphi} \overline{D}(Du)\|_{L^{2}(Q)}^{2} + \tau^{-1} \|\theta^{-1/2} e^{\tau\theta\varphi} \partial_{t}u\|_{L^{2}(Q)}^{2} + \tau \left(\|\theta^{1/2} e^{\tau\theta\varphi} Du\|_{L^{2}(Q)}^{2} + \|\theta^{1/2} e^{\tau\theta\varphi} \overline{Du}\|_{L^{2}(Q)}^{2} \right) + \tau^{3} \|\theta^{3/2} e^{\tau\theta\varphi} u\|_{L^{2}(Q)}^{2}$$

Theorem 63. Let \mathcal{B} be an open subset of Ω . Let a function ψ satisfying Assumption 62. We define φ according to (4.16). For the parameter $\lambda \geq 1$ sufficiently large, there exist C_0 , $\tau_0 \geq 1$, $h_0 > 0$, $\varepsilon_0 > 0$, depending on \mathcal{B} , \mathcal{B}_0 and λ such that

$$I_{\tau}(u) \leq C \left(\| e^{\tau \theta \varphi} P_{\pm}^{\mathfrak{M}} u \|_{L^{2}(Q)}^{2} + \tau^{3} \| \theta^{3/2} e^{\tau \theta \varphi} u \|_{L^{2}(\mathfrak{B} \times (0,T))}^{2} \right) \\ + Ch^{-2} \left(\left| e^{\tau \theta \varphi} u |_{t=0} \right|_{L^{2}(\Omega)}^{2} + |e^{\tau \theta \varphi} u |_{t=T} |_{L^{2}(\Omega)}^{2} \right),$$

for all $\tau \geq \tau_0(T+T^2)$, $0 < h \leq h_0$, $0 < \delta \leq 1/2$, $\tau h(\delta T^2)^{-1} \leq \varepsilon_0$, and $u \in \mathscr{C}^1([0,T]; \mathbb{R}^{\mathfrak{M} \cup \partial \mathfrak{M}})$ satisfying $u|_{\partial \Omega \times (0,T)} = 0$.

Remark 64. Unlike [19], note that we have added the term $\tau^{-1} \| \theta^{-1/2} e^{\tau \theta \varphi} \overline{D}(Du) \|_{L^2(Q)}^2$ in the left-hand side of the Carleman inequality. It follows from the fact that $\overline{D}(Du) = P_{\pm}^{\mathfrak{M}} u \pm \partial_t u$ and

$$\tau^{-1} \|\theta^{-1/2} e^{\tau\theta\varphi} \overline{D}(Du)\|_{L^2(Q)}^2 \le 2\tau^{-1} \|\theta^{-1/2} e^{\tau\theta\varphi} P_{\pm}^{\mathfrak{M}} u\|_{L^2(Q)}^2 + 2\tau^{-1} \|\theta^{-1/2} e^{\tau\theta\varphi} \partial_t u\|_{L^2(Q)}^2.$$

Now we are in position to prove the observability inequality. To manipulate the operators such as D, \overline{D} and also to provide estimates for the successive application of such operators on the weight functions, we have summarized the main discrete calculus rules in Appendix A. We state only the most useful results to accomplish the proof of Proposition 61. For a rigorous discussion on these features we refer the reader to [16], [19].

Proof of Proposition 61. The structure of the proof is similar to [61] and [14]. We have divided the proof in four steps. We keep track of the dependences of the constants.

Step 1. Let us consider two open sets B_1 and B_2 such that $B_1 \subset \subset B_2 \subset \omega \cap \mathcal{O}$. We begin by applying Theorem 63 to the solution p of (4.13) with $P^{\mathfrak{M}}_{+} = -bp$ and $\mathcal{B} = B_1$, namely

$$I_{\tau}(p) \leq C \left(\|e^{\tau\theta\varphi} bp\|_{L^{2}(Q)}^{2} + \tau^{3} \|\theta^{3/2} e^{\tau\theta\varphi} p\|_{L^{2}(B_{1}\times(0,T))}^{2} \right) \\ + Ch^{-2} \left(\left|e^{\tau\theta\varphi} p|_{t=0}\right|_{L^{2}(\Omega)}^{2} + \left|e^{\tau\theta\varphi} p|_{t=T}\right|_{L^{2}(\Omega)}^{2} \right)$$

for all $\tau \geq \tau_0(T+T^2)$, $0 < h \leq h_0$ and $\tau h(\delta T^2)^{-1} \leq \varepsilon_0$. As $1 \leq C\theta T^2$, it can be readily obtained

$$I_{\tau}(p) \leq C\tau^{3} \|\theta^{3/2} e^{\tau\theta\varphi} p\|_{L^{2}(B_{1}\times(0,T))}^{2} + Ch^{-2} \left(\left| e^{\tau\theta\varphi} p_{|_{t=0}} \right|_{L^{2}(\Omega)}^{2} + \left| e^{\tau\theta\varphi} p_{|_{t=T}} \right|_{L^{2}(\Omega)}^{2} \right)$$
(4.17)

for $\tau_1 \geq \tau_0$ sufficiently large and $\tau \geq \tau_1(T + T^2 + T^2 ||b||_{\infty}^{2/3})$. Next, we apply Theorem 63 to the solution z to (4.13) with $\mathcal{B} = B_1$ and $P_-^{\mathfrak{M}} = az - \mathbf{1}_{\mathcal{O}}p$, hence

$$I_{\tau}(z) \leq C \left(\|e^{\tau\theta\varphi} az\|_{L^{2}(Q)}^{2} + \|e^{\tau\theta\varphi}p\|_{L^{2}(\mathbb{O}\times(0,T))} + \tau^{3} \|\theta^{3/2} e^{\tau\theta\varphi} z\|_{L^{2}(B_{1}\times(0,T))}^{2} \right) + Ch^{-2} \left|e^{\tau\theta\varphi} z|_{t=0}\right|_{L^{2}(\Omega)}^{2},$$

where we have used the fact that z(T) = 0. Reasoning as before, it is not difficult to see that

$$I_{\tau}(z) \leq C \left(\|e^{\tau\theta\varphi}p\|_{L^{2}(0\times(0,T))} + \tau^{3} \|\theta^{3/2}e^{\tau\theta\varphi}z\|_{L^{2}(B_{1}\times(0,T))}^{2} \right) + Ch^{-2} \left|e^{\tau\theta\varphi}z|_{t=0}\right|_{L^{2}(\Omega)}^{2},$$
(4.18)

for $\tau \geq \tau_2(T+T^2+T^2\|a\|_{\infty}^{2/3})$. Then, combining (4.17) and (4.18), we readily obtain

$$I_{\tau}(z) + I_{\tau}(p) \leq C\left(\tau^{3} \|\theta^{3/2} e^{\tau\theta\varphi} z\|_{L^{2}(Q)}^{2} + \tau^{3} \|\theta^{3/2} e^{\tau\theta\varphi} p\|_{L^{2}(Q)}^{2}\right) + Ch^{-2} \left(\left|e^{\tau\theta\varphi} p|_{t=0}\right|_{L^{2}(\Omega)}^{2} + \left|e^{\tau\theta\varphi} p|_{t=T}\right|_{L^{2}(\Omega)}^{2}\right) + Ch^{-2} \left|e^{\tau\theta\varphi} z|_{t=0}\right|_{L^{2}(\Omega)}^{2},$$
(4.19)

for all τ_3 sufficiently large and

$$\tau \ge \tau_3 (T + T^2 + T^2 (\|a\|_{\infty}^{2/3} + \|b\|_{\infty}^{2/3})).$$
(4.20)

Step 2. We proceed to obtain an inequality which bounds p with respect to z. For this, we consider a function $\eta \in C^{\infty}(\Omega)$ such that

$$0 \le \eta \le 1 \text{ in } \Omega, \quad \eta = 1 \text{ in } B_1, \quad \operatorname{supp} \eta \subset B_2 \subset \omega \cap \mathcal{O}, \tag{4.21}$$

$$\frac{\overline{D}(D\eta)}{\eta^{1/2}} \in L^{\infty}(\Omega) \quad \text{and} \quad \frac{\overline{D\eta}}{\eta^{1/2}} \in L^{\infty}(\Omega).$$
(4.22)

Let τ be as in (4.20). We multiply the equation satisfied by z in (4.13) by $\eta s^3 r^2 p$. Then, we have

$$\iint_{B_1 \times (0,T)} s^3 r^2 |p|^2 \le \iint_{\mathfrak{O} \times (0,T)} \eta s^3 r^2 |p|^2 = \iint_Q (a-b) z \eta s^3 r^2 p + \iint_Q (-\partial_t z + \mathcal{A}^{\mathfrak{M}} z + bz) \eta s^3 r^2 p = \sum_{i=1}^4 I_n,$$
(4.23)

where we recall that $s = \tau \theta$ and $r = e^{s\varphi}$.

Let us estimate each I_n , $1 \le n \le 3$. We keep the term I_4 as it will be useful later. Hereinafter, C will denote a generic positive constant which may change from line to line. First, using Hölder and Young inequalities we have

$$I_{1} = \iint_{Q} (a-b)z\eta s^{3}r^{2}p$$

$$\leq \gamma_{0} \iint_{Q} \eta s^{3}r^{2}|p|^{2} + \frac{1}{4\gamma_{0}}||a-b||_{\infty}^{2} \iint_{Q} \eta s^{3}r^{2}|z|^{2},$$
(4.24)

for any $\gamma_0 > 0$. On the other hand, integrating with respect to t we obtain that

$$I_{2} = -\iint_{Q} \partial_{t} z \eta s^{3} r^{2} p$$

= $-\int_{\Omega} z \eta s^{3} r^{2} p \Big|_{0}^{T} + \iint_{Q} z \eta \partial_{t} (s^{3} r^{2} p)$
= $\int_{\Omega} z(0) \eta s^{3}(0) r^{2}(0) p(0) + \iint_{Q} z \eta \partial_{t} (s^{3} r^{2}) p + \iint_{Q} z \eta s^{3} r^{2} \partial_{t} p$
:= $I_{21} + I_{22} + I_{23}$, (4.25)

where we have used the fact that z(T) = 0.

Remark 65. Unlike the continuus case, note that $r(0) \neq 0$, so we have the additional term I_{21} .

First, we estimate I_{21} as follows

$$I_{21} = \int_{\Omega} z(0)\tau^{3} \left(\frac{1}{(\delta T)(T+\delta T)}\right)^{3} e^{\frac{2\tau\varphi(x)}{(\delta T)(T+\delta T)}} p(0)$$

$$\leq \int_{\Omega} |z(0)| \frac{\tau^{3}}{\delta^{3}T^{6}} e^{-\frac{C\tau}{\delta T^{2}}} |p(0)|.$$

Therefore

$$|I_{21}| \le \frac{1}{2} \frac{\tau^2}{\delta^2 T^4} \int_{\Omega} |z(0)|^2 e^{-\frac{C\tau}{\delta T^2}} + \frac{1}{2} \frac{\tau^4}{\delta^4 T^8} \int_{\Omega} |p(0)|^2 e^{-\frac{C\tau}{\delta T^2}},$$

where we have applied Young and Hölder inequalities. From the conditions of Theorem 63, we have $\frac{\tau h}{\delta T^2} \leq \varepsilon_0$, then

$$|I_{21}| \le Ch^{-2} \int_{\Omega} |z(0)|^2 e^{-\frac{C\tau}{\delta T^2}} + Ch^{-4} \int_{\Omega} |p(0)|^2 e^{-\frac{C\tau}{\delta T^2}}.$$
(4.26)

Now, we estimate I_{22} . Note that

$$\begin{aligned} \partial_t(\theta^3 r^2) &= \partial_t \theta^3 r^2 + \theta^3 \partial_t r^2 \\ &= 3\theta^2 \theta' r^2 + 2\theta^3 r r' \\ &= 3\theta^2 (2t - T)\theta^2 r^2 + 2\theta^3 r (r\tau \theta' \varphi(x)) \\ &= 3\theta^4 (2t - T)r^2 + 2\theta^3 r^2 \tau (2t - T)\theta^2 \varphi(x) \\ &\leq 3\theta^4 T r^2 + 2\theta^5 r^2 \tau T |\varphi(x)|. \end{aligned}$$

Since $\tau \ge CT$

$$\left|\partial_t(\theta^3 r^2)\right| \le C\theta^4 \tau r^2 + C\theta^5 \tau^2 r^2.$$

With the estimate above, we have

$$\begin{aligned} |I_{22}| &\leq \tau^3 \iint_Q \eta |z| |\partial_t (\theta^3 r^2) ||p| \\ &\leq C \tau^3 \iint_Q \eta |z| (\theta^4 \tau r^2 + \theta^5 \tau^2 r^2) |p| \\ &= C \iint_Q \eta |z| (s^4 r^2 + s^5 r^2) |p|. \end{aligned}$$

Applying Hölder and Young inequalities, we get

$$|I_{22}| \le 2\gamma_0 \iint_Q s^3 r^2 \eta |p|^2 + \frac{C}{\gamma_0} \iint_Q s^7 r^2 \eta |z|^2.$$
(4.27)

We keep the term I_{23} as it will be useful later.

In order to estimate I_3 , we integrate by parts using the discrete integration formula

$$I_{3} = \iint_{Q} \mathcal{A}^{\mathfrak{M}} z \eta s^{3} r^{2} p = -\iint_{Q} \overline{D}(Dz) \eta s^{3} r^{2} p$$
$$= -\iint_{Q} s^{3} z \overline{D}(D(\eta r^{2} p)).$$

We compute

$$\begin{split} \overline{D}\left(D(\eta r^2 p)\right) &= \overline{D}\left(\widetilde{\eta r^2} Dp + D\left(\eta r^2\right) \tilde{p}\right) \\ &= \overline{\eta r^2} \overline{D}(Dp) + \overline{D}(\widetilde{\eta r^2}) \overline{Dp} + \overline{D}(D(\eta r^2)) \overline{\tilde{p}} + \overline{D}(\eta r^2) \overline{D}(\widetilde{p}) \\ &= \overline{\eta r^2} \overline{D}(Dp) + \overline{D}(D(\eta r^2)) \overline{\tilde{p}} + 2\overline{D}(\eta r^2) \overline{Dp}. \end{split}$$

Thus,

$$I_{3} = -\iint_{Q} s^{3}z \left(\overline{\widetilde{\eta r^{2}}}\overline{D}(Dp) + \overline{D}(D(\eta r^{2}))\overline{\widetilde{p}}\right) - 2\iint_{Q} s^{3}z\overline{D(\eta r^{2})}\overline{Dp}$$

=: $I_{31} + I_{32}$.

We proceed to estimate I_{31} . The double averaged functions can be computed with formula (A.1), that is

$$\overline{\eta r^2}\overline{D}(Dp) + \overline{D}(D(\eta r^2))\overline{\tilde{p}} = \eta r^2\overline{D}(Dp) + \left(p + \frac{h^2}{2}\overline{D}(Dp)\right)\overline{D}\left(D(\eta r^2)\right).$$
(4.28)

We develop

$$\begin{split} \overline{D}\left(D(\eta r^2)\right) &= \overline{D}\left(\widetilde{\eta} Dr^2 + D\eta\,\widetilde{r^2}\right) \\ &= \overline{\tilde{\eta}}\,\overline{D}(Dr^2) + \overline{D}\widetilde{\eta}\overline{Dr^2} + \overline{D}(D\eta)\overline{\widetilde{r^2}} + \overline{D\eta}\,\overline{D}\widetilde{r^2} \\ &= \overline{\tilde{\eta}}\,\overline{D}(Dr^2) + \overline{\widetilde{r^2}}\overline{D}(D\eta) + 2\overline{D\eta}\,\overline{Dr^2}. \end{split}$$

We use again (A.1) and after a straightforward computation

$$\overline{D}\left(D(\eta r^{2})\right) = \left(\eta + \frac{h^{2}}{2}\overline{D}(D\eta)\right)\overline{D}(Dr^{2}) + r^{2}\overline{D}(D\eta) + 2\overline{D\eta}\overline{Dr^{2}}$$

$$= \left(\eta + \frac{h^{2}}{2}\overline{D}(D\eta)\right)\left(2r\overline{D}(Dr) + 2\overline{Dr}^{2} + \frac{h^{2}}{2}\overline{D}(Dr)^{2}\right)$$

$$+ r^{2}\overline{D}(D\eta) + 2\overline{D\eta}\left(2r\overline{Dr} + h^{2}\overline{D}(Dr)\overline{Dr}\right)$$

$$= r^{2}\overline{D}(D\eta) + 2\eta r\overline{D}(Dr) + 2\eta\overline{Dr}^{2} + \frac{h^{2}}{2}\eta\overline{D}(Dr)^{2}$$

$$+ h^{2}r\overline{D}(D\eta)\overline{D}(Dr) + h^{2}\overline{D}(D\eta)\overline{Dr}^{2} + \frac{h^{4}}{4}\overline{D}(D\eta)\overline{D}(Dr)^{2}$$

$$+ 4r\overline{D\eta}\overline{Dr} + 2h^{2}\overline{D\eta}\overline{D}(Dr)\overline{Dr}$$

$$=: \widetilde{I}_{1}(r).$$

$$(4.29)$$

Thus, we can group together the all the terms of I_{31} (see eq. (4.28) and (4.29)), to obtain

$$I_{31} = -\iint_{Q} s^{3} z \eta r^{2} \overline{D}(Dp) - \iint_{Q} s^{3} z p \widetilde{I}_{1}(r) - \frac{h^{2}}{2} \iint_{Q} s^{3} z \overline{D}(Dp) \widetilde{I}_{1}(r)$$

=: $I_{31}^{(1)} + I_{31}^{(2)} + I_{31}^{(3)}.$ (4.30)

We will keep the first term of the above expression. In order to estimate the second one, we take into account the result of Proposition 78 and properties (4.22). Reasoning as before, we can estimate the second term by

$$|I_{31}^{(2)}| \le 9\gamma_0 \iint_Q s^3 r^2 \eta |p|^2 + \frac{C}{\gamma_0} \iint_{B_2 \times (0,T)} s^{11} r^2 |z|^2.$$
(4.31)

The same procedure may be applied to estimate the term $I_{31}^{(3)}.$ In that case, we obtain for any $\gamma_1>0$

$$|I_{31}^{(3)}| \le 9\gamma_1 \iint_Q s^{-1} r^2 \eta |\overline{D}(Dp)|^2 + \frac{C}{\gamma_1} \iint_{B_2 \times (0,T)} s^{15} r^2 |z|^2.$$
(4.32)

On the other hand, we compute

$$\begin{split} 2\overline{D(\eta r^2)} &= 2\overline{D}(\widetilde{\eta r^2}) \\ &= 2\overline{D}\left(\widetilde{\eta r^2} + \frac{h^2}{4}D\eta Dr^2\right) \\ &= 2\left(\overline{\widetilde{\eta}}\,\overline{D}(\widetilde{r^2}) + \overline{\widetilde{r^2}}\,\overline{D}(\widetilde{\eta}) + \frac{h^2}{4}\overline{D\eta}\,\overline{D}(Dr^2) + \frac{h^2}{4}\overline{D}(D\eta)\overline{Dr^2}\right). \end{split}$$

Arguing as in the previous steps

$$\begin{aligned} 2\overline{D(\eta r^2)} &= 2\left(\eta \overline{Dr^2} + r^2 \overline{D\eta} + \frac{h^2}{2} \overline{D}(D\eta) \overline{Dr^2} + \frac{h^2}{2} \overline{D\eta} \overline{D}(Dr^2)\right) \\ &= 2\left(2\eta r \overline{Dr} + h^2 \eta \overline{D}(Dr) \overline{Dr} + r^2 \overline{D\eta} + h^2 \overline{D}(D\eta) r \overline{Dr} \right. \\ &+ \frac{h^4}{2} \overline{D}(D\eta) \overline{D}(Dr) \overline{Dr} + h^2 \overline{D\eta} r \overline{D}(Dr) + \frac{h^4}{4} \overline{D\eta} \overline{D}(Dr)^2 \\ &+ h^2 \overline{D\eta} \overline{Dr}^2\right) \\ &=: \widetilde{I}_2(r). \end{aligned}$$

Replacing the above expression in \mathcal{I}_{32} we obtain

$$I_{32} = -\iint_Q s^3 z \overline{Dp} \, \widetilde{I}_2(r).$$

Similarly to the previous development, we estimate \mathcal{I}_{32} as

$$|I_{32}| \le 8\gamma_2 \iint_Q sr^2 \eta |\overline{Dp}|^2 + \frac{C}{\gamma_2} \iint_{B_2 \times (0,T)} s^{13} r^2 |z|^2,$$
(4.33)

for any $\gamma_2 > 0$. Notice that the terms I_4 , I_{23} and $I_{31}^{(1)}$ (see eq. (4.23), (4.25) and (4.30)) satisfy the equation solved by p, that is

$$\iint_{Q} z\eta s^{3}r^{2} \left(\partial_{t}p - \overline{D}(Dp) + bp\right) = 0.$$

By means of equations (4.26) and (4.27) we get

$$|I_{2}| \leq 2\gamma_{0} \iint_{Q} s^{3} r^{2} \eta |p|^{2} + Ch^{-2} \int_{\Omega} |z(0)|^{2} e^{-\frac{C\tau}{\delta T^{2}}} + \frac{C}{\gamma_{0}} \iint_{Q} s^{7} r^{2} \eta |z|^{2} + Ch^{-4} \int_{\Omega} |p(0)|^{2} e^{-\frac{C\tau}{\delta T^{2}}}.$$
(4.34)

We put together (4.31), (4.32) and (4.33), obtaining

$$|I_{3}| \leq 9\gamma_{0} \iint_{Q} s^{3} r^{2} \eta |p|^{2} + 9\gamma_{1} \iint_{Q} s^{-1} r^{2} \eta |\overline{D}(Dp)|^{2} + 8\gamma_{2} \iint_{Q} s r^{2} \eta |\overline{Dp}|^{2} + C \left(\frac{1}{\gamma_{0}} + \frac{1}{\gamma_{1}} + \frac{1}{\gamma_{2}}\right) \iint_{B_{2} \times (0,T)} s^{15} r^{2} |z|^{2}.$$

$$(4.35)$$

Taking estimates (4.24), (4.34) and (4.35) in equation (4.23) and using (4.21), we obtain

$$\begin{split} \iint_{\mathcal{B}_1 \times (0,T)} s^3 r^2 |p|^2 \leq & 12\gamma_0 \iint_Q s^3 r^2 |p|^2 + 9\gamma_1 \iint_Q s^{-1} r^2 |\overline{D}(Dp)|^2 + 8\gamma_2 \iint_Q s r^2 |\overline{Dp}|^2 \\ &+ C \left(\frac{1}{\gamma_0} + \frac{1}{\gamma_1} + \frac{1}{\gamma_2} \right) \iint_{B_2 \times (0,T)} r^2 \left[s^3 ||a - b||_{\infty}^2 |z|^2 + s^{15} |z|^2 \right] \\ &+ C h^{-2} \int_\Omega |z(0)|^2 e^{-\frac{C\tau}{\delta T^2}} + C h^{-4} \int_\Omega |p(0)|^2 e^{-\frac{C\tau}{\delta T^2}}. \end{split}$$

Thus, replacing the above expression in (4.19) and taking γ_i small enough, we select τ as in (4.20) to obtain

$$\begin{split} I_{\tau}(z) + I_{\tau}(p) &\leq C \|a - b\|_{\infty}^{2} \iint_{B_{2} \times (0,T)} s^{3} r^{2} |z|^{2} + C \iint_{B_{2} \times (0,T)} s^{15} r^{2} |z|^{2} \\ &+ Ch^{-2} \left(\left| e^{\tau \theta \varphi} p_{|_{t=0}} \right|_{L^{2}(\Omega)}^{2} + \left| e^{\tau \theta \varphi} p_{|_{t=T}} \right|_{L^{2}(\Omega)}^{2} + \left| e^{\tau \theta \varphi} z_{|_{t=0}} \right|_{L^{2}(\Omega)}^{2} \right) \\ &+ Ch^{-2} \int_{\Omega} |z(0)|^{2} e^{-\frac{C\tau}{\delta T^{2}}} + Ch^{-4} \int_{\Omega} |p(0)|^{2} e^{-\frac{C\tau}{\delta T^{2}}}. \end{split}$$

Taking $\tau \geq CT^2 ||a - b||^{1/6}$ and returning to the original notation, we rewrite the above inequality as

$$I_{\tau}(z) + I_{\tau}(p) \leq C \iint_{B_{2} \times (0,T)} e^{2\theta \tau \varphi} \tau^{15} \theta^{15} |z|^{2} + Ch^{-4} \int_{\Omega} |p(0)|^{2} e^{-\frac{C\tau}{\delta T^{2}}} + Ch^{-2} \left(\left| e^{\tau \theta \varphi} p_{|t=0} \right|_{L^{2}(\Omega)}^{2} + \left| e^{\tau \theta \varphi} p_{|t=T} \right|_{L^{2}(\Omega)}^{2} + \left| e^{\tau \theta \varphi} z_{|t=0} \right|_{L^{2}(\Omega)}^{2} \right)$$
$$+ Ch^{-2} \int_{\Omega} |z(0)|^{2} e^{-\frac{C\tau}{\delta T^{2}}},$$
(4.36)

valid for every

$$\tau \ge \tau_4 \left(T + T^2 + T^2 (\|a\|_{\infty}^{2/3} + \|b\|_{\infty}^{2/3} + \|a - b\|_{\infty}^{1/6}) \right)$$

with τ_4 large enough.

Step 3. Here, we use standard energy estimates for the heat equation to bound the last four terms in inequality (4.36).

As $\theta(T) = \theta(0) = (T^2(1+\delta)\delta)^{-1}$, we have $e^{\tau\theta\varphi|_{t=0}} = e^{\tau\theta\varphi|_{t=T}} \leq e^{C\frac{\tau}{\delta T^2}\sup_{x\in\bar{\Omega}}\varphi}$ and we compute

$$I_{\tau}(z) + I_{\tau}(p) \leq C \iint_{B_{2} \times (0,T)} e^{2\theta \tau \varphi} \tau^{15} \theta^{15} |z|^{2} + Ch^{-2} \int_{\Omega} |z(0)|^{2} e^{-\frac{C\tau}{\delta T^{2}}} + Ch^{-4} \int_{\Omega} |p(0)|^{2} e^{-\frac{C\tau}{\delta T^{2}}} + Ch^{-2} \int_{\Omega} |p(T)|^{2} e^{-\frac{C\tau}{\delta T^{2}}},$$

$$(4.37)$$

as $\sup_{x\in\overline{\Omega}}\varphi < 0$. From energy estimates for p solution to the second equation in system (4.13), for $t_1, t_2 \in [0, T]$ with $t_1 < t_2$, we have

$$|p(t_2)|^2_{L^2(\Omega)} \le e^{2\|b\|_{\infty}(t_2 - t_1)} |p(t_1)|^2_{L^2(\Omega)}.$$
(4.38)

In particular, we obtain

$$\int_{\Omega} |p(T)|^2 e^{-\frac{C\tau}{\delta T^2}} \le C \int_{\Omega} |p(0)|^2 e^{-\frac{C\tau}{\delta T^2}}.$$
(4.39)

On the other hand, from energy estimates for z solution to the first equation in (4.13), we get for $t \in [0, T]$

$$|z(t)|_{L^{2}(\Omega)}^{2} \leq \int_{t}^{T} e^{2(1+\|a\|_{\infty})(s-t)} |p(s)|_{L^{2}(\mathbb{O})}^{2} ds, \qquad (4.40)$$

whence

$$\int_{\Omega} |z(0)|^2 \le C \iint_{\mathbb{O} \times (0,T)} |p|^2.$$

Using (4.38) it is not difficult to see that

$$\int_{\Omega} |z(0)|^2 e^{-\frac{C\tau}{\delta T^2}} \le C \int_{\Omega} |p(0)|^2 e^{-\frac{C\tau}{\delta T^2}}.$$
(4.41)

Replacing accordingly (4.39) and (4.41) in inequality (4.37) we obtain

$$I_{\tau}(z) + I_{\tau}(p) \le C \iint_{B_2 \times (0,T)} e^{2\theta \tau \varphi} \tau^{15} \theta^{15} |z|^2 + Ch^{-4} \int_{\Omega} |p(0)|^2 e^{-\frac{C\tau}{\delta T^2}}.$$
 (4.42)

Step 4. In the last part of the proof, we use energy estimates and inequality (4.42) to obtain a modified Carleman inequality with weight functions not decaying at t = T. To this end, first we fix

$$\tau = \tau_4 \left(T + T^2 + T^2 (\|a\|_{\infty}^{2/3} + \|b\|_{\infty}^{2/3} + \|a - b\|^{1/6}) \right).$$

Let us consider

$$l(t) = \begin{cases} (t+\delta T)(T+\delta T-t) & \text{for } 0 \le t \le T/2, \\ (T/2+\delta T)^2 & \text{for } T/2 \le t \le T, \end{cases}$$

and the following associated function

$$\sigma(t) = \frac{1}{l(t)}$$

By construction, $\theta = \sigma$ for $t \in [0, T/2]$, so that

$$\int_0^{T/2} \int_\Omega e^{2\tau\theta\varphi} \theta^3 |z|^2 + \int_0^{T/2} \int_\Omega e^{2\tau\theta\varphi} \theta^3 |p|^2$$
$$= \int_0^{T/2} \int_\Omega e^{2\tau\sigma\varphi} \sigma^3 |z|^2 + \int_0^{T/2} \int_\Omega e^{2\tau\sigma\varphi} \sigma^3 |p|^2.$$

Then, it follows from (4.42) that

$$\int_{0}^{T/2} \int_{\Omega} e^{2\tau\sigma\varphi} \sigma^{3} |z|^{2} + \int_{0}^{T/2} \int_{\Omega} e^{2\tau\sigma\varphi} \sigma^{3} |p|^{2} \\
\leq C \iint_{B_{2}\times(0,T)} e^{2\tau\theta\varphi} \tau^{15} \sigma^{15} |z|^{2} + Ch^{-4} \int_{\Omega} |p(0)|^{2} e^{-\frac{C\tau}{\delta T^{2}}}.$$
(4.43)

Now, consider a function $\nu \in C^1([0,T])$ such that

 $\nu = 0$ in [0, T/4], $\nu = 1$ in [T/2, T], $|\nu'| \le C/T$.

Applying classical energy estimates for the heat equation to system (4.13) with function ν , that is for both νz and νp , we obtain

$$\|\nu z\|_{L^{2}(\Omega\times(T/4,T))}^{2} \leq Ce^{2(1+\|a\|_{\infty})T} \left(\frac{1}{T} \|z\|_{L^{2}(\Omega\times(T/4,T/2))}^{2} + \|\nu p\|_{L^{2}(0\times(T/4,T))}^{2}\right),$$

and

$$\|\nu p\|_{L^{2}(\Omega \times (T/4,T))}^{2} \leq C e^{2\|b\|_{\infty}T} \left(\frac{1}{T} \|p\|_{L^{2}(\Omega \times (T/4,T/2))}^{2}\right).$$

Combining both inequalities and bearing in mind the definition of ν we get

$$\|z\|_{L^{2}(\Omega\times(T/2,T))}^{2} \leq Ce^{2(1+\|a\|_{\infty}+\|b\|_{\infty})T} \left(\|z\|_{L^{2}(\Omega\times(T/4,T/2))}^{2}+\|p\|_{L^{2}(\Omega\times(T/4,T/2))}^{2}\right).$$

Since $\sigma(t)$ is constant on (T/2, T) we can introduce the weight function on the l.h.s. of the above inequality, thus

$$\int_{T/2}^{T} \int_{\Omega} e^{2\tau \sigma \hat{\varphi}} \sigma^{3} |z|^{2} \leq C e^{2(1+\|a\|_{\infty}+\|b\|_{\infty})T} \left(\|z\|_{L^{2}(\Omega \times (T/4,T/2))}^{2} + \|p\|_{L^{2}(\Omega \times (T/4,T/2))}^{2} \right) + \|p\|_{L^{2}(\Omega \times (T/4,T/2))}^{2} + \|p\|_{L^{2}(\Omega \times$$

Taking into account that the weight function σ is bounded in [T/4, T/2] we can estimate the right-hand side terms by means of (4.43) and obtain that

$$\int_{T/2}^{T} \int_{\Omega} e^{2\tau \sigma \hat{\varphi}} \sigma^{3} |z|^{2} \\
\leq C e^{2(1+||a||_{\infty}+||b||_{\infty})T} \left(\iint_{B_{2}\times(0,T)} e^{2\tau \theta \varphi} \tau^{15} \sigma^{15} |z|^{2} + Ch^{-4} \int_{\Omega} |p(0)|^{2} e^{-\frac{C\tau}{\delta T^{2}}} \right).$$

This inequality together with (4.43) gives

$$\int_{0}^{T} \int_{\Omega} e^{2\tau\sigma\hat{\varphi}} \sigma^{3} |z|^{2} \\
\leq C e^{2(1+||a||_{\infty}+||b||_{\infty})T} \left(\iint_{B_{2}\times(0,T)} e^{2\tau\theta\varphi} \tau^{15} \sigma^{15} |z|^{2} + Ch^{-4} \int_{\Omega} |p(0)|^{2} e^{-\frac{C\tau}{\delta T^{2}}} \right).$$

It can be readily verified by means of the definition of σ that

$$Ce^{-\frac{8c_0\tau}{Tt}} \le Ce^{-2c_0\tau\gamma} \le e^{2\tau\sigma\varphi}\sigma^3,$$

where

$$\gamma = \begin{cases} 1/(t(T-t)) & 0 \le t \le T/2, \\ 4/T^2 & T/2 \le t \le T. \end{cases}$$

This, together with the fact that $\sigma \ge (T + \delta T^2)^{-1}$ yields

$$\int_{0}^{T} \int_{\Omega} e^{-\frac{8c_{0}\tau}{Tt}} |z|^{2} \\
\leq CT^{6} e^{2(1+||a||_{\infty}+||b||_{\infty})T} \left(\iint_{B_{2}\times(0,T)} e^{2\tau\theta\varphi} \tau^{15}\sigma^{15} |z|^{2} + Ch^{-4} \int_{\Omega} |p(0)|^{2} e^{-\frac{C\tau}{\delta T^{2}}} \right)$$

We define $c_0 := \inf_{x \in \overline{\Omega}} \varphi(x)$. Then

$$e^{2\tau\theta\varphi}\tau^{15}\theta^{15} \le e^{-2c_0\tau\theta}\tau^{15}\theta^{15} := f(t) = \frac{1}{g(t)}$$

for $t \in [0, T]$. We compute the derivative of g(t), that is

$$g'(t) = \tau^{-15} e^{2c_0 \tau \theta} (T - 2t) \theta^{-13} (-2c_0 \tau + 15\theta^{-1}).$$

Thus, for

$$\tau \ge \frac{15T^2(1/4 + \delta(1+\delta))}{2c_0} \ge \frac{15T^2}{8c_0}$$

the function g(t) is strictly decreasing in (0, T/2) and strictly increasing in (T/2, T). In particular, this implies that for $t \in [0, T]$, the function f is bounded as

$$f(t) \le f(T/2) = e^{-\frac{8c_0\tau}{T^2}} \tau^{15} 2^{30} T^{-15}$$

Taking

$$\tau \ge \tau_5 \left(T + T^2 + T^2 (\|a\|_{\infty}^{2/3} + \|b\|_{\infty}^{2/3} + \|a - b\|^{1/6}) \right)$$

where $\tau_{5} = \max\{\tau_{4}, 15/(8c_{0})\}$ we obtain

$$\iint_{Q} e^{-\frac{8c_{0}\tau}{Tt}} |z|^{2} \leq C e^{C\left((1+\|a\|_{\infty}+\|b\|_{\infty})T+\frac{\tau}{T^{2}}\right)} \left(\iint_{B_{2}\times(0,T)} |z|^{2} + Ch^{-4} \int_{\Omega} |p(0)|^{2} e^{-\frac{C\tau}{\delta T^{2}}}\right).$$
(4.44)

To conclude the proof, we recall the conditions from Theorem 63:

$$\frac{\tau h}{\delta T^2} \le \varepsilon_0 \quad \text{and} \quad h \le h_0.$$

They need to be fullfilled along with $\delta \leq \delta_1$. We take

$$\tau = \tau_5 \left(T + T^2 + T^2 (\|a\|_{\infty}^{2/3} + \|b\|_{\infty}^{2/3} + \|a - b\|^{1/6}) \right)$$
(4.45)

and define h_1 as

$$h_1 = \frac{\varepsilon_0}{\tau_5} \delta_1 \left(1 + \frac{1}{T} + \|a\|_{\infty}^{2/3} + \|b\|_{\infty}^{2/3} + \|a - b\|_{\infty}^{1/6} \right)^{-1}.$$

We choose $h \leq \min\{h_0, h_1\}$ and $\delta = h\delta_1/h_1 \leq \delta_1$. With these, we can find $\frac{\tau h}{\delta T^2} = \varepsilon_0$ and moreover, from (4.44) we have

$$\begin{aligned} \iint_{Q} e^{-\frac{8c_{0}\tau}{Tt}} |z|^{2} \\ &\leq C e^{C\left((1+||a||_{\infty}+||b||_{\infty})T+\frac{\tau}{T^{2}}\right)} \left(\iint_{B_{2}\times(0,T)} |z|^{2} + Ch^{-4} \int_{\Omega} |p(0)|^{2} e^{-\frac{C\varepsilon_{0}}{h}}\right), \end{aligned}$$

which gives

$$\iint_{Q} e^{-\frac{8c_{0}\tau}{Tt}} |z|^{2} \leq e^{C'\left((1+\|a\|_{\infty}+\|b\|_{\infty})T+\frac{\tau}{T^{2}}\right)} \left(\iint_{B_{2}\times(0,T)} |z|^{2} + \int_{\Omega} |p(0)|^{2} e^{-\frac{C''\varepsilon_{0}}{h}}\right)$$

Finally, setting τ as in (4.45) and recalling that $B_2 \subset \omega$, we obtain the desired result. \Box

4.3 Proof of Theorem 59

We devote this section to prove the existence of controls insensitizing the L^2 -norm of the observation of the solution of (4.9). The proof follows the same spirit as other well-known results for controllability of nonlinear systems (see [28], [32], [61], ...). We start with the existence of *h*-insensitizing controls for a linearized version of (4.9), that is, for given $a \in L^{\infty}(Q)$, $b \in L^{\infty}(Q)$ and $\xi \in L^2(Q)$, we consider the linear system

$$\begin{cases} \partial_t y + \mathcal{A}^{\mathfrak{M}} y + ay = \mathbf{1}_{\omega} v + \xi & \text{in } Q, \\ -\partial_t q + \mathcal{A}^{\mathfrak{M}} y + bq_h = \mathbf{1}_{\mathfrak{O}} y_h & \text{in } Q, \\ y = q = 0 & \text{on } \Sigma, \\ y(0) = y^0, \quad q_h(T) = 0 & \text{in } (0, L). \end{cases}$$

$$(4.46)$$

and the corresponding adjoint system (4.13). The following result holds:

Proposition 66. For T > 0, there exists a map $L_{(T;a,b)} : L^2(0,T;\mathbb{R}^{\mathfrak{M}}) \to L^2(0,T;\mathbb{R}^{\mathfrak{M}})$ such that if $h \leq \min\{h_0,h_1\}$ with h_1 as given in Proposition 61, for all source term $\xi \in L^2(0,T;\mathbb{R}^{\mathfrak{M}})$ satisfying

$$\|\xi\|_{L^2(e_{\mathcal{M}})} < \infty \tag{4.47}$$

there exits a semi-discrete control function v given by $v = L_{(T;a,b)}(\xi)$ such that the solution to (4.46) satisfies

$$|q(0)|_{L^2(\Omega)} \le C_{obs} e^{-\frac{C}{h}} \|\xi\|_{L^2(e_{\mathcal{M}})},$$

and

$$||v||_{L^2(Q)} \le C_{obs} ||\xi||_{L^2(e_{\mathcal{M}})},$$

with C_{obs} as given in Proposition 61.

Proof. Consider the adjoint system (4.13). The relaxed observability inequality of Proposition 61 gives

$$\iint_{Q} \exp(-\frac{M}{t}) |z|^2 dx dt \le C_{obs}^2 \left(\|z\|_{L^2(\omega \times (0,T))}^2 + \varepsilon |p_0|_{L^2(\Omega)}^2 \right), \tag{4.48}$$

with $\varepsilon = \phi(h) = e^{-C_1/h}$. We introduce the functional

$$J(p^{0}) = \frac{1}{2} \iint_{\omega \times (0,T)} |z|^{2} + \frac{\varepsilon}{2} |p_{0}|_{L^{2}(\Omega)}^{2} + \iint_{Q} z\xi.$$
(4.49)

The functional J is continuous, strictly convex and coercive on a finite dimiensional space, thus it admits a unique minimizer that we denote as p_0^{opt} . We denote by (z^{opt}, p^{opt}) the associated solution of the adjoint problem (4.13) with this initial data.

We compute the Euler-Lagrange equation for this minimization problem, namely

$$\iint_{\omega \times (0,T)} z^{opt} z + \varepsilon \langle p_0^{opt}, p_0 \rangle_{L^2(\Omega)} + \iint_Q \xi z = 0, \quad \forall p_0 \in \mathbb{R}^{\mathfrak{M}}.$$
(4.50)

where (z, p) is the associated solution to the data p_0 . We set the control $v = L_{T;a,b}(p_0) = \mathbf{1}_{\omega} z^{opt}$ and consider the solution (y, q) to the controlled problem

$$\begin{cases} \partial_t y + \mathcal{A}^{\mathfrak{M}} y + ay = \mathbf{1}_{\omega} z^{opt} + \xi, \\ -\partial_t q + \mathcal{A}^{\mathfrak{M}} y + bq = \mathbf{1}_{\mathbb{O}} y, \\ y = q = 0, \\ y(0) = 0, \quad q(T) = 0. \end{cases}$$

Multiplying the above equation by (z, p) and integrating by parts we obtain

$$(q(0), p_0)_{L^2(\Omega)} = \iint_{\omega \times (0,T)} z^{opt} z + \iint_Q \xi z$$

for any $p_0 \in \mathbb{R}^{\mathfrak{M}}$. Substituting this expression in (4.50) we deduce that

$$q(0) = -\varepsilon p_0^{opt}.$$
(4.51)

On the other hand, we take $p_0 = p_0^{opt}$ in (4.50), then

$$||z^{opt}||^2_{L^2(\omega \times (0,T))} + \varepsilon |p_0^{opt}|^2_{L^2(\Omega)} = -\iint_Q \xi z.$$

Since ξ satisfies (4.47), we introduce the weight function in the right hand side of the above inequality, thus

$$\|z^{opt}\|_{L^{2}(\omega\times(0,T))}^{2} + \varepsilon |p_{0}^{opt}|_{L^{2}(\Omega)}^{2} \leq \left(\iint_{Q} e^{\frac{\mathcal{M}}{t}} |\xi|^{2}\right)^{1/2} \left(\iint_{Q} e^{-\frac{\mathcal{M}}{t}} |z|^{2}\right)^{1/2}$$

With the observability inequality (4.48) we have

$$||z^{opt}||^{2}_{L^{2}(\omega \times (0,T))} + \varepsilon |p^{opt}_{0}|^{2}_{L^{2}(\Omega)} \le C^{2}_{obs} \iint_{Q} e^{\frac{\mathcal{M}}{t}} |\xi|^{2}.$$

This yields

$$\|v\|_{L^{2}(\omega \times (0,T))} = \|z^{opt}\|_{L^{2}(\omega \times (0,T))} \le C_{obs} \left(\iint_{Q} e^{\frac{\mathcal{M}}{t}} |\xi|^{2}\right)^{1/2}$$

and

$$\varepsilon^{1/2} |p_0^{opt}|_{L^2(\Omega)} \le C_{obs} \left(\iint_Q e^{\frac{\mathcal{M}}{t}} |\xi|^2 \right)^{1/2}.$$

$$(4.52)$$

Hence, the linear map

$$L_{(T;a,b)}: L^2(\Omega) \to L^2(\omega \times (0,T)),$$
$$p_0 \mapsto y,$$

is well defined and continuous. Finally, with (4.51) and (4.52)

$$|q(0)|_{L^{2}(\Omega)} \leq C_{obs} e^{-C/h} \left(\iint_{Q} e^{\frac{M}{t}} |\xi|^{2} \right)^{1/2},$$

which concludes the proof.

Proof of Theorem 59. Let us define

$$g(s) = \begin{cases} \frac{f(s)}{s} & \text{if } s \neq 0, \\ f'(0) & \text{if } s = 0. \end{cases}$$

The assumption on f guarantee that g and f' are both continuous and bounded functions. We set $\mathcal{Z} = L^2(0, T; \mathbb{R}^{\mathfrak{M}})$. For $\zeta \in \mathcal{Z}$ we consider the linear control problem

$$\begin{cases} \partial_t y + \mathcal{A}^{\mathfrak{M}} y + g(\zeta) y = \mathbf{1}_{\omega} v + \xi & \text{in } Q, \\ -\partial_t q + \mathcal{A}^{\mathfrak{M}} q + f'(\zeta) q = \mathbf{1}_0 y & \text{in } Q, \\ y = q = 0 & \text{on } \Sigma, \\ y(0) = 0, \quad q(T) = 0 & \text{in } (0, L). \end{cases}$$

$$(4.53)$$

We set $a_{\zeta} = g(\zeta)$ and $b_{\zeta} = f'(\zeta)$. Indeed, we have

$$\|a_{\zeta}\|_{\infty}, \|b_{\zeta}\|_{\infty} \le K, \quad \forall \zeta \in \mathcal{Z}.$$

$$(4.54)$$

Then, we apply Proposition 66, with h chosen sufficiently small, i.e. $h \leq \min(h_0, h_1)$ with

$$h_1 = C \left(1 + \frac{1}{T} + (K^{2/3} + K^{1/6}) \right)^{-1}$$

and denote by $v_{\zeta} = L_{(T;a_{\zeta},b_{\zeta})}(\xi)$ and (y_{ζ},q_{ζ}) the associated control function and controlled solution. We have

$$|q_{\zeta}(0)|_{L^{2}(\Omega)} \leq Ce^{-C_{1}/h} \|\xi\|_{L^{2}(e_{\mathcal{M}})}, \quad v_{\zeta} \leq C \|\xi\|_{L^{2}(e_{\mathcal{M}})}.$$
(4.55)

where $C_1 > 0$ and $C = \exp \left[C \left(1 + \frac{1}{T} + K^{2/3} + K^{1/6} + T(1+K) \right) \right]$, uniform with respect to ζ and the discretization parameter h. Now, we consider a map

$$\begin{split} \Lambda: \mathcal{Z} \to \mathcal{Z}, \\ \zeta \mapsto y_{\zeta}, \end{split}$$

where y_{ζ} is the solution to (4.53) associated to $a_{\zeta} = g(\zeta)$ and $b_{\zeta} = f'(\zeta)$, with v_{ζ} as in (4.55). By classical regularity results for the heat equation we obtain

$$\|y_{\zeta}\|_{L^{2}(Q)} \leq e^{C(1+T+T(\|a_{\zeta}\|_{\infty}+\|b_{\zeta}\|_{\infty}))} \left(\|\xi\|_{L^{2}(Q)}+\|\mathbf{1}_{\omega}v_{\zeta}\|_{L^{2}(Q)}\right),$$

and taking into account (4.54) and (4.55), we deduce that the image of Λ is bounded. Following the methods of [12] and [28], it can be verified that Λ is continuous and compact from \mathfrak{Z} into itself. Therefore, applying Schauder's fixed point theorem, there exists $y \in \mathfrak{Z}$ such that $\Lambda(y) = y$. Setting $v = L_{(T;a_y,b_y)}(\xi)$ we obtain

$$\begin{cases} \partial_t y + \mathcal{A}^{\mathfrak{M}} y + f(y) = \mathbf{1}_{\omega} v + \xi & \text{in } Q, \\ -\partial_t q + \mathcal{A}^{\mathfrak{M}} q + f'(y) q = \mathbf{1}_0 y & \text{in } Q, \end{cases} \\ y = q = 0 & \text{on } \Sigma, \\ y(0) = 0, \quad q(T) = 0 & \text{in } (0, L), \end{cases}$$

which concludes the proof as we have found a control v that drives the solution of the semilinear semi-discrete parabolic system to a final state q(0) satisfying the estimates (4.55).

4.4 The penalized Hilbert Uniqueness Method and its application to the insensitizing control problem

The main goal of this section is to present methods and results concerning the numerical computation of insensitizing controls for the heat equation. The strategy that we follow here was initially introduced in the seminal work of Lions and Glowinski, see [34, 35], and it is based on a formulation of the control problem as an adequate optimization problem. This method, referred as the Hilbert Uniqueness Method (hereinafter HUM), has been successfully applied in its penalized version to the numerical computation of null controls for parabolic problems in [18], [15]. This version allows to circumvent some issues related with the computation of the controls, such as the lack of coercivity of the dual functional, that leads to severe problems when numerical methods are applied (see e.g. [54] for a detailed discussion). But most important, as noted in [15], the penalized HUM is almost problem independent (at least in the linear case). In the practice two numerical schemes are used to solve forward and backward equations and can be chosen at the user's convenience.

As noted in Proposition 56, the insensitizing problem is equivalent to a null control problem for a cascade system of equations. Thus the proposal here is to employ the penalized HUM to characterize and build the minimal L^2 -norm control satisfying a convenient minimization problem. To this end, we consider a standard fully-discrete scheme for the heat equation with unknown data. For M > 0, we set $\delta t = T/M$ and we consider an implicit Euler scheme with respect to the time variable, namely

$$\begin{cases} y^{0} = y_{0} + \tau w_{0}, \\ \frac{y^{n+1} - y^{n}}{\delta t} + \mathcal{A}^{\mathfrak{M}} y^{n} = v^{n+1} \chi_{\omega} + \xi^{n+1}, \quad \forall n \in [\![0, M-1]\!], \end{cases}$$
(4.56)

where $v_{\delta t} = (v^n)_{1 \leq n \leq M}$ is a fully-discrete control function whose cost, that is the discrete $L^2_{\delta t}(0,T;\mathbb{R}^{\mathfrak{M}})$ -norm, is defined by

$$\|v_{\delta t}\|_{L^{2}_{\delta t}(0,T;\mathbb{R}^{\mathfrak{M}})} := \left(\sum_{n=1}^{M} \delta t |v^{n}|_{L^{2}(\Omega)}\right)^{1/2}.$$

Consider the functional

.

$$\Psi(y^n) = \frac{1}{2} \sum_{n=1}^M \delta t \int_0 |y^n|^2$$
(4.57)

defined on the set of solutions to (4.56). Then, our desire is to insensitize the functional (4.57), that is to find $v_{\delta t}$ such that

$$\frac{\partial \Psi(y^n(\cdot, \cdot; \tau, v_{\delta_t}))}{\partial \tau}\Big|_{\tau=0} = 0, \quad \forall w_0 \in L^2(\Omega), \quad |w_0|_{L^2(\Omega)} = 1.$$
(4.58)

As in the semi-discrete and continuous cases, we have the following result

Proposition 67. Let us consider the following cascade system of heat equations:

$$\begin{cases} y^{0} = y_{0}, \\ \frac{y^{n+1} - y^{n}}{\delta t} + \mathcal{A}^{\mathfrak{M}} y^{n+1} = \mathbf{1}_{\omega} v^{n+1} + \xi^{n+1}, \quad \forall n \in [\![0, M-1]\!], \end{cases}$$
(4.59)

$$\begin{cases} q^{M+1} = 0, \\ \frac{q^n - q^{n+1}}{\delta t} + \mathcal{A}^{\mathfrak{M}} q^n = \mathbf{1}_{\mathfrak{O}} y^n, \quad \forall n \in \llbracket 1, M \rrbracket. \end{cases}$$
(4.60)

Then, the insensitizing condition (4.58) is equivalent to

$$q^1 = 0.$$

Proof. Recall that

$$\Psi(y^n) = \frac{1}{2} \sum_{n=1}^M \delta t \int_{\mathfrak{O}} |y^n|^2.$$

Taking the derivative with respect to τ and evaluating at $\tau = 0$ we get that (4.58) is precisely

$$\sum_{n=1}^{M} \delta t \int_{\mathcal{O}} y^n w^n = 0 \tag{4.61}$$

for every $w_0 \in \mathbb{R}^{\mathfrak{M}}$, $|w_0|_{L^2(\Omega)} = 1$, where y^n is the solution corresponding to $\tau = 0$ and w^n is the derivative of y^n solution to (4.56) at $\tau = 0$. More precisely, y^n solves

$$\begin{cases} y^{0} = y_{0}, \\ \frac{y^{n+1} - y^{n}}{\delta t} + \mathcal{A}^{\mathfrak{M}} y^{n+1} = \mathbf{1}_{\omega} v^{n+1} + \xi^{n+1}, \quad n \in [\![0, M - 1]\!], \end{cases}$$

and w^n solves

$$\begin{cases} w^{0} = w_{0}, \\ \frac{w^{n+1} - w^{n}}{\delta t} + \mathcal{A}^{\mathfrak{M}} w^{n+1} = 0, \quad n \in [\![0, M - 1]\!]. \end{cases}$$
(4.62)

We multiply (4.62) by a sequence $(q^{n+1})_{0 \le n \le M-1}$ in $L^2_{\delta t}(0,T;\mathbb{R}^{\mathfrak{M}})$, that is,

$$\sum_{n=0}^{M-1} \delta t \left(\frac{w^{n+1}-w^n}{\delta t} + \mathcal{A}^{\mathfrak{M}} w^{n+1}, q^{n+1} \right)_{L^2(\Omega)} = 0.$$

After rearranging some terms and from the fact that $\mathcal{A}^{\mathfrak{M}}$ is a symmetric operator we obtain

$$- (w^{0}, q^{1})_{L^{2}(\Omega)} + \sum_{n=1}^{M-1} \delta t \left(w^{n}, \frac{q^{n} - q^{n+1}}{\delta t} \right)_{L^{2}(\Omega)}$$
$$+ (w^{M}, q^{M})_{L^{2}(\Omega)} + \sum_{n=1}^{M} \delta t \left(w^{n}, \mathcal{A}^{\mathfrak{M}} q^{n} \right)_{L^{2}(\Omega)} = 0.$$

Adding and subtracting the term $(w^M, q^M - q^{M-1})_{L^2(\Omega)}$ in the above expression we get

$$-\left(w^{0},q^{1}\right)_{L^{2}(\Omega)}+\sum_{n=1}^{M}\delta t\left(w^{n},\frac{q^{n}-q^{n+1}}{\delta t}+\mathcal{A}^{\mathfrak{M}}q^{n}\right)_{L^{2}(\Omega)}+\left(w^{M},q^{M+1}\right)_{L^{2}(\Omega)}=0.$$
 (4.63)

We set $q^{M+1} = 0$ and take $(q^n)_{1 \le n \le M}$ as the solution of the adjoint system to (4.62) corresponding to a second member $\mathbf{1}_{\bigcirc} y^n$, in other words, the sequence q^n solves

$$\begin{cases} q^{M+1} = 0, \\ \frac{q^n - q^{n+1}}{\delta t} + \mathcal{A}^{\mathfrak{M}} q^n = \mathbf{1}_{\mathfrak{O}} y^n, \quad n \in \llbracket 1, M \rrbracket. \end{cases}$$

Consequently, we substitute in (4.63) and thus

$$\sum_{n=1}^{M} \delta t \, (w^n, y^n)_{L^2(\mathcal{O})} = \left(w^0, q^1\right)_{L^2(\Omega)}$$

Hence (4.61) is equivalent to ask

$$(w_0, q^1) = 0 \quad \forall w_0 \in \mathbb{R}^{\mathfrak{M}}, \quad |w_0|_{L^2(\Omega)} = 1,$$

that is

$$q^1 = 0.$$

c			
L			
With the above notation and following the methodology of the penalized HUM (see for instance [15]), we introduce the primal fully-discrete functional

$$F_{\varepsilon,h,\delta t}(v_{\delta t}) = \frac{1}{2} \sum_{n=1}^{M} \delta t \int_{\omega} |v^n|^2 + \frac{1}{2\varepsilon} |q^1|^2_{L^2(\Omega)}$$
(4.64)

that we wish to minimize onto the whole space $L^2_{\delta t}(0,T;\mathbb{R}^{\mathfrak{M}})$.

The first step in the analysis is to identify the correct dual functional.

Proposition 68. For any $\varepsilon > 0$, we define the functional

$$J_{\varepsilon,h,\delta t}(p_0) = \frac{1}{2} \sum_{n=1}^{M} \delta t \int_{\omega} |z^n|^2 + \frac{\varepsilon}{2} |p_0|_{L^2(\Omega)}^2 + \sum_{n=1}^{M} \delta t \, (\xi^n, z^n)_{L^2(\Omega)} + (y_0, z^1)_{L^2(\Omega)} \,, \quad (4.65)$$

where the sequence $(z^n, p^n)_n$ is the solution to the following adjoint problem

$$\begin{cases} z^{M+1} = 0, \\ \frac{z^n - z^{n+1}}{\delta t} + \mathcal{A}^{\mathfrak{M}} z^n = \mathbf{1}_0 p^n, \quad n \in \llbracket 1, M \rrbracket, \end{cases}$$

$$(4.66)$$

$$\begin{cases} p^{0} = p_{0}, \\ \frac{p^{n+1} - p^{n}}{\delta t} + \mathcal{A}^{\mathfrak{M}} p^{n+1} = 0, \quad n \in [\![0, M - 1]\!]. \end{cases}$$
(4.67)

The functionals $F_{\varepsilon,h,\delta t}$ and $J_{\varepsilon,h,\delta t}$ are in duality, in the sense that their respective minimizers $v_{\varepsilon,\delta t} \in L^2_{\delta t}(0,T;\mathbb{R}^{\mathfrak{M}})$ and $p_{0,\varepsilon} \in \mathbb{R}^{\mathfrak{M}}$ satisfy

$$\inf_{L^2_{\delta t}(0,T;\mathbb{R}^{\mathfrak{M}})} F_{\varepsilon,h,\delta t} = F_{\varepsilon,h,\delta t}(v_{\varepsilon,\delta t}) = -J_{\varepsilon,h,\delta t}(p_{0,\varepsilon}) = -\inf_{\mathbb{R}^{\mathfrak{M}}} J_{\varepsilon,h,\delta t}(p_{0,\varepsilon}) = -\int_{\mathbb{R}^{\mathfrak{M}}} J_{\varepsilon,h,\delta t}(p$$

As a consequence

$$v_{\varepsilon,\delta t} = (z_{\varepsilon}^n)_{1 \le n \le M},$$

where z_{ε}^{n} is the solution to (4.66)-(4.67) with initial data $p_{0} = p_{0,\varepsilon}$.

Remark 69. We have taken into account an initial condition $y_0 \neq 0$ in (4.59) to compute the dual functional. This will be useful at a numerical level to illustrate different results already known about the class of initial data that can be insensitized. Note that when $y_0 = 0$, the functional (4.65) is in fact the fully-discrete version of (4.49)

Proof. Let us introduce the following operator

$$L \in \mathcal{L}(L^2_{\delta t}(0,T;\mathbb{R}^{\mathfrak{M}});\mathbb{R}^{\mathfrak{M}}) \quad \text{defined as} \quad Lv_{\delta t} = Q^1,$$
(4.68)

where (Y^n, Q^n) is the solution to

$$\begin{cases} Y^{0} = 0, \\ \frac{Y^{n+1}-Y^{n}}{\delta t} + \mathcal{A}^{\mathfrak{M}}Y^{n+1} = \mathbf{1}_{\omega}v^{n+1}, \quad \forall n \in \llbracket 0, M-1 \rrbracket \\ \begin{cases} Q^{M+1} = 0, \\ \frac{Q^{n}-Q^{n+1}}{\delta t} + \mathcal{A}^{\mathfrak{M}}Q^{n} = \mathbf{1}_{0}Y^{n}, \quad \forall n \in \llbracket 1, M \rrbracket. \end{cases}$$

With this notation, we rewrite (4.64) as

$$F_{\varepsilon,\delta t} = \frac{1}{2} \sum_{n=1}^{M} \delta t \int_{\omega} |v^n|^2 + \frac{1}{2\varepsilon} |Lv_{\delta t} + \mathring{q}^1|^2_{L^2(\Omega)}$$
$$:= \bar{F}(v_{\delta t}) + G(Lv_{\delta t}),$$

where the sequence $(\mathring{y}^n, \mathring{q}^n)_n$ stands for the *free* solution to (4.59)-(4.60), that is, the solution with given data ξ^n and y_0 but $(v^n)_n \equiv 0$. More precisely,

$$\begin{cases} \dot{y}^{0} = y_{0}, \\ \frac{\dot{y}^{n+1} - \dot{y}^{n}}{\delta t} + \mathcal{A}^{\mathfrak{M}} \dot{y}^{n+1} = \xi^{n+1}, \quad \forall n \in [\![0, M-1]\!], \end{cases}$$

$$(4.69)$$

$$\begin{cases} \mathring{q}^{M+1} = 0, \\ \frac{\mathring{q}^n - \mathring{q}^{n+1}}{\delta t} + \mathcal{A}^{\mathfrak{M}} \mathring{q}^n = \mathbf{1}_{\mathfrak{O}} \mathring{y}^n, \quad \forall n \in \llbracket 1, M \rrbracket. \end{cases}$$
(4.70)

Using the duality theory of Fenchel and Rockafellar (see [26]) we have the equality

$$\inf_{L^{2}_{\delta t}(0,T;\mathbb{R}^{\mathfrak{M}})}(\bar{F}(v_{\delta t}) + G(Lv_{\delta t})) = -\inf_{\mathbb{R}^{\mathfrak{M}}}(\bar{F}^{*}(L^{*}p_{0}) + G^{*}(-p_{0})),$$

where L^* denotes the adjoint operator of L and F^* is the conjugate function of F, i.e.,

$$F^*(\sigma) = \sup_{\widehat{\sigma}} \left\{ (\sigma, \widehat{\sigma}) - F(\widehat{\sigma}) \right\}.$$
(4.71)

We multiply (4.66) by $(Y^n)_n$ in $L^2_{\delta t}(0,T;\mathbb{R}^{\mathfrak{M}})$

$$\sum_{n=1}^M \delta t \, (p^n, Y^n)_{L^2(\mathbb{O})} = \sum_{n=1}^M \delta t \left(\frac{z^n - z^{n+1}}{\delta t} + \mathcal{A}^{\mathfrak{M}} z^n, Y^n \right)_{L^2(\Omega)}.$$

and after rearranging some terms we obtain

$$\sum_{n=0}^{M-1} \delta t \left(p^{n+1}, Y^{n+1} \right)_{L^2(\mathbb{O})} = \left(z^1, Y^0 \right)_{L^2(\Omega)} - \left(z^{M+1}, Y^n \right)_{L^2(\Omega)} + \sum_{n=0}^{M-1} \delta t \left(z^{n+1}, \frac{Y^{n+1} - Y^n}{\delta t} + \mathcal{A}^{\mathfrak{M}} Y^{n+1} \right)_{L^2(\Omega)}$$

Substituting initial conditions and the equation satisfied by $(Y^n)_n$ in the above expression yields

$$\sum_{n=0}^{M-1} \delta t \left(p^{n+1}, Y^{n+1} \right)_{L^2(0)} = \sum_{n=0}^{M-1} \delta t \left(z^{n+1}, v^{n+1} \right)_{L^2(\omega)}.$$
(4.72)

Now, we multiply (4.67) by $(Q^{n+1})_n$ in $L^2_{\delta t}(0,T;\mathbb{R}^{\mathfrak{M}})$

$$\sum_{n=1}^{M} \delta t \left(\frac{p^{n+1} - p^n}{\delta t} + \mathcal{A}^{\mathfrak{M}} p^{n+1}, Q^{n+1} \right)_{L^2(\Omega)} = 0,$$

and proceeding as before we readily obtain

$$\sum_{n=0}^{M-1} \delta t \left(p^{n+1}, Y^{n+1} \right)_{L^2(\mathbb{O})} = \left(p_0, Q^1 \right)_{L^2(\Omega)}.$$
(4.73)

Combining (4.72) and (4.73) we get

$$\sum_{n=0}^{M-1} \delta t \left(z^{n+1}, \mathbf{1}_{\omega} v^{n+1} \right)_{L^2(\Omega)} = (p_0, Q^1)_{L^2(\Omega)}$$
$$= (p_0, Lv_{\delta t})_{L^2(\Omega)}.$$

Then, from the definition of the operator L we conclude that

$$\sum_{n=0}^{M-1} \delta t \left(z^{n+1}, v^{n+1} \right)_{L^2(\omega)} = \sum_{n=0}^{M-1} \delta t (L^* p_0, v^{n+1})_{L^2(\Omega)}$$

whence

$$L^* p_0 = (\mathbf{1}_{\omega} z^n)_{1 \le n \le M}.$$
(4.74)

Using definition (4.71) is not difficult to see that

 $\bar{F}^* = \bar{F},$

 \mathbf{SO}

$$\bar{F}^*(L^*p_0) = \frac{1}{2} \sum_{n=1}^M \delta t \int_{\omega} |z^n|^2.$$
(4.75)

Now, we compute the term $G^*(p_0)$ as

$$\begin{aligned} G^*(p_0) &= \sup_{\hat{p}_0} \left\{ (p_0, \hat{p}_0)_{L^2(\Omega)} - G(\hat{p}_0) \right\} \\ &= \sup_{\hat{p}_0} \left\{ (p_0, \hat{p}_0)_{L^2(\Omega)} - \frac{1}{2\varepsilon} |\hat{p}^0 + \mathring{q}^1|_{L^2(\Omega)}^2 \right\} \\ &= \sup_{\hat{p}_0} \left\{ (p_0, \hat{p}_0 + \mathring{q}^1)_{L^2(\Omega)} - (p_0, \mathring{q}^1)_{L^2(\Omega)} - \frac{1}{2\varepsilon} |\hat{p}^0 + \mathring{q}^1|_{L^2(\Omega)}^2 \right\} \end{aligned}$$

Setting $\tilde{p}_0 = \hat{p}_0 + \mathring{q}_1$

$$G^*(p_0) = -(p_0, \mathring{q}^1)_{L^2(Q)} + \sup_{\tilde{p}_0} \left\{ (p_0, \tilde{p}_0)_{L^2(\Omega)} - \frac{1}{2\varepsilon} |\tilde{p}_0|^2_{L^2(\Omega)} \right\}.$$

The supremum is attained when $\tilde{p}_0 = \varepsilon p_0$ therefore

$$G^*(-p_0) = \left(p_0, \mathring{q}^1\right)_{L^2(\Omega)} + \frac{\varepsilon}{2} |p_0|^2_{L^2(\Omega)}.$$
(4.76)

To finish the proof, we rewrite (p_0, \mathring{q}^1) in terms of the data of the problem. We multiply the equation satisfied by $(\mathring{q}^n)_n$ by $(p^n)_n$

$$\sum_{n=1}^{M} \delta t \left(\frac{\mathring{q}^n - \mathring{q}^{n+1}}{\delta t} + \mathcal{A}^{\mathfrak{M}} \mathring{q}^n, p^n \right)_{L^2(\Omega)} = \sum_{n=1}^{M} \delta t \, (\mathring{y}^n, p^n)_{L^2(\mathbb{O})} \,.$$

Reasoning as before we obtain

$$\left(\mathring{q}^{1}, p_{0}\right)_{L^{2}(\Omega)} = \sum_{n=1}^{M} \delta t \left(\mathring{y}^{n}, p^{n}\right)_{L^{2}(\mathbb{O})}.$$
(4.77)

On the other hand, we have

$$\sum_{n=0}^{M-1} \delta t \left(\frac{\mathring{y}^{n+1} - \mathring{y}^n}{\delta t} + \mathcal{A}^{\mathfrak{M}} \mathring{y}^{n+1}, z^{n+1} \right)_{L^2(\Omega)} = \sum_{n=0}^{M-1} \delta t \left(\xi^{n+1}, z^{n+1} \right)_{L^2(\Omega)},$$

and proceeding as before we get

$$\sum_{n=1}^{M} \delta t \left(\mathring{y}^{n}, p^{n} \right)_{0} = \sum_{n=1}^{M} \delta t \left(\xi^{n}, z^{n} \right)_{L^{2}(\Omega)} + \left(y_{0}, z^{1} \right)_{L^{2}(\Omega)}.$$
(4.78)

We combine (4.77) and (4.78) and replace in (4.76). With that equation and (4.75) we obtain the desired result.

Following the ideas in [15], we consider the penalized HUM where the parameter $\varepsilon = \phi(h)$ is connected to the discretization parameter h. When properly selected, the method yields to a satisfactory approximation of an insensitizing control for the original problem.

4.5 Numerical results

4.5.1 Computational method

We devote this section to address the actual computation of the fully-discrete insensitizing controls. As noted in Proposition 68, such controls are the minimizers of $F_{\varepsilon,\delta t}$ but may be also be computed by minimizing the dual functionals $J_{\varepsilon,\delta t}$. Since the dual functionals are defined on the finite dimensional space $\mathbb{R}^{\mathfrak{M}}$, instead of the larger space $L^2_{\delta t}(0,T;\mathbb{R}^{\mathfrak{M}})$, it is convenient to apply optimization algorithms to the dual functionals.

Since these functionals are quadratic and coercive, the conjugate gradient algorithm is a natural choice to address the minimization problem. To apply this method it is necessary to compute, at each iteration, the gradient of $J_{\varepsilon,\delta t}$.

Proposition 70. For any h > 0, $\delta t > 0$, $\varepsilon > 0$ and any $p_0 \in \mathbb{R}^{\mathfrak{M}}$, we have

$$\nabla J_{\varepsilon,h,\delta t}(p_0) = L\left(\mathbf{1}_{\omega}z\right) + \varepsilon p_0 + L_1(\xi, y_0), \qquad (4.79)$$

where L stands for the operator (4.68) and

$$L_1 \in \mathcal{L}(L^2(0,T;\mathbb{R}^{\mathfrak{M}}) \times \mathbb{R}^{\mathfrak{M}},\mathbb{R}^{\mathfrak{M}}) \quad defined \ as \quad L_1(\xi,y_0) = \mathring{q}^1.$$

Proof. We begin by computing the directional derivative of (4.65), i.e.

$$\sum_{n=1}^{M} \delta t \int_{\omega} z^{n} \bar{z}^{n} + \varepsilon \left(p_{0}, \bar{p}_{0} \right)_{L^{2}(\Omega)} + \sum_{n=1}^{M} \delta t \left(\xi^{n}, \bar{z}^{n} \right)_{L^{2}(\Omega)} + \left(y_{0}, \bar{z}(0) \right)_{L^{2}(\Omega)}, \ \forall \bar{p}_{0} \in \mathbb{R}^{\mathfrak{M}}, \ (4.80)$$

where $(\bar{z}^n, \bar{p}^n)_n$ is the solution to (4.66)-(4.67) with initial condition \bar{p}_0 . We rewrite this derivative in a suitable manner. Using (4.74), we have for the first term that

$$\sum_{n=1}^{M} \delta t \int_{\omega} z^n L^* \bar{p}_0 = (L(\mathbf{1}_{\omega} z), \bar{p}_0)_{L^2(\Omega)}.$$
(4.81)

Then, we multiply $(\mathring{y}^n, \mathring{q}^n)_n$ solution to the uncontrolled system (4.69)–(4.70) by $(\bar{z}^n, \bar{p}^n)_n$ in $L^2(0,T; \mathbb{R}^{\mathfrak{M}}) \times L^2(0,T; \mathbb{R}^{\mathfrak{M}})$. Using integration by parts we get

$$\sum_{n=1}^{M} \delta t(\xi^n, \bar{z}^n)_{L^2(\Omega)} + (y_0, \bar{z}(0))_{L^2(\Omega)} = (\mathring{q}^1, \bar{p}_0)_{L^2(\Omega)}.$$
(4.82)

Putting together (4.80)-(4.82) yield the desired result.

The actual computation of the gradient must be regarded as follows. The last term in (4.79), which does not depend on p_0 , is actually the solution at final time of the uncontrolled problem (4.69)-(4.70) with given data y_0 and ξ . This computation can be carried once at the beginning of the program and stored in memory. The second term is easy to compute.

The first term of the gradient require several steps to be computed:

1. In the first step, we solve the adjoint problem with the initial datum p_0 . This is achieved in two steps. We begin by solving the homogeneous forward system

$$\begin{cases} p^0 = p_0, \\ \frac{p^{n+1} - p^n}{\delta t} + \mathcal{A}^{\mathfrak{M}} p^{n+1} = 0, \quad n \in [\![0, M-1]\!]. \end{cases}$$

Then, we solve the backwards system with second member $\mathbf{1}_{\mathcal{O}}p^n$

$$\begin{cases} z^{M+1}=0,\\ \frac{z^n-z^{n+1}}{\delta t}+\mathcal{A}^{\mathfrak{M}}z^n=\mathbf{1}_{\mathbb{O}}p^n, \quad n\in [\![1,M]\!], \end{cases}$$

- 2. Then, we restrict the solution of $(z^n)_n$ to the domain ω and set $v^n = \mathbf{1}_{\omega} z^n$. This gives a control in $L^2_{\delta t}$ in $L^2(0,T;\mathbb{R}^{\mathfrak{M}})$.
- 3. Afterwards, we proceed to compute the solution $(y^n)_n$ with this control and zero initial data. More precisely, we solve

$$\begin{cases} y^0 = 0, \\ \frac{y^{n+1} - y^n}{\delta t} + \mathcal{A}^{\mathfrak{M}} y^{n+1} = \mathbf{1}_{\omega} z^{n+1}, \quad \forall n \in \llbracket 0, M - 1 \rrbracket. \end{cases}$$

Finally, we solve for the backward problem with second member $\mathbf{1}_{\mathcal{O}}y^n$

$$\begin{cases} q^{M+1} = 0, \\ \frac{q^n - q^{n+1}}{\delta t} + \mathcal{A}^{\mathfrak{M}} q^n = \mathbf{1}_{\mathbb{O}} y^n, \quad \forall n \in [\![1, M]\!]. \end{cases}$$

Remark 71. Note that the procedure to compute the control for a given problem requires basically two solvers to deal with the numerical computation of forward and backward parabolic equations. This modularity allows to test different cases without major changes in the program.

4.5.2 Some experiments

We present here some results obtained from the application of the penalized HUM to the problem of insensitizing controls. In accordance with the discussion in section 4.4, we use the standard finite-difference scheme on a uniform mesh of the domain $\Omega = (0, 1)$. We denote by N the number of points in the mesh. We use the implicit Euler time discretization and denote by M the number of time intervals. It has been shown in [15] that the results in those kind of problems does not depend too much on the time step, as soon as it is chosen to ensure at least the same accuracy as the space discretization. Here we will always take M = 2000.

We consider the following problem with a control time T = 1

$$\begin{cases} \partial_t y - 0.1 \partial_x^2 y = \mathbf{1}_{\omega} v + \xi, \\ -\partial_t q - 0.1 \partial_x^2 q = \mathbf{1}_0 y, \\ y(0,t) = q(0,t) = 0, \quad y(1,t) = q(1,t) = 0, \\ y(x,0) = y_0(x), \quad q(x,T) = 0. \end{cases}$$
(4.83)

This problem will serve to study a broad class of insensitizing problems. We apply below the HUM methodology in different contexts that have been studied in the continuous case over the years.



Figure 4.1: Convergence properties of the method for insensitizing problem.

The insensitizing problem

The first positive result on the existence of insensitizing controls for (4.83) was developed in [61]. Here, we extended that result to the case of $\phi(h)$ -insensitizing controls for the semi-discrete heat equation.

We begin by testing the case of the localized domain $\omega = (0, 0.5)$. To verify the hypotheses of the main results in [61] and here, we set $\mathcal{O} = (0.3, 0.8)$ and $y_0(x) \equiv 0$. The source term ξ is selected as $\xi(x,t) = \mathbf{1}_{\Omega \times (0.2,1)}(x,t)$. This ensures that $\xi \in L^2(e_{\mathcal{M}})$. As discussed above, we choose the penalization term ε as a function of h. In particular, we choose $\varepsilon = \phi(h) = h^4$. In fact, we use this penalization term for all the simulations performed in this section. We refer the reader to [15] for a detailed discussion on the selection of the function $\phi(h)$.

In figure 4.1, we observe the numerical results for the controllability of system (4.83). As expected and according to the results presented in this chapter, the size of the final state q(0) behaves like $\sqrt{\phi(h)} = h^2$ and, moreover, we see that the cost of the control and the optimal energy remain bounded as $h \to 0$. Recall that in the insensitizing problem, we look for a control such that the functional

$$\Psi(y) = \frac{1}{2} \int_0^T \int_0^{\infty} y^2 dx dt, \qquad (4.84)$$

defined on the solutions of

$$\begin{cases} \partial_t y - 0.1 \partial_x^2 y = \mathbf{1}_\omega v + \xi \\ y(0,t) = y(1,t) = 0, \quad y(x,0) = y_0 + \tau w_0. \end{cases}$$

is locally insensitive to the perturbation τw_0 . To illustrate this fact, we use the computed control v in the above system and test for different values of τ and some initial data w_0 . In figure 4.2 we observe the value of the insensitizing functional (4.84) for small values of τ ranging from -0.5 to 0.5. As expected, we observe that the value of $\Phi(y)$ for the controlled solution achieves its minimum when $\tau = 0$.



Figure 4.2: Value of $\Phi(y)$ for different parameters τ and initial data w_0 . Gray markers: controlled solution. White markers: uncontrolled solution.

The dependence on ξ

It has been widely discussed if the hypothesis on the source term, namely $\xi \in L^2(e_M)$, is indeed necessary to obtain the insensitizing result. Modifying the program accordingly, we prove for different source terms of the form

$$\xi(x,t) = \exp\left(-\frac{\mathcal{M}}{t}\right) \mathbf{1}_{\Omega}(x), \qquad (4.85)$$

In figure 4.3 we illustrate the effect of ξ during simulations. For some values of \mathcal{M} we mantain the controllability result, but as these values decrease to 0 the convergence rate of the target q(0) is approximately h and not h^2 . Similarly, the optimal energy and the

control seems to behave like $h^{-0.5}$. As discussed in [15], such behaviors might correspond to the case where the continuous problem is approximately but not null controllable (and it may even depend on the time T). In the insensitizing framework, this means that we are in the context of ε -insensitizing (see for instance [12]). In these cases, further investigation is desirable.

Simultaneous insensitizing and null control

In the continuous case, we can ask for simultaneous null and insensitizing controls, that is, we look for a uniformly bounded control $v \in L^2(\omega \times (0,T))$ such that

$$y(T) = 0$$
 and $q(0) = 0.$ (4.86)

For the semi-discrete case, we have an analogous concept. Consider the linear semi-discrete system

$$\begin{cases} \partial_t y + \mathcal{A}^{\mathfrak{M}} y = \mathbf{1}_{\omega} v + \xi & \text{in } Q, \\ -\partial_t q + \mathcal{A}^{\mathfrak{M}} q = \mathbf{1}_0 y & \text{in } Q, \\ y = q = 0 & \text{on } \Sigma, \\ y(0) = 0, \quad q(T) = 0 & \text{in } (0, L). \end{cases}$$

Following the proof of Proposition 61, we can obtain the observability inequality

$$\iint_{Q} e^{-\frac{\mathcal{M}}{t(T-t)}} |z|^{2} \leq C \left(\iint_{\omega \times (0,T)} |z|^{2} + e^{-C/h} \left(|z_{F}|^{2}_{L^{2}(\Omega)} + |p_{0}|^{2}_{L^{2}(\Omega)} \right) \right), \tag{4.87}$$

for the solutions to the adjoint system

$$\begin{cases} -\partial_t z + \mathcal{A}^{\mathfrak{A}} z = \mathbf{1}_0 p & \text{in } Q, \\ \partial_t p + \mathcal{A}^{\mathfrak{M}} p = 0 & \text{in } Q, \\ z = p = 0 & \text{on } \Sigma \\ z(T) = z_F, \quad p(0) = p_0. \end{cases}$$

Remark 72. Note that weight function in the left-hand side of (4.87) vanishes at t = 0 and t = T.

Adapting the results of Section 4.3, we can prove the simultaneous insensitizing and null control by minimizing the dual functional

$$J_{\varepsilon}(z_F, p_0) = \frac{1}{2} \iint_{\omega \times (0,T)} |z|^2 + \frac{\varepsilon}{2} \left(|z_F|^2_{L^2(\Omega)} + |p_0|^2_{L^2(\Omega)} \right) + \iint_Q \xi z.$$
(4.88)

More precisely, for any $\xi \in L^2(Q)$ such that

$$\iint_{Q} e^{\frac{\mathcal{M}}{t(T-t)}} |\xi|^2 < +\infty, \tag{4.89}$$



Figure 4.3: Different values of \mathcal{M} in the source term.

then the inequality (4.87) together with the minimization of (4.88) yield



Figure 4.4: Simultaneous insensitizing and null-control

In this case, we can make numerical simulations to illustrate the simultaneous null and insensitizing controls. As before, we take $\omega = (0, 0.5)$, $\mathcal{O} = (0.3, 0.8)$ and $y_0(x) = 0$. For this test, we choose the source term as

$$\xi(x,t) = \mathbf{1}_{\Omega \times (0.2,0.8)}(x,t)$$

which verifies the integrability condition (4.89). In figure 4.4, we observe that the size of the computed targets y(T) and q(0) behaves as expected, i.e., $\sqrt{\phi(h)} = h^2$. Moreover, the norm of the computed control remains bounded as $h \to 0$.

The class of initial data that can be insensitized

The insensitizing results in Theorem 59 and Theorem 1 in [61] use the fact that $y_0(x) = 0$. There are very few results identifying the class of initial data that can be insensitized. In [62], the authors studied some geometric configurations in which the subdomain \mathcal{O} to be insensitized and the control set ω play a key role.

When $\mathcal{O} \subset \omega$, one may obtain the following inequality

$$\int_{\Omega} |\partial_x z(x,0)|^2 \le C \iint_{\omega \times (0,T)} (|\partial_t z|^2 + |\partial_x^2 z|^2),$$

for solutions to the adjoint system

$$\begin{cases} -\partial_t z - \partial_x^2 z = \mathbf{1}_0 p, \\ \partial_t p - \partial_x^2 p = 0, \\ z(0,t) = p(0,t) = 0, \quad p(1,t) = z(1,t) = 0, \\ z(x,T) = 0, \quad p(x,0) = p_0. \end{cases}$$

In this case, we recover a Sobolev norm on $z(\cdot, 0)$ and hence the insensitization can be achieved for initial data in a Sobolev space. We illustrate this fact in figure 4.5. For this experiment we have used that $\omega = (0.3, 0.8)$, $\mathcal{O} = (0.4, 0.6)$, $\xi = 0$ and $y_0(x) = \mathbf{1}_{(0.2, 0.7)}(x)$.



Figure 4.5: The case where $\mathcal{O} \subset \omega$

On the other hand, Theorem 2.2 in [62] states that when $\mathcal{O} = \Omega$ it is possible to insensitize initial data of the form $y_0 = \sum_{j=1}^{\infty} b_j \varphi_j$ with

$$\sum_{j=1}^{\infty}e^{B\sqrt{\lambda_j}}b_j^2<\infty,\quad B>0,$$

where λ_j and φ_j are the eigenvalues and eigenfunctions of the Dirichlet Laplacian, respectively. In figure 4.6, we present some experiments with different initial data. In the first case and third, we select initial data satisfying the above condition and, as expected, we observe that the convergence ratio of q(0) is $\sqrt{\phi(h)} = h^2$. In the other case, observe that the size of the target actually goes to 0 but at a lower rate, while the optimal energy blows up as h^{-2} . This indicates that the system is approximately, but not null controllable.



Figure 4.6: The case where $\mathcal{O} = \Omega$

The case $\omega \cap \mathfrak{O} = \emptyset$

As in other insensitizing results (see e.g. [61], [13], [40], ...), we use the fact that $\omega \cap \mathcal{O} \neq \emptyset$ in order to locally estimate p in terms of z. Without this hypothesis, we would not be able to obtain the observability inequality (4.14).

In [43], the authors proved that system (4.83) can be actually ε -insensitized when $\omega \cap \mathcal{O} = \emptyset$, for any $y_0 \in L^2(\Omega)$ and $\xi \in L^2(Q)$. Adapting the program, we are able to test different geometric configurations of ω and \mathcal{O} .

In the following experiment we set $\omega = (0, 0.5)$, $\mathcal{O} = (0.8, 1)$, $y_0(x) = \sin^2(\pi x)$, and $\xi(x, t) = 0$. In figure 4.7, we observe the size of the computed target q(0) with a penalization term $\phi(h) = h^4$. The computed target decreases to 0 as $h^{0.6}$ instead of the expected rate h^2 . Since only a result of ε -insensitizing is known for the continuous case, the problem may not be null-controllable or the numerical approximation may require a stronger condition on the penalization function ϕ (see [15]). Moreover, new phenomena (as minimal-time controllability) associated to the fact that $\omega \cap \mathcal{O} = \emptyset$ may arise, see [3]. In any case, further investigation is desirable.



Figure 4.7: The case where $\mathcal{O} \cap \omega = \emptyset$

Appendix A

Some discrete calculus results

The objective of this appendix is to provide a summary of calculus rules for discrete operators such as D, \overline{D} and also to provide estimates for successive applications of such operators on the weight functions. We state here the results without proof. For a detailed reading we refer to [16].

To avoid cumbersome notation we introduce the following continuous difference and averaging operators. For a function f defined on \mathbb{R} we set:

$$\begin{split} \tau^+ f(x) &:= f(x + \frac{h}{2}), \qquad \tau^- f(x) := f(x - \frac{h}{2}), \\ \mathsf{D}f &:= \frac{1}{h} (\tau^+ - \tau^-) f, \qquad \mathsf{A}f = \hat{f} := \frac{1}{2} (\tau^+ + \tau^-) f \end{split}$$

Discrete versions of the results we give below will be natural, indeed, with the notation given in the introduction, for a function f continuously defined on \mathbb{R} , the discrete function Df is in fact Df sampled on the dual mesh $\overline{\mathfrak{M}}$, and $\overline{D}f$ is Df sampled on the primal mesh \mathfrak{M} . We use similar meanings for averaging symbols \tilde{f} , \bar{f} (see (4.12), (4.11)), and for more general combinations: for instance \overline{DDf} will be the function \overline{DDf} sampled on $\overline{\mathfrak{M}}$.

A.1 Discrete calculus formulae

Lemma 73. Let the functions f_1 and f_2 be continuously defined over \mathbb{R} . We have

$$\mathsf{D}(f_1 f_2) = \mathsf{D}(f_1)\hat{f}_2 + \hat{f}_1 \mathsf{D} f_2$$

The translation of the result to discrete functions $f_1, f_2 \in \mathbb{R}^{\mathfrak{M}}$ and $g_1, g_2 \in \mathbb{R}^{\overline{\mathfrak{M}}}$ is

$$D(f_1f_2) = D(f_1)\bar{f}_2 + \bar{f}_1D(f_2), \quad \overline{D}(g_1g_2) = \overline{D}(g_1)\bar{g}_2 + \bar{g}_1\overline{D}(g_2)$$

Lemma 74. Let the functions f_1 and f_2 be continuously defined over \mathbb{R} . We have

$$\widehat{f_1 f_2} = \widehat{f_1} \widehat{f_2} + \frac{h^2}{4} \mathsf{D}(f_1) \mathsf{D}(f_2)$$

The translation of the result to discrete functions $f_1, f_2 \in \mathbb{R}^{\mathfrak{M}}$ and $g_1, g_2 \in \mathbb{R}^{\overline{\mathfrak{M}}}$ is

$$\widetilde{f_1 f_2} = \tilde{f_1} \tilde{f_2} + \frac{h^2}{4} D(f_1) D(f_2), \quad \overline{g_1 g_2} = \overline{g_1} \overline{g_2} + \frac{h^2}{4} \overline{D}(g_1) \overline{D}(g_2).$$

Lemma 75. Let the function f be continuously defined over \mathbb{R} . We have

$$A^2 f := \hat{f} = f + \frac{h^2}{2} \mathsf{DD}f$$
(A.1)

The following proposition covers discrete integration by parts:

Proposition 76. Let $f \in \mathbb{R}^{\mathfrak{M} \cup \partial \mathfrak{M}}$ and $g \in \mathbb{R}^{\overline{\mathfrak{M}}}$. Then,

$$\int_{\Omega} f(\overline{D}g) = -\int_{\Omega} (Df)g + f_{N+1}g_{N+\frac{1}{2}} - f_0g_{\frac{1}{2}},$$
$$\int_{\Omega} f\overline{g} = \int_{\Omega} \tilde{f}g - \frac{h}{2}f_{N+1}g_{N+\frac{1}{2}} - \frac{h}{2}f_0g_{\frac{1}{2}}.$$

A.2 Some results related to the weight functions

We present here two technical results related to discrete operations performed on the Carleman weight functions. These are of particular interest in the demonstration of Proposition 61. We refer the reader to [16], [19] for a complete review of the results and their proofs.

Lemma 77. Let f be a smooth function defined on \mathbb{R} . We have

$$D^{j}f = \partial_{x}^{j}f + C_{j}'h^{2}\int_{-1}^{1} (1 - |\sigma|)^{j+1}\partial_{x}^{j+2}f(.+l_{j}\sigma h)d\sigma,$$

$$A^{j}f = f + C_{j}h^{2}\int_{-1}^{1} (1 - |\sigma|)\partial_{x}^{2}f(.+l_{j}\sigma h)d\sigma, \quad j = 1, 2, \ l_{1} = \frac{1}{2}, \ l_{2} = 1$$

We set $r = e^{s\varphi}$ and $\rho = r^{-1}$. The positive parameters s and h will be large and small respectively. We highlight the dependence on s, h and λ in the following estimate. We assume $s \ge 1$ and $\lambda \ge 1$.

Proposition 78. Provided $sh \leq \mathfrak{K}$, we have

$$r\mathsf{A}^{j}\mathsf{D}\rho = r\partial_{x}\rho + s\mathcal{O}_{\lambda,\mathfrak{K}}\left((sh^{2})\right) = s\mathcal{O}_{\lambda,\mathfrak{K}}(1), \quad j = 0, 1,$$

$$r\mathsf{D}^{2}\rho = r\partial_{x}^{2}\rho + s^{2}\mathcal{O}_{\lambda,\mathfrak{K}}\left((sh^{2})\right) = s^{2}\mathcal{O}_{\lambda,\mathfrak{K}}(1).$$

The same estimates hold with ρ and r interchanged.

Bibliography

- F. AMMAR-KHOJDA, A. BENABDALLAH, C. DUPAIX, AND M. GONZÁLEZ-BURGOS. A generalization of the Kalman rank condition for time-dependent coupled linear parabolic systems. *Differ. Equ. Appl.*, 1, 3 (2009), 139–151.
- [2] F. AMMAR-KHOJDA, A. BENABDALLAH, C. DUPAIX, AND I. KOSTIN. Null controllability of some systems of parabolic type by one control force. *ESAIM Control Optim. Calc. Var.*, **11**, 3 (2005), 426–448.
- [3] F. AMMAR-KHOJDA, A. BENABDALLAH, M. GONZÁLEZ-BURGOS, AND L. DE TERESA. New phenomena for the null controllability of parabolic systems: Minimal time and geometrical dependence. J. Math. Anal. Appl., 444, 2 (2016), 1071–1113.
- [4] F. AMMAR-KHOJDA, A. BENABDALLAH, M. GONZÁLEZ-BURGOS, AND L. DE TERESA. Recent results on the controllability of linear coupled parabolic problems: a survey. *Math. Control. Relat. Fields*, 1, 3 (2011), 267–306.
- [5] F. D. ARARUNA, E. FERNÁNDEZ-CARA, S. GUERRERO, AND M. C. SANTOS. New results on the Stackelberg Nash exact controllability for parabolic equations. *Preprint*.
- [6] F. D. ARARUNA, E. FERNÁNDEZ-CARA, AND M. C. SANTOS. Stackelberg-Nash exact controllability for linear and semilinear parabolic equations. *ESAIM Control Optim. Calc. Var.*, 21, 3 (2015), 835–856.
- [7] F. D. ARARUNA, S. D. B. DE MENEZES, AND M. A. ROJAS-MEDAR. On the approximate controllability of Stackelberg-Nash strategies for linearized microplar fluids. *Applied Mathematics & Optimization*, **70**, 3 (2014), 373–393.
- [8] A. BELMILOUDI. On some robust control problems for nonlinear parabolic equations. Int. J. Pure Appl. Math., 11, 2 (2004), 119–149.
- [9] T. R. BEWLEY, R. TEMAM, AND M. ZIANE. A generalized framework for robust control in fluid mechanics. *Center for Turbulence Research Annual Briefs*, (1997), 299–316.
- [10] T. R. BEWLEY, R. TEMAM, AND M. ZIANE. A general framework for robust control in fluid mechanics. *Physica D*, **138** (2000), 360–392.

- [11] H. BREZIS. Análisis Funcional. Alianza Universidad Textos, París (1983).
- [12] O. BODART AND C. FABRE. Controls insensitizing the norm of the solutions of a semilinear heat equation. J. Math. Anal. and App., 195, 1995, 658–683.
- [13] O. BODART, M. GONZÁLEZ-BURGOS AND R. PÉREZ-GARCÍA. Insensitizing controls for a semilinear heat equation with a superlinear nonlinearity. C.R. Acad. Sci. Paris, Ser I, 335, 8 (2002), 677–682.
- [14] O. BODART, M. GONZÁLEZ-BURGOS, AND R. PÉREZ-GARCÍA. Insensitizing controls for a heat equation with a nonlinear term involving the state and the gradient. *Nonlinear Anal.*, 57, 5-6 (2004), 687–711.
- [15] F. BOYER. On the penalised HUM approach and its applications to the numerical approximation of null-controls for parabolic problems. *ESAIM Proceedings*, **41** (2013), 15–58.
- [16] F. BOYER, F. HUBERT, AND J. LE ROUSSEAU. Discrete Carleman estimates for elliptic operators and uniform controllability of semi-discretized parabolic equations. J. Math Pures Appl., 93 (2010), 240–276.
- [17] F. BOYER, F. HUBERT, AND J. LE ROUSSEAU. Discrete Carleman estimates for elliptic operators in arbitrary dimension and applications. SIAM J. Control Optim., 48 (2010), 5357–5397.
- [18] F. BOYER, F. HUBERT, AND J. LE ROUSSEAU. Uniform null-controllability for space/time-discretized parabolic equations. *Numer. Math.*, **118** (2011), 601–661.
- [19] F. BOYER AND J. LE ROUSSEAU. Carleman estimates for semi-discrete parabolic operators and application to the controllability of semi-linear and semi-discrete parabolic equations. Ann. I. H. Poincaré–AN, **31** (2014), 1035–1078.
- [20] T. CARLEMAN. Sur une problème d'unicité pour les systèmes d'équations aux dérivées partielles à deux variables indépendantes. Ark. Mat. Astr. Fys., 26B, 17 (1939), 1–9.
- [21] N. CARREÑO, M. GUEYE, AND S. GUERRERO. Insensitizing control with two vanishing components for the three-dimensional Boussinesq system. to appear in ESAIM Control Optim. Calc. Var.
- [22] S. P. CHAKRABARTY AND F. B. HANSON. Optimal control of drug delivery to brain tumors for a distributed parameters model. *Proc. American Control Conf.* (2005), 973–978.
- [23] J.-M. CORON. Control and Nonlinearity. Mathematical surveys and monographs. Vol. 136, American Mathematical Society, Providence, RI, 2007.

- [24] L. CORRIAS, B. PERTHAME, AND H. ZAAG. Global solutions of some Chemotaxis and Angiogenesis systems in high space dimensions. *Milan J. Math.*, **72** (2004), 1–28.
- [25] J. I. DÍAZ. On the von Neumann problem and the approximate controllability of Stackelberg-Nash strategies for some environmental problems. *Rev. R. Acad. Cien. Serie A. Mat.*, 96, 3 (2002), 343–356.
- [26] I. EKELAND AND R. TEMAM. Convex analysis and variational problems. North-Holland, (1976).
- [27] L. C. EVANS. Partial differential equations. *Graduate studies in Mathematics, AMS*, Providence, (1991).
- [28] C. FABRE, J.P. PUEL, AND E. ZUAZUA. Approximate controllability of the semilinear heat equation. Proc. Royal Soc. Edinburgh, 125 A, (1995), 31–61.
- [29] L. A. FERNÁNDEZ AND E. ZUAZUA. Approximate controllability for the semilinear heat equation involving gradient terms. J. Optim. Theor. Appl., 101, 2 (1999), 307–328.
- [30] E. FERNÁNDEZ-CARA AND S. GUERRERO. Global Carleman inequalities for parabolic systems and applications to controllability. SIAM J. Control Optim., 45, 4 (2006), 1395–1446.
- [31] E. FERNÁNDEZ-CARA, S. GUERRERO, O. YUIMANUVILOV, J.P. PUEL. Local exact controllability of the Navier-Stokes system. J. Math. Pures Appl. (9) 83, 12 (2004), 1501–1542.
- [32] E. FERNÁNDEZ-CARA AND E. ZUAZUA. Null and approximate controllability for weakly blowing up semilinear heat equations. Ann. I. H. Poincaré-AN, 17, 5 (2000), 583–616.
- [33] A. FURSIKOV AND O. YU. IMANUVILOV. Controllability of evolution equations. Lecture Notes, Research Institute of Mathematics, Seoul National University, Korea, (1996).
- [34] R. GLOWINSKI AND J.-L. LIONS. Exact and approximate controllability for distributed parameter systems. *Acta Numer.*, (1994), 269–378.
- [35] R. GLOWINSKI, J.-L. LIONS, AND J. HE. Exact and approximate controllability for distributed parameter systems. *Encyclopedia of Mathematics and its Applications*, vol. 117, Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, (2008).
- [36] R. GLOWINSKI, A. RAMOS, AND J. PERIAUX. Nash equilibria for the multiobjective control of linear partial differential equations. J. Optim. Theory Appl., 112, 3 (2002), 457–498.

- [37] M. GONZÁLEZ-BURGOS AND L. DE TERESA. Controllability results for cascade systems of *m* coupled parabolic PDEs by one control force. *Portugal. Math.*, 67, 1 (2010), 91–113.
- [38] S. GUERRERO. Controllability of systems of Stokes equations with one control force: existence of insensitizing controls. Ann. I. H. Poincaré–AN, 24, 6 (2007), 1029–1054.
- [39] S. GUERRERO. Null controllability of some systems of two parabolic equations with one control force. SIAM J. Control Optim. 46, 2 (2007), 379–394.
- [40] M. GUEYE. Insensitizing controls for the Navier-Stokes equations. Ann. I. H. Poincaré-AN, 30, 5 (2013), 825–844.
- [41] F. GUILLÉN-GONZÁLEZ, F. MARQUES-LOPES, AND M. ROJAS-MEDAR. On he approximate controllability of Stackelberg-Nash strategies for Stokes equations. Proceedings of the American Mathematical Society, 141, 5 (2013), 1759–1773.
- [42] O. YU. IMANUVILOV AND M. YAMAMOTO. Carleman inequalities for parabolic equations in Sobolev spaces of negative order and exact controllability for semilinear parabolic equations. *Publ. RIMS, Kyoto Univ.*, **39**, (2003), 227–274.
- [43] O. KAVIAN AND L. DE TERESA. Unique continuation principle for systems of parabolic equations. *ESAIM Control Optim. Calc. Var.*, **16**, 2 (2010), 247–274.
- [44] S. LABBÉ AND E. TRÉLAT. Uniform controllability of semidiscrete approximations of parabolic control systems. Syst. Control Lett., 55 (2006), 597–609.
- [45] O. A. LADYZHENSKAYA, V. A. SOLONNIKOV, AND N. N. URAL'CEVA. Linear and quasi-linear equations of parabolic type. *Translations of Mathematical Monographs 23* (1968).
- [46] G. LEBEAU AND L. ROBBIANO. Contrôle exact de l'équation de la chaleur. Comm. Partial Differential Equations, 20, (1995), 335–356.
- [47] J. LIMACO, H. CLARK, AND L. MEDEIROS. Remarks on hierarchic control. Journal of Mathematical Analysis and Applications, 359, 1 (2009), 368–383.
- [48] J.-L LIONS. Optimal control of systems governed by partial differential equations. Springer-Verlag, 1971.
- [49] J.-L. LIONS. Quelques notions dans l'analyse et le contrôle de systèmes à données incomplètes. Proceedings of the XIth Congress on Differential Equations and Applications/First Congress on Applied Mathematics, University of Málaga, 1990, 43–54.
- [50] J.-L. LIONS. Hierarchic control. Proceedings of the Indian Academy of Science (Mathematical Sciences), 104, 1 (1994), 295–304.

- [51] J.-L. LIONS. Some remarks on Stackelberg's optimization. Mathematical Models and Methods in Applied Sciences, 4, 4 (1994), 477–487.
- [52] J.-L. LIONS AND E. MAGENES. Non-homogeneous boundary value problems and applications. Vol. I. Springer-Verlag, New York-Heidelberg, (1972).
- [53] C. LOUIS-ROSE. Simultaneous null controllability with constraint on the control. Appl. Math. Comput., 219, 11 (2013), 6372–6392.
- [54] A. MÜNCH AND E. ZUAZUA. Numerical approximation of null controls for the heat equation: ill-posedness and remedies. *Inverse problems*, **26**, 8 (2010), 085018, 39pp.
- [55] T. NAGAI, T. SENBA, AND T. SUSUKI. Chemotactic collapse in a parabolic system of mathematical biology. *Hiroshima Math. J.*, **30**, 3 (2000), 463–497.
- [56] J. F. NASH. Non-cooperative games. Annals of Mathematics, 54, 2 (1951), 286–295.
- [57] V. PARETO. Cours d'économie politique. Switzerland (1896).
- [58] T. SEIDMAN AND H.Z. ZHOU. Existence and uniqueness of optimal controls for a quasilinear parabolic equation. SIAM J. Control Optim., 20, 6 (1982), 747–762.
- [59] J. SIMON. Compact sets in the space $L^p(0,T;B)$. Ann. Mat. Pura Appl. 4, 146, (1987), 65–96.
- [60] H. VON STACKELBERG. Marktform und Gleichgewicht. Springer (1934).
- [61] L. DE TERESA. Insensitizing controls for a semilinear heat equation. Comm. Partial Differential Equations, 25, 1–2 (2000) 39–72.
- [62] L. DE TERESA AND E. ZUAZUA. Identification of the class of initial data for the insensitizing control of the heat equation. *Commun. Pure. Appl. Anal.*, 8, 1 (2009) 457–471.
- [63] F. TRÖLTZSCH. Optimal control of partial differential equations: theory, methods and applications. *American Mathematical Society*, (2010).
- [64] J. ZABCZYK. Mathematical control theory: an introduction. Systems & control: Foundations & applications, *Birkhäuser*, Boston, (1992).
- [65] E. ZUAZUA. Exact boundary controllability for the semilinear wave equation. Nonlinear partial differential equations and their applications, Vol. X (Paris 1987–1988), 357–391, Pitman Res. Notes Math. Ser., 220, Longman Sci. Tech., Harlow, 1991.
- [66] E. ZUAZUA. Control and numerical approximation of the wave and heat equation. International Congress of Mathematicians, Madrid, Spain III (2006) 1389–1417.